# MASTER TREASURY MANAGEMENT SERVICES AGREEMENT CLARK COUNTY WATER RECLAMATION DISTRICT

#### **AND**

## **WELLS FARGO BANK, N.A.**

This A	GREEMENT is made and entered into this day of, 2023, by and between CLARK							
COUNTY WATER RECLAMATION DISTRICT, a political subdivision of the State of Nevada (hereinafter								
referred to as "DISTRICT") and WELLS FARGO BANK, N.A., a Nevada corporation (hereinafter referred to as								
"PROVIDER"), to provide TREASURY MANAGEMENT SERVICES, DISTRICT CBE NO. 230016-1 (as more								
particularly described in Exhibit A: Scope of Services) (hereinafter referred to as "Services").								
	<del></del>							
WITNESSETH								
WHEREAS, the PROVIDER is qualified in accordance with the laws of the State of Nevada and has the personnel and								
facilities	s necessary to provide/perform the Services within the required time.							
NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the promises and mutual obligations hereafter set forth, DISTRICT and PROVIDER								
agree a	s follows:							
	<u>AGREEMENT</u>							
1.0	EFFECTIVITY AND CONSENT:							
1.1	This AGREEMENT is entered into by DISTRICT for the purpose of procuring the Services from the PROVIDER. This AGREEMENT is conditioned on the PROVIDER's assent to, and strict compliance with, all the terms and conditions stated herein.							
2.0	ORDER OF PRECEDENCE:							
2.1	In the event of any conflict and/or inconsistencies among or between this AGREEMENT and the exhibits thereto, the controlling document shall be determined by the following order of precedence:							
2.1.1	This AGREEMENT (including any amendments thereto)							
2.1.2	Exhibit A: Scope of Services (which includes the Service Documentation)							
2.1.3	Exhibit B: Fee Schedule							
2.1.4	Exhibit C: Disclosure of Ownership/Principals							

2.1.5 Exhibit D: Insurance Requirements

2.2 Exhibits A through D are hereby incorporated by reference into this AGREEMENT.

#### 3.0 RESPONSIBILITY OF PROVIDER:

- 3.1 The PROVIDER shall be responsible for the professional quality of all Services furnished by the PROVIDER and its sub-contractor(s) and their respective principals, officers, employees, and agents under this AGREEMENT. In providing/performing the specified Services, PROVIDER shall follow standards that do not vary unreasonably from the general standards followed by similarly situated bank in providing similar services.
- 3.2 It shall be the duty of the PROVIDER to assure that the Services are provided in all material respects in conformance with all pertinent and applicable Federal, State and Local statutes, codes, ordinances, resolutions, and other regulations/laws (collectively, "Laws"). The Services provided by PROVIDER will not violate or infringe on any intellectual property rights of any third party; provided, however, that PROVIDER will not be responsible or have liability for any such violations and infringements based on: (i) any unauthorized alteration or modification of the Services by any party other than PROVIDER, (ii) DISTRICT's use of the Services in any manner other than as permitted under this Agreement, (iii) DISTRICT's use of the Services in combination with any equipment or software not authorized by PROVIDER or reasonably intended for use with the Servicers, or (iv) PROVIDER's compliance with specific information or instructions provided to PROVIDER by DISTRICT or its representatives. Any acceptance or approval by the DISTRICT of any products, goods, or services furnished by PROVIDER, including data or information obtained from other sources, shall not in any way relieve the PROVIDER of responsibility for the professional and technical accuracy of its work and/or complying with all applicable Laws. DISTRICT review, approval, acceptance, or payment for any of PROVIDER'S Services shall not be construed to operate as a waiver of any rights under this AGREEMENT or of any cause of action arising out of the performance (or lack of performance) of this AGREEMENT, and PROVIDER shall be responsible for injury to or death of any person and for loss of or damage to any and all property, arising out of the negligent acts or omissions, recklessness, and/or intentional misconduct of PROVIDER, its subcontractors or third party service providers, and/or their respective principals, officers, employees and agents in connection with performance of the Services, except to the extent such Losses are cause by the negligent acts or omissions, recklessness, and/or intentional misconduct of DISTRICT, its subcontractors or third party service providers, and/or their respective principals, officers, employees and agents. In no event will PROVIDER be liable for any indirect, special, consequential, or punitive damages, whether or not the likelihood of such damages was known to PROVIDER, and regardless of the form of the claim or action or the legal theory on which it is based. PROVIDER's liability under this Section 3.2 will be limited to an amount not to exceed 10 times PROVIDER's fees for the Services incurred during the calendar month immediately preceding the calendar month in which such Losses were incurred (or, if no PROVIDER fees were incurred in such month, PROVIDER fees incurred in the month in which the Losses were incurred).
- 3.3 PROVIDER will provide customary data and reports associated with the Services. However, PROVIDER is a service provider, and is not delivering "work product" to DISTRICT. PROVIDER will retain all ownership and related

Wells Fargo Bank, N.A.

rights in its intellectual property (including, but not limited to, systems, software, and hardware, regardless of location or date of development), used or developed in connection with the Services, now and hereafter.

3.4 PROVIDER is part of a diversified financial services company that provides retail, commercial and corporate banking services throughout much of the United States. PROVIDER utilizes various third party service providers to handle portions of its business on a geographic and/or line of business basis. Accordingly, PROVIDER reserves the right to engage such third party service providers freely, and to utilize them in connection with the Services. It is not feasible for PROVIDER to notify or obtain the prior consent of any customer with respect to any Service that may utilize such a third party service provider. However, should PROVIDER choose to utilize a third party service provider to provide Services under this AGREEMENT, it shall remain fully responsible to DISTRICT for the performance of all obligations pursuant to this AGREEMENT including those performed by such third party. For purposes of this AGREEMENT, an arrangement with a third party under which the third party assists Wells Fargo in providing services or products which are not specific to DISTRICT will not be considered a "subcontract".

#### 4.0 RESPONSIBILITY OF DISTRICT:

- 4.1 The DISTRICT agrees that its officers and employees will cooperate with PROVIDER in the provision/performance of the Services under this AGREEMENT and will be available for consultation with PROVIDER at such reasonable times with advance notice as to not conflict with other responsibilities.
- 4.2 DISTRICT shall, without charge, furnish to or make available for examination or use by PROVIDER as it may request, any data/information which DISTRICT has available and that PROVIDER needs to provide/perform the Services, including as examples only and not as a limitation:
- 4.2.1 Copies of reports, records, and other documents pertinent to the provision/performance of Services.
- 4.2.2 Copies of previously prepared reports, specifications, records, codes, regulations, other documents, and information related to the Services specified by this AGREEMENT.

#### 5.0 RESERVED:

#### 6.0 PERIOD OF PERFORMANCE:

- 6.1 The initial term of AGREEMENT shall be for a period of one (1) year from the date set forth in the first paragraph of this AGREEMENT ("Initial Term").
- 6.2 Upon expiration of the Initial Term and any Renewal Term (defined below), and subject to the termination provisions hereof (including without limitation sections 21 and 35.1), the AGREEMENT will be automatically renewed annually

Agreement for Treasury Management Services
District CBE No. 230016-1,

Wells Fargo Bank, N.A.

for another term equal to the Initial Term (a "Renewal Term") under the same terms and conditions as set forth in this AGREEMENT. If either party elects not to renew this AGREEMENT, such party shall notify the other party in writing of non-renewal at least 90 days before the expiration of the then current term.

#### 7.0 CONFLICT OF INTEREST:

7.1 During the term of this AGREEMENT, PROVIDER will maintain policies and procedures reasonably designed to avoid conflicts of interest in connection with its provision of the Services to DISTRICT.

#### 8.0 RELATIONSHIP MANAGER:

- 8.1 The PROVIDER shall assign a qualified employee, approved by the DISTRICT in writing, as a Relationship Manager as a primary contact for the provision/performance of the Services. The PROVIDER's primary contact will be an assigned representative designated by the DISTRICT, referred to hereinafter as the District's Representative.
- 9.0 For the sake of clarity, PROVIDER shall not provide DISTRICT with merchant or commercial card related services in the Agreement, which are specifically excluded from the scope of services of this Agreement, and the DISTRICT knowledges it shall not receive any merchant or commercial card related services pursuant to this Agreement. If the DISTRICT wishes PROVIDER to provide any merchant or commercial card related services in the future, these services shall be separately negotiated and documented in separate contracts subject to the DISTRICT's standard terms and policies.

#### 10.0 COMPENSATION FOR SERVICES:

- 10.1 DISTRICT agrees to pay the PROVIDER the price(s) shown in **Exhibit B, Pricing Terms Schedule**, for the Services described in **Exhibit A, Scope of Services**. Such compensation will be paid from invoices submitted by the PROVIDER in accordance with this paragraph 10.0 and Exhibit B, Pricing Terms Schedule.
- 10.2 Invoices shall be submitted on PROVIDER's company letterhead. Payments by DISTRICT will be made within 30 days of receipt of PROVIDER's invoices for Services provided within the performance term of this AGREEMENT. Invoices not in compliance with the requirements of this section shall be returned to the PROVIDER for correction and re-submittal.
- 10.3 Invoices should include only Services that were provided/performed in the then-current billing period. Invoices containing charges for Services that were provided/performed after the then-current billing period will be rejected and returned unpaid.
- 10.4 Invoices are to be sent to DISTRICT at [Admin-Acct, Clark County Water Reclamation District, 5857 E. Flamingo

Rd., Las Vegas, NV 89122] within ninety (90) calendar days of the provision/performance of Services. Invoices for payment not submitted within this time-period will not be considered for payment. Payment of invoices will be made within thirty (30) calendar days, or based upon agreed payment terms, after receipt of an accurate invoice that has been reviewed and approved by the applicable authorized DISTRICT representative. In accordance with NRS 244.250, DISTRICT shall not provide payment on any invoice PROVIDER submits for Services after six (6) months from the date PROVIDER provides/performs those Services. All invoices should include the following information:

- 10.4.1 Company Name 10.4.2 Complete Address (including street, city, state, and zip code) 10.4.3 Telephone Number 10.4.4 Contact person 10.4.5 Itemized description of Services rendered (including dates) 10.4.6 Reserved 10.4.7 Company's Tax Identification Number 10.4.8 AGREEMENT Number 10.4.9 Itemized pricing and total amount due (excluding Sales and Use Tax) 10.4.10 Company Invoice Number 10.5 PROVIDER is responsible to ensure that all invoices submitted for payment are in strict accordance with the price(s) offered in the AGREEMENT. If overcharges are found, PROVIDER will be responsible for making appropriate corrections. 10.6 Reserved.
- 11.0 RESERVED:

10.7

is resolved without paying any interest associated with the payments withheld.

DISTRICT may withhold any payment or portion thereof which is disputed in good faith until such time as the dispute

#### 12.0 <u>INDEPENDENT CONTRACTOR:</u>

- 12.1 PROVIDER shall be subject to and operate under and in accordance with all applicable Laws, including but not limited to those regarding Employment and Insurance, and PROVIDER expressly covenants and agrees that the PROVIDER's employees engaged on the work hereunder are not, and shall not be treated or considered as, the servants and/or employees of the DISTRICT.
- 12.2 Neither this AGREEMENT nor PROVIDER's performance hereunder shall constitute or create an employee/employer relationship between DISTRICT and PROVIDER. Neither PROVIDER, nor its employees, shall be eligible for any benefits applicable to active employees of DISTRICT. PROVIDER shall act solely as an independent contractor, not as an employee or agent of DISTRICT. PROVIDER's authority is limited to providing/performing the Services, and PROVIDER shall have no authority, without the express written consent of DISTRICT, to incur any obligation or liability, or make any commitments on behalf of DISTRICT.

#### 13.0 INDEMNIFICATION:

- 13.1 PROVIDER shall indemnify, defend and hold harmless DISTRICT, and all the officers, employees and agents of the DISTRICT, and each of them, against any and all claims, actions, demands, damages, proceedings, liabilities, costs, and/or expenses, including attorneys' fees (collectively "Losses"), against or incurred by DISTRICT for injury to or death of any person and for loss of or damage to any and all property, arising out of the negligent acts or omissions, recklessness, and/or intentional misconduct of PROVIDER, its subcontractors or third party service providers, and/or their respective principals, officers, employees and agents in connection with performance of the Services, except to the extent such Losses are cause by the negligent acts or omissions, recklessness, and/or intentional misconduct of DISTRICT, its subcontractors or third party service providers, and/or their respective principals, officers, employees and agents. In no event will PROVIDER be liable for any indirect, special, consequential, or punitive damages, whether or not the likelihood of such damages was known to PROVIDER, and regardless of the form of the claim or action or the legal theory on which it is based. PROVIDER's liability under this Section 13.1 will be limited to an amount not to exceed 10 times PROVIDER's fees for the Services incurred during the calendar month immediately preceding the calendar month in which such Losses were incurred (or, if no PROVIDER fees were incurred in such month, PROVIDER fees incurred in the month in which the Losses were incurred).
- All indemnification provisions in the Service Documentation are replaced with reimbursement obligations related to claims and losses resulting from the DISTRICT'S negligence, willful misconduct or breach and (ii) claims and losses to which PROVIDER is exposed under applicable law or funds transfer system/clearinghouse rules by virtue of providing specific services (e.g., ACH, Remote Deposit Capture, Returned Items) to the DISTRICT.

#### 14.0 PROPRIETARY INFORMATION:

14.1 DISTRICT may, from time to time, furnish PROVIDER with literature, data, or technical information that DISTRICT considers necessary for the PROVIDER to provide/perform the Services pursuant to this AGREEMENT. In the event any of the furnished material is confidential or proprietary, DISTRICT shall so inform PROVIDER, and PROVIDER agrees not to disclose this information ("Confidential Information"), except disclosures: (a) to federal and state bank examiners, and other regulatory officials having jurisdiction over Provider; (b) to PROVIDER's representatives (including, without limitation, PROVIDER's affiliates and service providers, legal counsel, auditors, and other professional advisors retained by PROVIDER) who need to know the Confidential Information in connection with the Services and are obligated treat the Confidential Information as confidential in accordance with terms and conditions no less protective than as set forth in this Section 14.1; (c) required by law or legal process; (d) to other third parties engaged in the provision of the Services; or (e) approved by DISTRICT in writing. PROVIDER also agrees to use commercially reasonable efforts to return or destroy, at PROVIDER's option, all copies of such Confidential Information as DISTRICT may request; provided, however, that PROVIDER may retain such copies as are required by applicable law or in accordance with its customary practices and procedures (Confidential Information so retained shall continue to be held as Confidential Information under the terms of this Section 14.1). Notwithstanding the foregoing, Confidential Information does not include information that: (a) is or becomes generally available to the public other than as a result of an unauthorized disclosure by PROVIDER or its representatives; (b) is or becomes available to PROVIDER from a source not known to PROVIDER to be under an obligation of confidentiality to DISTRICT; or (c) is independently developed by PROVIDER without the use of the Confidential Information.

#### 15.0 CERTIFICATIONS AND REPRESENTATIONS

15.1 In performing this AGREEMENT, PROVIDER agrees to not make, permit to be made, or knowingly allow a third party to make any improper payments to District on its behalf, engage in unlawful conduct, or use any part of the compensation received under this AGREEMENT for an illegal purpose.

#### 16.0 THIRD PARTY BENEFIT:

16.1 Unless otherwise explicitly set forth in Exhibit A, this AGREEMENT is not intended and shall not be construed or deemed to be an AGREEMENT for the benefit of any third party or parties, and no third party or parties shall have a right of action hereunder for any cause, claim, or relief whatsoever.

#### 17.0 THIRD PARTY SERVICE PROVIDERS:

17.1 PROVIDER shall be fully responsible for the performance of any of its obligations under this AGREEMENT as if PROVIDER has performed such obligations directly, including but not limited to any that are performed by a third

party service provider.

#### 18.0 **GRATUITIES/KICKBACKS:**

18.1 No gratuities or kickbacks (in the form of entertainment, gifts or otherwise) shall be offered or given by PROVIDER to any employee or official of DISTRICT with a view toward securing favorable treatment.

#### 19.0 **RECORDS**:

19.1 The PROVIDER agrees to retain, for a period of not less than six (6) years following creation, all books, records, documents, and other evidence pertaining to the fees charged to DISTRICT under this AGREEMENT (hereinafter collectively called the "Records") to the extent and in such detail as shall properly reflect all Services and other costs and expenses of whatever nature for which payment is claimed by PROVIDER under the provisions of this AGREEMENT. The PROVIDER agrees to make these records available for inspection, audit or reproduction by any representative authorized by DISTRICT at an office of the PROVIDER at all reasonable times with reasonable prior notice during normal business hours in accordance with PROVIDER's policies during such retention period.

#### 20.0 RESERVED:

#### 21.0 **TERMINATION**:

- 21.1 This AGREEMENT may be terminated in whole or in part by either party for its convenience; but only after the other party is given not less than ninety (90) days' written notice.
- 21.2 This AGREEMENT may be terminated in whole or in part by either party in the event the other party fails to substantially fulfill its obligations under this AGREEMENT through no fault of the terminating party; but only after the other party is given:
- 21.2.1 not less than ten days, written notice of intent to terminate; and
- 21.2.2 an opportunity for consultation with the terminating party and to cure the failure prior to termination.
- 21.3 In the event of termination, with or without cause, DISTRICT's obligations shall be limited to payment to PROVIDER for Services that have been provided/performed by PROVIDER up to the effective date of termination. PROVIDER shall submit to DISTRICT, for no additional fee, any reports in progress at the time of termination, for cause or otherwise.

#### 22.0 INSURANCE:

8

- Prior to PROVIDER's provision/performance of the Goods/Services described herein, and prior to DISTRICT's Notice to Proceed, the PROVIDER shall procure and maintain the following insurances at its own expense during the entire term of the AGREEMENT in accordance with the requirements set forth in this Section 22 and in **Exhibit D, Insurance Requirements:**
- 22.1.1 Worker's Compensation, statutory limits
- 22.1.2 General Liability Insurance
- 22.1.3 Automobile Liability
- 22.1.4 Reserved
- 22.2 In addition, prior to PROVIDER's provision/performance of the Goods/Services, PROVIDER shall furnish to DISTRICT a certificate of insurance as evidence of the existence of the above insurance coverage in the requisite amounts.
- 22.3 The insurance required hereunder shall be primary coverage for all claims arising from or as a result of PROVIDER's performance hereunder. DISTRICT shall be identified as an additional insured on the PROVIDER General Liability and Automobile Liability coverage.
- 22.4 Except as specifically set forth herein, the insurance requirement specified herein does not relieve the PROVIDER of its responsibilities nor limit the amount of its liability to DISTRICT or other persons, and the PROVIDER is encouraged to purchase any additional insurance it deems necessary or appropriate.

#### 23.0 ENTIRE AGREEMENT:

23.1 This AGREEMENT (including the Exhibits hereto) contains the entire AGREEMENT and understanding of the parties hereto and supersedes all other oral and written negotiations, agreements, and understandings of every kind. The parties understand, agree, and declare that no promise, warranty statement or representation of any kind whatsoever that is not expressly stated in this AGREEMENT (including the Exhibits hereto) has been made by any party hereto or its officers, employees, or other agents to induce execution of the AGREEMENT.

#### 24.0 ASSIGNMENT:

24.1 Any attempt by PROVIDER to assign or otherwise transfer any interest in this AGREEMENT, without the prior written consent by the DISTRICT (which shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed), shall be void; provided,

however, that PROVIDER may assign this AGREEMENT without consent in connection with a merger, acquisition, or corporate restructuring transaction involving PROVIDER.

#### 25.0 RESERVED:

#### 26.0 AMENDMENTS AND NOTICES:

- Any amendments to this AGREEMENT shall have no effect unless they are in writing and signed by an authorized representative or designee of the DISTRICT and the PROVIDER. For the sake of clarity, the PROVIDER shall have the right to update its Service Documentation from time to time in accordance with its terms which shall not require any amendment to this AGREEMENT.
- 26.2 Except as otherwise specifically provided herein, any notices to be furnished from one party to the other shall be sent by certified US Mail and/or e-mail to the following addresses:

#### 26.2.1 **To DISTRICT:**

CLARK COUNTY WATER RECLAMATION DISTRICT Attn: Charles Ocansey, CFO Financial Services Section Attn: Douglas Moore, Procurement Solutions Section 5857 E. Flamingo Road, Las Vegas, Nevada 89122 PHONE (702) 668-8051; (702) 668-8094

FAX (702) 668-9051; (702) 668-9090

E-mail: cocansey@cleanwaterteam.com; dmoore@cleanwaterteam.com

#### 26.2.2 **To PROVIDER:**

WELLS FARGO, N.A.
Attn: Patrick G. Foley
6325 S. Rainbow Blvd., 2nd Floor, Suite 210
Las Vegas, Nevada 89118
PHONE (702) 247-5613
FAX (702) 247-5630
E-mail: PATRICK.FOLEY@wellsfargo.com

**DISCLOSURE OF OWNERSHIP/PRINCIPALS:** 

27.1 PROVIDER must provide the information requested on the attached "Disclosure of Ownership/Principals" form, Exhibit C.

#### 28.0 RESERVED:

#### 29.0 **WAIVER**:

27.0

29.1 Either party's failure to insist upon performance of any of the provisions of this AGREEMENT shall not be construed

a waiver of such provisions with regard to future performance.

#### 30.0 **DISPUTE RESOLUTION:**

30.1 PROVIDER and DISTRICT shall make a good faith effort at resolving any dispute relating to the provision/performance of the Services under this AGREEMENT. At all times, PROVIDER shall carry on the work in accordance with the requirements of this AGREEMENT, pending resolution of any dispute. Any claims which cannot be settled through the good faith efforts shall be resolved in accordance with Paragraph 32.0 below.

#### 31.0 REMEDIES:

31.1 The rights and remedies provided herein shall be cumulative and in addition to any other rights and remedies provided by law or equity.

#### 32.0 GOVERNING LAW AND VENUE; WAIVER OF JURY TRIAL:

32.1 United States Federal Law and Nevada Law shall govern the interpretation, enforcement, and resolution of disputes concerning the performance or non-performance of the AGREEMENT. Any action to enforce the terms of this AGREEMENT shall be filed in the appropriate state or federal court in Nevada. EACH OF THE PARTIES HEREBY WAIVES ANY RIGHT TO A JURY TRIAL IN ANY ACTION ARISING UNDER THIS AGREEMENT.

#### 33.0 SIGNATURE AUTHORIZATION:

33.1 All signatures hereto warrant PARTIES have full power and legal right to enter into and carry out this AGREEMENT.

#### 34.0 COUNTERPARTS; ELECTRONIC DELIVERY:

34.1 This AGREEMENT may be executed in counterparts, all such counterparts will constitute the same AGREEMENT and the signature of any party to any counterpart will be deemed a signature to, and may be appended to, any other counterpart. Executed copies hereof may be delivered by facsimile or e-mail and upon receipt will be deemed originals and binding upon the parties hereto, regardless of whether originals are delivered thereafter.

#### 35.0 FISCAL FUNDING OUT:

35.1 DISTRICT reasonably believes that funds can be obtained sufficiently to make all payments during the term of this AGREEMENT. If DISTRICT does not allocate funds to continue the purchase of the goods/services, this AGREEMENT shall be terminated when appropriated funds expire.

#### 36.0 RIGHT TO MARKET:

36.1 The PROVIDER may not publish or sell any information from or about this AGREEMENT without the prior written consent of the DISTRICT. The DISTRICT prohibits the use of its name, and will not participate in any advertisement for PROVIDER, to represent an express or implied endorsement of the PROVIDER or its services.

#### 37.0 FAIR EMPLOYMENT PRACTICES:

- 37.1 The Board of Trustees is committed to promoting full and equal business opportunity for all persons doing business in Clark County. PROVIDER acknowledges that DISTRICT has an obligation to ensure that public funds are not used to subsidize private discrimination. PROVIDER recognizes that if they or their officers, employees, contractors, and/or agents are found guilty by an appropriate authority of refusing to hire or do business with an individual or company due to reasons of race, color, religion, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity or gender expression, age, disability, national origin, or any other protected status, DISTRICT may declare PROVIDER in breach of this AGREEMENT, terminate this AGREEMENT, and designate PROVIDER as non-responsible for this AGREEMENT and future contracts.
- 37.2 In connection with the performance of this AGREEMENT, the PROVIDER agrees not to discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because of race, color, religion, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity or gender expression, age, national origin, or any other protected status including, without limitation, with regard to employment, upgrading, demotion or transfer, recruitment or recruitment advertising, layoff or termination, rates of pay or other forms of compensation, and selection for training, including, without limitation, apprenticeship.
- 37.3 Any violation of such provision by PROVIDER constitutes a material breach of this AGREEMENT.

#### 38.0 ISRAEL BOYCOTT DISCLAIMER:

38.1 In accordance with NRS 332.065, by executing this Agreement, the PROVIDER certifies that it is not currently engaged in, and for the duration of the Term will not engage in, a boycott of Israel. This certification is expressly made subject to and qualified by applicable federal law, including, without limitation, 50 U.S.C. Section 4607.

#### 39.0 DATA PRIVACY AND SECURITY:

39.1 Nevada's data security laws (NRS Chapter 603A) require businesses to implement and maintain reasonable security measures and to encrypt Personal Information before electronically transmitting it outside of an internal secured network. "Personal Information" is a natural person's first name or first initial and last name in combination with any one or more of the following data elements: 1) social security number; 2) driver's license number or identification card number; 3) account number, credit card number or debit card number, in combination with any

Agreement for Treasury Management Services
District CBE No. 230016-1,

Wells Fargo Bank, N.A.

required security code, access code or password that would permit access to the person's financial account; 4) medical or health insurance identification number; and 5) a user name, unique identifier or email address in combination with a password or other information that would permit access to an account. Civil penalties, including money damages, may be awarded to an aggrieved party for violation of this law.

- 39.2 PROVIDER shall or, as applicable, shall require its subcontractors or third party service providers to comply with applicable state and federal data security laws and in its collection, receipt, transmission, storage, disposal, use and disclosure of Personal Information transmitted to it by the DISTRICT.
- 39.3 PROVIDER shall periodically review its information security standards in accordance with industry standards.

  PROVIDER shall implement and maintain a written information security program and associated policies reasonably designed to comply with Nevada's data security laws.
- 39.4 PROVIDER shall implement administrative, physical and technical safeguards to protect Personal Information from unauthorized access, acquisition, disclosure, destruction, alteration, accidental loss, misuse or damage that are no less rigorous than accepted industry practices, and shall ensure that all such safeguards, including the manner in which Personal Information is collected, accessed, used, stored, processed, disposed of, and disclosed, comply with applicable data protection and privacy laws, as well as the terms and conditions of this AGREEMENT.
- 39.5 PROVIDER agrees to notify the DISTRICT, without unreasonable delay and in the most expedient time possible, of a security breach where unencrypted Personal Information transferred to PROVIDER by the DISTRICT was, or is reasonably believed to have been, acquired by an unauthorized person.

REMAINING PORTION OF PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK

Agreement for Treasury Management Services
District CBE No. 230016-1,
Wells Fargo Bank, N.A.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this AGREEMENT to be executed this day and year first above written:

RECLAMATION DISTRICT	
By: THOMAS A. MINWEGEN General Manager	
APPROVED AS TO AVAILABLE FUNDING:	
By: CHARLES OCANSEY Chief Financial Officer	
APPROVED AS TO LEGALITY ONLY:	

**CLARK COUNTY WATER** 

General Counsel

WELLS FARGO BANK, N.A.

Senior Vice President/Relationship Manager

# ALL DOCUMENTS REFERENCED BELOW WILL BE ATTACHED TO THIS AGREEMENT AS THE FOLLOWING EXHIBIT(S)

Exhibit A: Scope of Services (includes the Service Documentation)

Exhibit B: Pricing Terms Schedule

Exhibit C: Disclosure of Ownership/Principals

Exhibit D: Insurance Requirements

# **EXHIBIT A – SCOPE OF SERVICES**

#### 1.0 Scope of Services/Work

- 1.1 The parties agree that this AGREEMENT, inclusive of the following attachments, specifically describes the scope of services. This AGREEMENT incorporates the following attachments ("Service Documentation"):
- 1.1.1 Attachment A1: ACH and Related Services Service Description
- 1.1.2. Attachment A2: Wire Transfer Service Description
- 1.1.3 Attachment A3: Check Collections Service Description
- 1.1.4 Attachment A4: Commercial Depository Service Description
- 1.1.5 Attachment A5: Electronic Receivables Service Description
- 1.1.6 Attachment A6: Commercial Account Agreement
- 1.1.7 Attachment A7: Lockbox Service Description
- 1.1.8 Attachment A8: Information Reporting and Image Delivery Services Service Description
- 1.1.9 Attachment A9: Check Disbursements and Fraud Prevention Services Service Description
- 1.1.10 Attachment A10: Master Agreement for Treasury Management Services

# EXHIBIT A – SCOPE OF SERVICES

# **COVER PAGE**

ATTACHMENT A1 - ACH AND RELATED SERVICES SERVICE DESCRIPTION



# ACH and related services Service Description

**Treasury Management services** 

# Table of contents

03	Introduction	06	Cash Concentration Service	09	WellsTAX Payments Service
03	Services	07	ACH Fraud Filter Service	11	Glossary
03	ACH Origination Service	80	Perfect Receivables® Service		

# Introduction

The Service Documentation contains the terms and conditions under which we provide you the services described below. "You," "your" or "yours" refer to the Bank customer identified on the Acceptance of Services that is signed when you enroll in the Services ("Acceptance"). The terms "we," "us," or "our" refer to the Bank. Other capitalized terms used in this Service Description are defined in the Master Agreement or in the Glossary at the end of this Service Description.

The services (each a "Service") covered by this Service Description are:

- ACH Origination service
- ACH Fraud Filter service
- Cash Concentration service
- Perfect Receivables® service
- WellsTAX Payments service

#### The Service Documentation includes:

- a. The Service Description (which contains terms and conditions applicable to the Service),
- b. The Acceptance (which indicates your acceptance of the Service Documentation),
- c. The Master Agreement (which contains terms and conditions applicable to all services),
- d. The Account Agreement governing the Account,
- e. The Product Enrollment Form (which contains set-up information for each service in which you are enrolling), and
- f. User Guides (which include Terms of Use, software, software licenses, price schedules, specifications, instructions, and notices).

The documents and individual provisions of the Service Documentation are intended to be read together as one agreement between you and us. This Service Description and the Master Agreement are posted at our *Commercial Electronic Office® (CEO®)* portal. If there is a conflict among the documents that are part of the Service Documentation, they will govern in the order listed above. Your use of a Service confirms your receipt of, and agreement to be bound by, this Service Description and all Service Documentation.

# Services

#### **ACH Origination Service**

- 1. **Description of services.** With this Service you can originate ACH credit and debit Entries in accordance with the ACH Rules. Any capitalized terms not specifically defined in the Service Documentation will be as defined in the ACH Rules. By using this Service, you authorize us to originate Entries on your behalf to Receivers' accounts, you agree to be bound by the ACH Rules, and you agree not to originate Entries that violate the laws of the United States.
- 2. **Preparation of Entries and Files; processing schedules.** You will prepare and deliver each File in accordance with the ACH Rules, User Guides and other guidelines we make available to you. You agree to use the applicable Security Procedure when you send Entries to us. We will process each File under our current processing schedule and any instructions about the Settlement Date of an Entry that you provide, if (a) we receive the File by our Cutoff Time on a Business Day and (b) the ACH is open for business. Your Files will be considered received by us when the transmission is completed and authenticated in compliance with the Security Procedure. If your File is received after our Cutoff Time or on a day when the ACH is not open for business, we will treat the File as having been received prior to our Cutoff Time on the next Business Day on which the ACH is open for business. In processing your Entries or Files, we may use any means of transmission, funds transfer system, clearing house or intermediary bank that we reasonably select.

- 3. **Inconsistency of name and number.** If an Entry describes the RDFI both by name and identifying number, we, a Gateway Operator or another financial institution handling the Entry may rely on the identifying number to identify the RDFI, even if the identifying number refers to an institution other than the named RDFI. If an Entry describes a Receiver both by name and identifying number, the RDFI may pay the Entry based on the identifying number, even if the number identifies a person different from the named Receiver.
- 4. Your payment obligations with respect to entries. You are obligated to pay us in immediately available funds an amount equal to the sum of all credit Entries you deliver to us before we send your Entries to the ACH or Gateway Operator or post an on-us Entry. When we act as both the ODFI and RDFI for an Entry, the Entry is an "on-us Entry." You will maintain available funds in each Account sufficient to cover your credit Entries. You authorize us to debit the Account for the total amount of all credit Entries originated from it at any time. We may refuse to process any credit Entries, even if we have done so in the past, without having first been paid by you, but, if we do, the amount is immediately due and payable without notice or demand. We may take other actions to ensure we receive payment for your credit Entries including (a) upon notice to you, placing a hold on funds in any account you hold with us or our affiliate sufficient to cover your credit Entries and (b) setting off against any amount we or our affiliate owes you. In addition, we may charge the Account or any other of your accounts held with us or our affiliate for any debit Entry, including any correcting or Reversal Entry later returned to us. You will reimburse us for any returned debit Entries on the same day you receive notice of the returned Entry. You agree that we do not need to send a separate notice of debit Entries which have been returned unpaid.
- 5. **Provisional credit.** If we credit your Account for an Entry, the credit is provisional until we receive final settlement. If we do not receive final settlement, we are entitled to debit your Account or any other accounts you own in whole or in part with us or our affiliate for the amount of the Entry. If there is any remaining shortfall, you will pay it immediately upon demand.
- 6. **Rejected entries.** We may reject an Entry or File if you do not comply with the terms of the ACH Rules and the Service Documentation, and we will attempt to notify you promptly so you may correct the problem. We will have no liability for rejecting an Entry or File or failing to provide notice of a rejection. If you ask us to repair an Entry or File, we will have no liability if we are unable to make the requested repair. You will pay all charges and expenses for any repair or attempted repair.
- 7. Cancellation, amendment, reversal. You have no right to cancel, amend or reverse an Entry or File after we receive it. If you do request that we cancel, amend or reverse an Entry or File, we may, in our sole discretion, attempt to complete the request. If we do not complete the request, we will have no liability and you will reimburse us for any expenses, losses or damages we incur.
- 8. Your duty to report erroneous or unauthorized entries. You will exercise reasonable care to determine whether an Entry we accepted was either erroneous or not authorized and to notify us of the relevant facts within a reasonable time not exceeding 14 days after you receive our notification that the Entry was accepted or that the Account was debited for the Entry, whichever is earlier. If you do not notify us within 14 days, we will not be liable for any loss of interest or for any other loss relating to an erroneous or unauthorized debit to your Account or because of any other discrepancy in the notification.
- 9. **Re-transmission of returned entries.** We are not required to re-transmit a returned Entry or File to the ACH or Gateway Operator, or to take any further action on a returned on-us Entry.
- 10. **Audit.** You grant us ongoing access to your Files and the right to audit periodically your Files, ACH processes and controls so we can verify your compliance with the ACH Rules and this Service Description or any other Service Documentation.

- 11. **Warranties.** We make certain warranties under the ACH Rules and other Applicable Law when you use this Service. You will reimburse us for any Losses we incur, including our reasonable attorneys' fees and legal expenses, as the result of a breach of a warranty we make in connection with any of your Entries, except to the extent that the Losses resulted from our own gross negligence or intentional misconduct.
- 12. **Indemnification.** We indemnify certain persons under the ACH Rules when you use this Service. You agree to reimburse us and our Representatives for any Losses we incur, including our reasonable attorneys' fees and legal expenses, as the result of the enforcement of any such indemnity, except to the extent the Losses resulted solely from our own gross negligence or intentional misconduct. In addition, you will indemnify us and our Representatives from and against all Losses awarded against or incurred or suffered by us arising directly or indirectly from or related to any material breach of a representation, warranty, or covenant you provide regarding this Service.
- 13. **Termination.** In addition to the termination provisions contained in the Master Agreement, we may terminate this Service immediately upon notice to you if we determine in our sole discretion: the number of returned debit Entries is excessive; you have breached a warranty provided under the ACH Rules or this Service or otherwise failed to comply with the ACH Rules.
- 14. Survival. Sections 3, 5, 6, 8, 9, 12 and 13 will survive termination of the Services.

#### **Additional Terms and Service options**

- 15. International Entries. This section contains additional terms that apply when you originate International Entries.
  - a. General. You agree to comply with, and we will process each International Entry in accordance with:
    - i. The laws and payment system rules of the receiving country of your International Entry,
    - ii. Any agreement we provide to you governing International Entries between us and the Gateway Operator we use to process the International Entry, and
    - iii. The ACH Rules.
    - If there is a conflict among these three areas, they will govern in the order listed above.
  - b. Currency conversion. With respect to International Entries, we agree to originate in a Foreign Currency, the currency conversion is governed by section 8 (Currency conversion) of the Master Agreement. For debit Entries, however, we use the Applicable Exchange Rate in effect at the time we receive the funds for settlement of the debit Entry rather than at the time we send (or execute) the debit Entry. If the debit Entry is returned to us, we may charge the applicable Account or any other of your accounts with us or our affiliate for the amount equal to the value of the returned debit Entry, after we have converted the Foreign Currency to the Account Currency at the Applicable Exchange Rate in effect when we process the returned debit Entry. We will not be liable for a sum in excess of the original amount of the debit Entry after conversion.
  - c. Acts or omissions of third parties. We will not be liable for:
    - i. Any failure or delay by a Gateway Operator, any intermediary financial institution, or the financial institution designated to receive the International Entry in the receiving country in processing or failing to process any Entry we transmit to the receiving country, or
    - ii. Any acts or omissions by a third party including the delay or failure of any third party to process, credit or debit any International Entry.
- 16. **Third-party sender activities.** This section contains additional terms that apply when you are a Third-Party Sender or a nested Third-Party Sender, as defined by Nacha Rules.
  - a. General. Prior to originating any Entry on behalf of each customer or upon our request, you will:
    - i. Provide us with the information we require to understand the nature of your customer's business, including the name, Taxpayer Identification Number, business activity and geographic location of your customer, and whether your customer is also a Third-Party Sender,

- ii. Timely provide us with information we require for purposes of our registration of you or your customer as a Third-Party Sender in accordance with the ACH Rules ("Registration") and supplemental Registration information requested by us, and
- iii. Upon our request, obtain our written approval to originate or continue to originate Entries for that customer (which we may rescind upon written notice to you), and
- iv. Enter into a written agreement with that customer in which that customer agrees:
  - To assume the responsibilities of an Originator under the ACH Rules and to be bound by the ACH Rules,
  - 2. Not to originate ACH Entries in violation of the laws or regulations of the United States including without limitation the regulations issued by the Office of Foreign Assets Control,
  - 3. To grant us ongoing access to audit the customer and any ACH Entry that it has transmitted to you for transmission to us, and
  - 4. That we may at any time refuse to process an ACH Entry for that customer.
- b. **Updates to registration information.** You will timely notify us of any changes to information you provide to us for the Registration of you or your customer as a Third-Party Sender.
- c. Representations and warranties. With respect to each of your customers for which you are originating transactions through us, you represent and warrant to us that you have conducted the appropriate due diligence of each Third Party Sender and Nested Third Party Sender, as well as that you continue to maintain a program of monitoring of those Third Party Senders and Nested Third Party Senders, to determine that:
  - i. Each customer is engaged in a legitimate business, and
  - ii. The type, size and frequency of transactions that each customer is originating is normal and expected for the customer's type of business.
  - iii. That the program of oversight of the customer's originators maintains adherence to all relevant Nacha rules.
- d. **Ongoing monitoring.** You will use reasonable commercial standards to monitor each customer's business and transactions on an ongoing basis and notify us promptly if you identify any unusual activity by your customer. You will take appropriate actions with respect to the customer, including refusing to originate Entries for your customer.
- e. **Audit:** You agree to comply with all audit requirements under the Nacha rules and agree to provide proof of compliance upon request.
- 17. **Perfect NOC service.** With our Perfect NOC Service, we maintain a database of Notifications of Change (each, a "NOC") that we receive. We use this database to update your Entries in accordance with the Service options you select from time to time. We will notify you of each NOC we receive in connection with your Entries. Additional details about this Service are more fully described in the applicable User Guide.
- 18. MICR-split processing service.
  - a. With our MICR-Split Processing Service, if we determine that an RDFI for a debit Entry you sent is not an ACH participant (or as otherwise reasonably determined by us as appropriate), you authorize us to issue a preauthorized check ("PAC") using the debit Entry data you provided. PACs are drawn upon the Receiver's account with the applicable RDFI and deposited in your Account, but do not contain the signature of the Receiver.
  - b. You represent and warrant to us that:
    - i. You have the appropriate authorization from each person owning the Receiver's account shown in the debit Entry data, which remains effective when we issue the PAC, and
    - ii. You are not a "telemarketer" for purposes of the Federal Trade Commission's Telemarketer Sales Rule (16 C.F.R. Part 310).
- 19. **Cash Concentration service.** With the Cash Concentration Service, we originate debit Entries to move funds from your Remote Accounts into your Concentration Account. We make summary and detail level reports of your cash concentration transactions available to you through our Cash Concentration Reporting Service. Additional details about this Service and available service options are more fully described in the applicable User Guide.
  - a. Options. You can choose from the following options:
    - i. Touchtone or online option. We originate debit Entries to collect funds from your Remote Accounts for the transfer amounts you specify based on deposit information entered for each location by touch-tone telephone or computer.

- ii. Automated Cash Concentration option. We request account balances from the financial institutions holding the Remote Accounts. We calculate transfer amounts and originate debit Entries based on your specified target balances for the Remote Accounts and other transfer parameters you may establish.
- b. **Representations and warranties.** With respect to each debit Entry, we originate on your behalf, you represent and warrant to us that:
  - i. The debit Entry is authorized,
  - ii. If you are using the Touchtone/Online option, the corresponding deposit input is accurate, and
  - iii. If you are using the Automated Cash Concentration Option, you have authorized each financial institution holding a Remote Account to comply with our request for balance information.
- c. **ACH deadlines.** If by our applicable Cutoff Time (i) you do not complete your deposit inputs for the Touchtone or Online option or (ii) we are unable to obtain balance information for a Remote Account for the Automated Cash Concentration option, we will not be responsible for failing to meet the ACH deadlines to originate the debit Entries.
- d. **Automated Cash Concentration authorization.** You authorize us in our own name or in your name, to request that each financial institution holding a Remote Account provide us or our designee with the account balance information each Business Day using any method specified by us.

#### **ACH Fraud Filter Service**

- 1. **Description of service.** With this Service, you can manage incoming ACH Entries in accordance with the ACH Rules. Any capitalized terms not specifically defined in the Service Documentation will be as defined in the ACH Rules. You have the following options:
  - a. **Stop option.** This option stops all incoming ACH Entries you have not authorized in advance (and not set as preauthorizations). Entries stopped under the Stop Option will be returned to the ODFI as unauthorized.
  - b. **Review option.** You review and decision each incoming ACH Entries (not set as preauthorizations) before the applicable cutoff time and select each Entry to be either paid or returned. Entries that you have selected for return under the Review Option will be returned to the ODFI as unauthorized and we will create a reversing adjustment to your Account. If you do not make a pay/return decision on an Entry prior to the applicable cutoff time, the Entry will be paid or returned based on the default action you specified.
  - c. Additional criteria. You may also set up additional decisioning criteria, including limits and preauthorizations.
- 2. **Echecks.** You have the following options for incoming ACH Entries that have been converted from a check (Echecks).
  - a. Stop option. All Echecks will be automatically stopped and returned to the ODFI as unauthorized.
  - b. Post option. All Echecks will automatically post without your review.
  - c. **No additional criteria.** Additional decisioning criteria, including limits and preauthorizations, are not available for Echecks.
- 3. Service restrictions. You agree to be bound by the ACH Rules for all Entries. Regardless of the Service options or other criteria you have in place, we may return any Entry in accordance with the ACH Rules and Applicable Law. We may also accept any Entry, Reversal Entry or adjustment in accordance with our obligations under the ACH Rules and Applicable Law. This Service does not apply to transactions between you and us. We may pay Entries which you have authorized us to originate against your Account (for instance, loan or credit card payments), whether or not you have included these in your decisioning criteria.
- 4. **Termination.** Upon termination of this Service, you will still have the right to return individual Entries in accordance with the ACH Rules and Applicable Law.

#### Perfect Receivables® Service

Description of service. With this Service, you can elect options for posting and reporting information about ACH
entries and wire transfers (each, a "Remittance") that we post each Business Day to your Account(s). We provide a
range of unique Wells Fargo payment identification codes (WPICs) that can be used to route Remittances to your
Account and help you identify and post your receivables to the correct remitter.

#### 2. WPIC restrictions.

- a. You may not assign a WPIC to more than one remitter or reuse any WPIC numbers.
- b. If you cannot post the Remittance to your remitter in accordance with the WPIC information, you must return the Remittance.
- c. We have the right to rescind any WPIC number or range of WPIC numbers at any time in our sole discretion. For example, we may do so if we consider it necessary to comply with Applicable Law. We will use reasonable efforts to notify you before rescinding any WPIC number unless we are prohibited from doing so by Applicable Law, or by our applicable policies and standards, as amended from time to time. When you receive notice of the rescission of any WPIC number, you will promptly notify the remitter assigned to the rescinded WPIC number that the WPIC number may no longer be used to receive Remittances. You will use best efforts to prevent the WPIC from being used to receive Remittances and will block or otherwise restrict access to funds received through a rescinded WPIC.
- 3. **Processing of Remittances; chargebacks.** Each Business Day, we will post to your Account all Remittances we receive prior to the Cutoff Time, except for Remittances we reject. Each credit to your Account for a Remittance is provisional until we receive final settlement for the Remittance. If we do not receive final settlement, we may debit your Account or any other account you own, in whole or in part, with us or any of our affiliates for the amount of the Remittance. You will pay us immediately upon demand for any shortfall remaining after such chargeback.
- 4. **Rejected Remittances.** We may, but are not obligated to, reject a Remittance:
  - a. That does not contain all of the required information specified by us,
  - b. If we suspect that you are not entitled to the Remittance,
  - c. If at the time we receive the Remittance, you do not maintain an Account with us, the Service has been terminated, or we are not permitted by law to accept credits to any of your Accounts, or
  - d. If you are in default under this Service Description or any other Service Documentation.
- 5. **Reporting.** Each Business Day, we will provide you with the information about Remittances posted to your Accounts through the communications channels you elect.
- 6. **Violation of Applicable Law.** You represent and warrant to us that you will not use the Service in a manner that could result in a violation of Applicable Law. You will provide us with the information we require to understand the nature of your use of the Service and grant us ongoing access to audit your compliance with Applicable Law. In addition to our other rights to terminate the Service under the Service Documentation, we may terminate the Service upon notice to you if we determine your use of the Service could result in a violation of Applicable Law.

#### WellsTAX Payments Service

1. **Description of service.** With this Service, you can use our *CEO®* portal or a touch-tone telephone to request transfers from your Account (each, a "Transfer") to pay your U.S. federal, state or other taxes specified from time to time in our User Guides. By using this Service, you authorize us to originate ACH credit Entries on your behalf to effectuate the Transfers. You agree to be bound by the ACH Rules, and also comply with applicable provisions of the ACH Service Description, which is incorporated by reference into this Service Description.

- 2. **Procedures for initiating transfers.** You will deliver your requests for Transfers in accordance with the Service Documentation, including the User Guides. You agree to use the applicable Security Procedures for your Initiation Method (including access codes and passwords for touch-tone telephone initiation method) when you send Transfer requests to us.
- 3. **Accuracy of data.** You will provide us with the information necessary for us to inform the applicable government agency or entity of the tax payment within the time period required by any rule or regulation governing the payment. You authorize us to rely on the accuracy of the information you have provided to us.
- 4. **Transfer deadline.** Any Transfer request delivered on any Business Day after the applicable Cutoff Time, or on a non-Business Day, will be deemed received on the following Business Day. You must deliver Transfer requests by the applicable Tax Transfer Deadline.
- 5. Authorized reporting agent. If you are a taxpayer required by federal law to make electronic Federal Tax Deposit (FTD) payments to the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) and submit FTD information through the U.S. Department of the Treasury's Electronic Federal Tax Payment System (EFTPS), we will make your Transfers as FTD payments submitted through EFTPS, regardless of any other instructions from you. In performing the Service, we are acting as your authorized reporting agent. You authorize us to accept debit Entries from the IRS to make the Transfers, and to debit your Account for the amount of such payments.
- 6. **Payment for Transfers.** You authorize us to debit your Account before we process a Transfer. We may refuse to process a Transfer if the Transfer would exceed the available funds in the Account on the Tax Transfer Deadline.
- 7. **Rejected Transfers.** We also reserve the right to delay or reject any Transfer if we believe the Transfer may violate Applicable Law or if we believe the Transfer will present a risk to you and/or us, or for other reasons. If we do not accept a Transfer request or must delay making a requested Transfer, we will attempt to notify you.
- 8. **No verification of Transfer Requests.** We are under no obligation whatsoever at any time to verify any Transfer and will have no liability for failing to investigate or verify any Transfer request.
- 9. **Confirmations.** We will confirm each Transfer on your account statement or on any bank information reporting service that we provide you. You must immediately inform us of any Transfer that is incorrect or unauthorized.
- 10. Amendments and cancellations of transfer requests. You may cancel a Transfer request before the Cutoff Time if we have not processed the Transfer. After we have processed a Transfer, it cannot be canceled, amended or reversed.
- 11. **Records, information and audits.** You will verify the accuracy of all records and information regarding the Service, or any Transfer and you will notify us immediately of any errors. Nothing in the Service Documentation will relieve you of:
  - a. Any responsibility imposed by law, regulation or contract with regard to the maintenance of records, or
  - b. Any responsibility to perform audits and account reviews customarily conducted by persons or entities whose businesses are similar to your business.
- 12. **Responsibility for paying taxes.** Any interruption in the Service will not relieve you of any obligation to pay any tax to the IRS, or any other government agency or entity owed the tax, and we will have no liability to you for your failure in such circumstances to pay any tax.

# Glossary

**Account** means your account(s) with us used in connection with the Service.

Account Agreement means the applicable account agreement governing the Account.

Account Currency is defined in section 8 (Currency conversion) of the Master Agreement.

**ACH** means Automated Clearing House.

**ACH Rules** means the Nacha Operating Rules and any applicable local ACH rules.

Applicable Exchange Rate is defined in section 8 (Currency conversion) of the Master Agreement.

Applicable Law is defined in section 3 (Changes to service) of the Master Agreement.

**Business Day** means every day except Saturday, Sunday and federal holidays. When used in connection with funds transfer Services, "Business Day" means each day on we are open for business related to that Service.

CEO® portal means our Commercial Electronic Office® portal.

Concentration Account means your Account designated in the Concentration Account Services Set-up Form.

Cutoff Time means our cutoff time each Business Day we separately disclose to you for the applicable Service.

Entry is defined in the ACH Rules.

File is defined in the ACH Rules.

Foreign Currency is defined in section 8 (Currency Conversion) of the Master Agreement.

**Gateway or Gateway Operator** is defined in the ACH Rules.

Initiation Method is defined in section 6 (Security procedures) of the Master Agreement.

**International Entry** means an Entry to an account outside the United States.

Item is defined in the Account Agreement.

Log-on Credentials is defined in section 9 (CEO portal) of the Master Agreement.

**Losses** means liabilities, losses, damages, claims, obligations, demands, charges, costs, or expenses (including reasonable fees and disbursements of legal counsel and court fees).

Master Agreement means the Master Agreement for Treasury Management Services.

**Nested Third-Party Sender** – As defined in Nacha Rules, a Nested Third-Party Sender is a **Third-Party Sender that has** an agreement with another Third-Party Sender to act on behalf of an Originator, without a direct agreement with the ODFI.

NOC or Notification of Change is defined in the ACH Rules.

**ODFI (Originating Depository Financial Institution)** is defined in the ACH Rules.

Originator is defined in the ACH Rules.

**Payment Order** means an instruction to us in your name to transfer funds from your Account (and includes any communication cancelling or amending an instruction).

RDFI (Receiving Depository Financial Institution) is defined in the ACH Rules.

Receiver is defined in the ACH Rules.

Remote Account means one or more accounts owned or controlled by you in the United States.

Representatives is defined in section 11(f) (Liability and indemnification) of the Master Agreement.

Reversal or Reversing Entry is defined in the ACH Rules.

**Security Procedure** is defined in the Product Enrollment Form and in section 6 (Security procedures) of the Master Agreement.

Settlement Date is defined in the ACH Rules.

**Tax Transfer Deadline** means a date at least one Business Day prior to the date the tax payment is due to the applicable tax authority.

Third Party Sender is defined in the ACH Rules.

# EXHIBIT A – SCOPE OF SERVICES

## **COVER PAGE**

ATTACHMENT A2 – WIRE TRANSFER SERVICE DESCRIPTION



# Wire Transfer Service Description

Treasury Management Services

## Introduction

The Service Documentation contains the terms and conditions under which we provide you the services described below. "You," "your" or "yours" refer to the Bank customer identified on the Acceptance of Services that is signed when you enroll in the Service ("Acceptance"). The terms "we," "us," or "our" refer to the Bank. Other capitalized terms used in this Service Description are defined in the Master Agreement or in the Glossary at the back of this Service Description.

The service ("Service") covered by this Service Description is:

Wire Transfer

The Service Documentation includes:

- a. The Service Description (which contains terms and conditions applicable to the Service),
- b. The Acceptance (which indicates your acceptance of the Service Documentation),
- c. The Master Agreement (which contains terms and conditions applicable to all services),
- d. The Account Agreement governing the Account,
- e. The Product Enrollment Form (which contains set-up information for each service in which you are enrolling), and
- f. User Guides (which include Terms of Use, software, software licenses, price schedules, specifications, instructions, and notices).

The documents and individual provisions of the Service Documentation are intended to be read together as one agreement between you and us. This Service Description and the Master Agreement are posted at our *Commercial Electronic Office*® (*CEO*®) portal. If there is a conflict among the documents that are part of the Service Documentation, they will govern in the order listed above. Your use of a Service confirms your receipt of, and agreement to be bound by, this Service Description and all Service Documentation.

# Wire Transfer Service

- 1. **Description of service.** With this Service you can instruct us to transfer funds by wire. You agree to comply with all applicable payment system rules, including the national payment system rules and any other Applicable Laws and regulations of the receiving country of the transaction.
- 2. **Preparation of payment orders; processing schedules.** You will prepare each Payment Order according to guidelines we separately make available from time to time. You will use the applicable Security Procedure when you send a Payment Order to us.

We will execute each Payment Order in accordance with our then current processing schedule and any accompanying instructions you include regarding the date a Payment Order is to be executed. A Payment Order will be deemed received by us when we have verified it in compliance with the Security Procedure.

- a. If we receive a Payment Order after our Cutoff Time on any Business Day, we will treat the Payment Order as having been received before our applicable Cutoff Time on our next Business Day.
- b. If we execute your Payment Order by sending instructions to another financial institution, we may send the Payment Order by any transmission method and by any route we in our sole discretion consider reasonable.

#### 3. Inconsistency in name and number.

- a. If a Payment Order describes the person to receive the funds under the Payment Order both by name and identifying number, we or another financial institution through which the Payment Order is routed may rely solely on the identifying number to identify the person, even if the number identifies a person other than the one named.
- b. If a Payment Order describes a financial institution both by name and identification number, we or another financial institution through which the Payment Order is routed may rely solely on the identification number to identify the financial institution, even if the identification number refers to a financial institution other than the one named.

#### 4. **Authorization to pay**. You authorize us to:

- a. Execute any Payment Order we verify in accordance with the applicable Security Procedure, and
- b. Debit the account specified in the Payment Order even if a debit results in an overdraft on the execution date. If no account is specified, we will debit your Account or any other of your account(s) with us or one of our affiliates.

You will maintain sufficient available funds in the account specified in the Payment Order at the time of each debit.

- 5. Your duty to report erroneous or unauthorized transfer instructions. You will exercise reasonable care to:
  - a. Determine whether a Payment Order accepted by us was either erroneous or not authorized, and
  - b. To notify us of the relevant facts within a reasonable time not exceeding 14 days after we notify you that the Payment Order was accepted or that the Account was debited for the Payment Order, whichever is earlier.

If you do not notify us within 14 days, we will not be liable for any loss of interest or for any other loss relating to an erroneous or unauthorized debit to your account or because of any other discrepancy in the notice.

- 6. **Rejected payment orders.** If a Payment Order is rejected for any reason, we will attempt to notify you promptly so you can cure the defect. However, we will have no liability to you for a rejected Payment Order or any loss resulting from our delay or failure to notify you.
- 7. **Cancellation, amendment, reversal.** A Payment Order will be final and not subject to cancellation, amendment or reversal by you, except we may, at your request, make an effort to cancel, amend or reverse a Payment Order without incurring any liability for our failure or inability to do so.
- 8. **Drawdown requests.** A "drawdown request" is an instruction from you to another depository institution to debit:
  - a. An account at that institution and transfer the funds to us (an "outgoing drawdown request"), or
  - b. The Account and transfer the funds to that institution (an "incoming drawdown request").

In this Service description, "Payment Order" includes drawdown requests. We may execute an incoming drawdown request that conforms with instructions we receive through Fed Wire, SWIFT, CHIPs or any other funds transfer system, provided those instructions are not inconsistent with instructions you separately provide in writing. The authority to execute the incoming drawdown request will continue until we receive your express written notice that such authority is revoked and have a reasonable time to act on it.

9. Limitation of liability. We will not be liable for any third party's failure to or delay or error in processing a Payment Order. If the beneficiary bank does not pay the beneficiary specified in the Payment Order, a refund will be made only after we have received confirmation of the effective cancellation of the Payment Order and we are in free possession of the funds debited or earmarked in connection with the Payment Order. If we are notified the beneficiary bank did not credit the Account for the full amount stated in a Payment Order, our sole obligation will be to promptly execute a second Payment Order in the amount of the stated deficiency.

If we execute a Payment Order that is more than the amount stated in the Payment Order, to the extent you do not receive the benefit of the full amount of the Payment Order, we will only be liable for any loss of the principal amount transferred in excess of the amount stated in the Payment Order. Additionally, we will be liable for the amount of interest you have lost due to the transfer of the excess amount, computed at the Federal Funds rate or as otherwise agreed. However, our liability for loss of interest will be limited to 20 calendar days' interest. This section sets forth our complete liability for a Payment Order issued or received under this Wire Transfer Service description.

10. Survival. Sections 5, 6, 7 and 9 will survive the termination of the Services.

# Glossary

**Account** means your account(s) with us used in connection with the Service.

**Account Agreement** means the applicable account agreement governing the Account.

**Applicable Law** is defined in section 3 of the Master Agreement.

**Business Day** means every day except Saturday, Sunday and federal holidays. When used in connection with funds transfer Services, "Business Day" means each day on we are open for business related to that Service.

**Cutoff Time** means our cutoff time each Business Day we separately disclose to you for the applicable Service.

Master Agreement means the Master Agreement for Treasury Management Services.

**Payment Order** means an instruction to us in your name to transfer funds from your Account (and includes any communication cancelling or amending an instruction).

**Security Procedure** is defined in the Product Enrollment Form and in section 6 of the Master Agreement.

# EXHIBIT A – SCOPE OF SERVICES

## **COVER PAGE**

ATTACHMENT A3 – CHECK COLLECTIONS SERVICE DESCRIPTION



# Check Collections Service Description

Treasury Management Services

# Introduction

The Service Documentation contains the terms and conditions under which Wells Fargo Bank, N.A. ("Bank") provides you the services described below. "You," "your" or "yours" refer to the Bank customer identified on the Acceptance of Services that is signed when you enroll in Services ("Acceptance"). The terms "we," "us," or "our" refer to the Bank. Other capitalized terms used in this Service Description are defined in the Master Agreement or in the Glossary at the back of this Service Description.

The services (each a "Service") covered by this Service Description are:

- Returned Items Service
- Wells Fargo Remote Deposit Capture Service

The Service Documentation includes:

- a. The Service Description (which contains terms and conditions applicable to the Service),
- b. The Acceptance (which indicates your acceptance of the Service Documentation),
- c. The Master Agreement (which contains terms and conditions applicable to all services),
- d. The Account Agreement governing your account that you use for the Service ("Account"),
- e. The Product Enrollment Form ("Set-up Form") (which contains set-up information for the service in which you are enrolling), and
- f. User Guides (which include Terms of Use, software, software licenses, price schedules, specifications, instructions, and notices).

The separate documents and individual provisions of the Service Documentation are intended to be read together as one agreement between you and us. This Service Description and the Master Agreement are posted at our *Commercial Electronic Office*° (CEO°) portal. If there is a conflict among the documents that are part of the Service Documentation, they will govern in the order listed above. Your use of a Service confirms your receipt of, and agreement to be bound by, this Service Description and all Service Documentation.

# Returned Items Service

- 1. Description of service. This Service includes:
  - a. Special Instructions regarding the handling of your Returned Items (section 2),
  - b. Returned Item Decisioning through our CEO portal (section 3),
  - c. Electronic Returns through which we submit your Returned Items as RCK entries in accordance with the ACH Rules (section 4).
  - d. Centralized Return Processing through which we process your Returned Items as your centralized return processor (sections 5),
  - e. Returned Item Forwarding through which we forward Returned Items you receive on your Accounts to your centralized returns processor (section 6), and
  - f. Returned Item Service Fee Recovery through which we issue MICR drafts to recover service fees you charge your customers in connection with Returned Items (section 7).

We will provide the Returned Item Service to you in accordance with the Service Documentation, including the User Guide for the Service that we make available to you, and Applicable Law.

2. **Special instructions.** We will process your Returned Items in accordance with any special instructions you communicate to us from time to time as described further in the User Guide for the Service.

- 3. Returned Item decisioning; access to images.
  - a. **Returned Item decisioning.** If you elect this Service option, you can send us processing instructions through the *CEO* portal for Returned Items we received prior to the applicable Cutoff Time each Business Day. Each message related to the processing of a Returned Item (your "Decisioning Instruction") must be received by us by the decisioning Cutoff Time each Business Day. If we do not receive your Decisioning Instruction by the decisioning Cutoff Time, we will handle the Returned Item in accordance with your Default Instruction. "Default Instruction" means your election for us to take one of the following actions for a Returned Item, as specified in your Set-Up Form for the Service:
    - i. "Redeposit," meaning we redeposit the Returned Item, or
    - ii. "Chargeback," meaning we chargeback the Returned Item to one of your accounts in accordance with section 9 below.
  - b. Access to images. If you elect this option, we will make images of Returned Items available to you through the *CEO* portal or other channels or transmission methods you and we agree to. These images are retained for the time period set forth in our retention policy for the Service.
- 4. **Electronic returns.** If you elect this Service option, we will submit RCK entries for your Returned Items that we have determined (using a data-based decisioning method) qualify as RCK entries under the ACH Rules.
  - a. **Warranties.** The ACH Rules require the originator of an RCK entry to make certain representations and warranties with respect to the original Item for which the RCK entry is initiated. If we incur any liability for breaching these warranties, you will reimburse us and not hold us responsible or liable.
  - b. **Rejected entries.** The financial institution on which a Returned Item was drawn may reject any RCK entry without liability to us. In the event any RCK entry submitted on your behalf is rejected by the ACH for any reason and we have sufficient data to permit us to repair the RCK entry, we will make the repair. Upon our request, you will provide us with all information necessary to repair any RCK entry or file of RCK entries.
  - c. Provisional credit. Any credit to your Account in connection with an RCK entry is provisional until such time as settlement for the RCK entry becomes final. In the event any RCK entry is returned or an adjustment memorandum is received with respect to the RCK entry, you will immediately deposit with us sufficient funds to cover the returned RCK entry or adjustment memorandum. You authorize us to debit the Account or any other accounts you maintain with us for the amount of any returned RCK entry or adjustment memorandum.
- 5. **Centralized check return.** If you elect this Service option and it is available to you, we will process Returned Items from your Account and accounts with other financial institutions with which you arrange for us to provide this Service.
  - a. **Centralized return endorsement.** You will place a Centralized Return Endorsement on the back of each check or other Item you intend to deposit with a financial institution other than us that, upon dishonor, you wish to have returned to the Account you designate for this Service. Upon your request, we will supply you with an endorsement stamp or examples of endorsement stamps that satisfy the requirements of this section.
  - b. Relation of multiple endorsements. You agree that the Centralized Return Endorsement:
    - i. Is in addition to and not in place of the endorsement placed on an Item by the depositary bank,
    - ii. Could obscure, in whole or in part, the endorsement placed on the Item by the depositary bank, and
    - iii. Could be obscured by, in whole or in part, the endorsement placed on each deposited Item by the depositary bank.
- 6. **Returned item forwarding.** If you elect this Service option:
  - a. You will notify us of the financial institution you choose as your centralized return processor,
  - b. You will place your Centralized Return Endorsement identifying your centralized return processor on the back of each check or other Item you deposit to your Account that, upon dishonor and subsequent receipt by us, you want us to forward to your centralized return processor, and

- c. We will forward the Returned Items that we receive to your centralized return processor.
- 7. **Returned Item service fee recovery.** If you elect this Service option, you may issue a MICR draft on the account of the issuer of a Returned Item in the amount that you and we separately agree will be your Returned Item service fee.
- 8. **Delayed returns.** Under Applicable Law, paying and returning banks may rely on any routing number that appears on a returned check as that of the bank of first deposit. This means a Returned Item may be returned to either us or to the actual depositary bank and there could be a significant delay in our receipt of a Returned Item. You, not us, are solely responsible for any and all Losses that may arise in connection with any delay in the return of any Returned Item under this Service Description, including any Item to be returned to your centralized return processor under section 5.
- 9. **Chargebacks.** We may chargeback a Returned Item to any account you maintain with us without regard to whether the Returned Item was initially deposited to your Account or at another financial institution.
- 10. Representations and warranties. You represent and warrant to us and agree as follows:
  - a. **Authorization.** The issuer of any Returned Item has authorized you to represent the Returned Item electronically and that authorization is legally sufficient under Applicable Law.
  - b. Representment/Returned Item fees. You acknowledge that the ACH Rules do not allow collection of fees associated with a represented item by means of a single RCK entry in the amount of both the represented item and the related fees. You agree that each Item you deposit to your Account or another financial institution will only be for the amount of the Item, and will not include any amount for a representment/returned item fee or similar fee.
  - c. **Returned Item service fees.** You have properly disclosed to all your customers that you charge a service fee for Items returned unpaid for any reason as described in section 7.
- 11. **Indemnification.** You will indemnify, defend, and hold us and our Representatives harmless from Losses arising directly or indirectly from or related to:
  - a. Any material breach in any of your representations, warranties and agreements contained in this Service Description,
  - b. The violation of any Applicable Laws in the performance of your obligations under this Service Description,
  - c. A breach of any warranty we make under the ACH Rules in connection with our Electronic Returns Service option as described in section 4,
  - d. Any action you ask us to take in connection with this Service, except to the extent that any such Losses are directly caused by our gross negligence or willful misconduct, and
  - e. A delay in the return of any Item deposited to your account at another financial institution as described in section 8.
- 12. **Survival.** Sections 4, 8, 9, 10 and 11 of this Service Description will survive termination of the Service.

## Wells Fargo Remote Deposit Capture Service

(Wells Fargo Electronic Deposit<sup>SM</sup>, Desktop Deposit® and CEO Mobile Deposit)

1. **Description of service.** With this Service you can create Electronic Checks from eligible paper checks and transmit the Electronic Checks (and where applicable an Electronic File) to us to deposit in your Account in accordance with the Service Documentation. For each Electronic Check we determine is eligible for processing, we will:

- a. Include the Electronic Check in an electronic file for presentment directly or indirectly to the Paying Bank.
- b. Post or present any Electronic Check for which we are the Paying Bank, or
- c. Create a Substitute Check (as defined in the applicable Account Agreement) that we will present directly or indirectly to the Paying Bank.
- 2. **Creating Electronic Checks.** To create Electronic Checks (and where applicable send us Electronic Files), you will use either software and certified or approved hardware that we provide to you, or hardware and software capable of creating Electronic Checks that meet our standards and specifications. We will review each Electronic Check and process the Electronic Checks we determine are eliqible for processing:
  - a. On the Business Day you transmit the Electronic Checks (or if applicable, your Electronic File) to us, if we received the Electronic Checks before the Cutoff Time, and
  - b. On the next Business Day if you transmit the Electronic Checks (or if applicable, your Electronic File) to us after the Cutoff Time.
- 3. **Exception Checks.** Our User Guide for this Service lists eligible U.S. Dollar checks (as well as ineligible checks). We may, without liability to you, reject Electronic Checks we determine are ineligible for this Service or that Applicable Law prohibits us from accepting through this Service (an "Exception Check"). We will notify you of each Exception Check through our *CEO* portal or other communication channel. You will deposit an Exception Check to your Account only by depositing the corresponding original paper check or as otherwise agreed between you and us.

Even if we do not identify an Exception Check during processing, a Substitute Check may be returned to us because the Paying Bank determines it is not eligible. Our failure to identify an Exception Check will not limit your obligations to us under section 7.

4. **Deposits to your account.** We will be deemed to have accepted each Electronic Check (other than any Exception Check) for deposit to your Account (a) on the Business Day we process the Electronic Check (b) at our office where your Account is maintained. Funds from these Electronic Checks will be made available as provided in our Funds Availability Policy applicable to your Account and will be deemed to be collected as set forth in our Electronic Deposit Collected Funds Schedule. We will provide these documents (as amended from time to time) to you upon request.

Any check you deposit that is returned to you may be returned in the form of a Substitute Check. If we receive a notice of nonpayment from Paying Bank for an Electronic Check or Substitute Check presented for payment, we have no obligation to provide this notice to you or your customers.

#### 5. Third-party processors.

- a. **General.** You are a "third-party processor" when you use this Service either to (a) create and process an Electronic Check on behalf of your customer or (b) process an Electronic Check one of your customers has created and transmitted to you.
- b. **Customer due diligence.** Before acting as a third-party processor for any customer, you will conduct due diligence appropriate to the type of customer (consumer or business). As part of your due diligence, when a customer opens an account with you, you will obtain the customer's name, Taxpayer Identification Number, and address. In addition, you will comply with any obligations under Applicable Law for:
  - i. Establishing and maintaining a Customer Identification Program and an Anti-Money Laundering Program,
  - ii. Establishing and maintaining written procedures reasonably designed to identify and verify beneficial owners of legal entity customers and to include such procedures in your Anti-Money Laundering Program, and

- iii. Suspicious activity monitoring and reporting.
- c. **Customer agreements.** You will also enter into an agreement with each of your customers which includes:
  - i. Provisions paralleling those in this Service description relating to creating Electronic Checks and maintaining the security of original paper checks,
  - ii. Warranties paralleling each of the warranties you make to us in this Service description,
  - iii. An acknowledgement that we may at any time refuse to process Electronic Checks for that customer, and
  - iv. If the customer is a business entity, an obligation that customer, upon your request, will provide you the information you require to understand the nature of the customer's business.
- d. Risk parameters; ongoing monitoring. For each of your customers, you will use reasonable commercial standards to monitor the customer's deposits for suspicious activity including out-of-pattern, duplicate and suspicious Electronic Checks on an ongoing basis. You will take appropriate actions with respect to the customer's account, up to and including refusing to process Electronic Checks for the customer and/or preventing the customer from transacting on its account(s) with you. We will establish and maintain confidential internal risk parameters for your Electronic Checks but you are solely responsible for monitoring your customer's Electronic Checks.
- 6. Your representations and warranties. You represent and warrant to us and agree that you will:
  - a. Use this Service only for eligible paper checks payable to or endorsed for deposit by you or your customers (unless we expressly agree otherwise),
  - b. Transmit to us only Electronic Checks eligible for processing including legible Electronic Checks containing machine-readable MICR data,
  - c. Not transmit to us any Electronic Check that duplicates an Electronic Check previously transmitted to us or that did not originate as an eligible paper check,
  - d. Ensure that each original paper check for which you or one of your customers has created an Electronic Check is securely retained and then securely destroyed (including all nonpublic personal information on the original paper check) and properly secure all hardware you use in connection with this Service,
  - e. Not transmit to us, deposit to your Account, or otherwise negotiate any original eligible paper check for which you have transmitted an Electronic Check to us, unless we have notified you that the Electronic Check is an Exception Check, and
  - f. If you use an agent to create Electronic Checks and/or transmit your Electronic Files to us, you will ensure your agent transmits only Electronic Checks payable to you, unless we expressly agree to permit the agent to include Electronic Checks payable to multiple customers of ours.
- 7. **Indemnification.** You will indemnify, defend, and hold us and our Representatives harmless from and against all of our Losses arising directly or indirectly from or related to:
  - a. Any negligent or intentional act or omission by you in the performance of your obligations under this Service description including breaching your obligation under section 6(d) above, in which event Losses will include consequential damages,
  - b. Any material breach in your representations, warranties, covenants, or obligations in this Service description,
  - c. Us acting as a "reconverting bank" under the Check Clearing for the 21st Century Act through the creation of Substitute Checks, in which event Losses will include consequential damages,
  - d. Us posting or presenting an Electronic Check for which we are Paying Bank or presenting an Electronic Check to the Paying Bank for payment,
  - e. The transfer or return of an Electronic Check or an Electronic Returned Check on your behalf,
  - f. A breach of either the Image Quality Warranty or the No Double Debit Warranty (as defined below),
  - g. Our obligation to indemnify and reimburse a depository bank that accepts the original paper check from which an Electronic Check is created, if the loss is due to the check having already been paid, and

- h. If we transfer or present an "electronically-created item" and receive settlement or other consideration for it, our obligation to indemnify and reimburse each transferee bank, any subsequent collecting bank, the Paying Bank, and any subsequent returning bank against Losses that result from the fact that:
  - i. The electronic image or electronic information of the electronically-created item is not derived from a paper check,
  - ii. The person on whose account the electronically-created item is drawn did not authorize the issuance of the electronically-created item or to the payee stated on the item, and
  - iii. A person receives a transfer, presentment, or return of, or otherwise is charged for an electronicallycreated item in such a way that the person is asked to make payment based on an item or check it has paid.

"Electronically-created item" means an electronic image that has all the attributes of an Electronic Check or Electronic Returned Check but was created electronically and not derived from a paper check. "Image Quality Warranty" means our guarantee that the electronic image of the check accurately represents all of the information on the front of the check as of the time the original check is truncated, and the electronic information includes an accurate record of all MICR line information required for a Substitute Check and the amount of the check. "No Double Debit Warranty" means our guarantee that the warrantee will not receive a presentment of or otherwise be charged for an Electronic Check, an Electronic Returned Check, the original check, a Substitute Check, or a paper or electronic representation of a paper Substitute Check, in a way that the warrantee will be asked to make payment on a check that it has already paid.

When we transfer an Electronic Check for collection or payment, we make the Image Quality Warranty and the No Double Debit Warranty to the transferee bank, any subsequent collecting bank, the Paying Bank, and the drawer. When we transfer an Electronic Returned Check for return, we make the Image Quality Warranty and the No Double Debit Warranty to the transferee returning bank, the depository bank, and the owner.

8. **Termination.** In addition to our rights to suspend or terminate Services under the Master Agreement, we may suspend or terminate this Service immediately upon notice if we determine in our sole discretion that you have breached any of your obligations under sections 6 or 7 of this Service description.

#### 9. Additional controls.

- a. **General.** We may upon reasonable prior notice to you to:
  - i. Mandate specific internal controls at your locations,
  - ii. Periodically audit or require audits of your RDC operations including your IT infrastructure at your expense, and
  - iii. Request additional information about you.
- b. **Your internal controls.** You will establish internal controls related to your RDC operations. Upon reasonable request, you will provide us with information about your internal controls and will work in good faith with us to resolve any concerns that that we have regarding these controls.
- c. Your consumer complaints. With reasonable prior notice to you, you will provide us with information about consumer complaints you receive relating to your RDC product ("consumer complaints"), including:
  - i. Your procedures for handling consumer complaints,
  - ii. The number of consumer complaints you received in the prior calendar quarter, and
  - iii. The current status of each consumer complaint.
- 10. Survival. Sections 6 and 7 of this Service Description will survive termination of the Service.

## Glossary

Account Agreement means the applicable account agreement governing your Account.

**ACH** means the Automated Clearing House.

**ACH Rules** means the Nacha Operating Rules and any applicable local ACH rules.

**Applicable Law** is defined in section 3 of the Master Agreement.

**Business Day** means every day except Saturday, Sunday and federal holidays. When used in connection with funds transfer Services, "Business Day" means each day on we are open for business related to that Service.

**Centralized Return Endorsement** means a special endorsement on a Returned Item which (a) includes all of the information required by 12 CFR §229.35 (as amended from time to time) to be included in an endorsement made by a bank of first deposit, (b) to the extent possible, conforms to applicable formatting specifications, and (c) is more prominent than the endorsement of the actual depositary bank.

Cutoff Time means our cutoff time each Business Day that we separately disclose to you for the Service.

**Electronic Check** means an electronic image of, and electronic information derived from a paper check.

**Electronic File** means the electronic file you (or your vendor) create and send us when transmitting Electronic Checks using the Wells Fargo Electronic Deposit Service.

Electronic Returned Check means an Electronic Check derived from a paper returned check.

**Item** is defined in the Account Agreement.

**Losses** means all liabilities, losses, damages, claims, obligations, demands, charges, costs, or expenses (including reasonable fees, disbursements of legal counsel and court fees).

**Paying Bank** means the bank on which the original paper check to which the Electronic Check relates is drawn or through which the original paper check is payable.

Master Agreement means the Master Agreement for Treasury Management Services.

**RCK entry** is defined in the ACH Rules.

**Representatives** is defined in section 11(f) of the Master Agreement.

Returned Item means an Item that is returned to us unpaid after you deposit it to your Account.

Security Procedure is defined in the Product Enrollment Form and in section 6 of the Master Agreement.

**Service Documentation** is defined in section 1 of the Master Agreement.

## EXHIBIT A – SCOPE OF SERVICES

## **COVER PAGE**

ATTACHMENT A4 - COMMERCIAL DEPOSITORY SERVICE DESCRIPTION



# Commercial Depository Service Description

Treasury Management Services

## Introduction

The Service Documentation contains the terms and conditions under which Wells Fargo Bank, N.A. ("Bank") provides you the services described below. "You," "your" or "yours" refer to the Bank customer identified on the Acceptance of Services that is signed when you enroll in Services ("Acceptance"). The terms "we," "us," or "our" refer to the Bank. Other capitalized terms used in this Service Description are defined in the Master Agreement or in the Glossary at the back of this Service Description.

The service ("Service") covered by this Service Description is:

- Commercial Depository
- SafeVantage®

The Service Documentation includes:

- a. The Service Description (which contains terms and conditions applicable to the Service),
- b. The SafeVantage Service Setup Form (the "SafeVantage Setup Form"),
- c. The Acceptance (which indicates your acceptance of the Service Documentation),
- d. The Master Agreement (which contains terms and conditions applicable to all services),
- e. The Account Agreement governing your account that you use for the Service ("Account"),
- f. The Product Enrollment Form ("Set-up Form") (which contains set-up information for the service in which you are enrolling), and
- g. User Guides (which include Terms of Use, software, software licenses, price schedules, specifications, instructions, and notices).

The separate documents and individual provisions of the Service Documentation are intended to be read together as one agreement between you and us. This Service Description and the Master Agreement are posted at our *Commercial Electronic Office*° (*CEO*°) portal. If there is a conflict among the documents that are part of the Service Documentation, they will govern in the order listed above. Your use of a Service confirms your receipt of, and agreement to be bound by, this Service Description and all Service Documentation.

## Commercial Depository Service

- 1. **Description of Service.** With the Service, you may:
  - a. Order Cash we prepared and make such Cash available to your Agent at our cash vault, and
  - b. Deliver currency, coin, checks and other negotiable instruments to our cash vault or Night Depositories for processing.

#### 2. Cash orders from our cash vault.

- a. **Cash Requests.** You may make a Cash Request of a Cash Shipment. The Cash Shipment will be made available to your Agent in Cash Bags at our cash vault. We are authorized to act upon any Cash Request we receive in accordance with this Service Description, and which we believe in good faith has been made by one of your Authorized Representatives. We will have no obligation to verify, and will not be liable for our failure to verify or investigate, any Cash Request.
- b. Making Cash available to your Agent. We are authorized to make Cash Shipments available to any person we in good faith believe to be your Agent. We will have no further responsibility, and you assume all risk of loss for Cash made available to any such person. We will make Cash Shipments available only at the locations, on days, and during the hours published by us from time to time. We reserve the right to suspend the Service at any time without notice.

- c. Your Authorized Representatives. You will promptly certify to us the identity of each Authorized Representative. You will give prior written notice to us of any change in the authority of any Authorized Representative. We will be fully protected in relying on each such notification and on your obligation to promptly notify us of any change in the status of the Authorized Representative. We will have a reasonable period of time to act after receiving such notification.
- d. **Security procedures.** For requests made in writing or by fax, operator-assisted telephone call or transmission, a Customer ID assigned by us is required. For *CEO* requests, you must have Log-On Credentials. For touch-tone/automatic response telephone requests, a Passcode is required. Operator limits may also be required. It is your responsibility to establish internal procedures that will minimize the risk of an unauthorized person gaining access to the Customer ID, Log-On Credentials and Passcode(s). Such internal procedures include without limitation requiring users to maintain such number(s) and code(s) in strict confidence. You will notify us immediately in the event a breach of security is suspected.
- e. **Debit of Account.** On each Business Day that we make a Cash Shipment available to your Agent, we are authorized to debit your Account for the aggregate amount of the Cash Shipment. You will maintain collected balances in the Account sufficient at all times to fully cover any debit. We have no obligation to release a requested Cash Shipment or any portion thereof to your Agent unless there are sufficient collected funds in the Account to fully cover the amount of the Cash Shipment when it is to be made available to your Agent. If you fail to specify your Account to us, we may debit any account which you maintain with us for the amount of a requested Cash Shipment.
- f. **Packing slip; differences in shipment amount.** A packing slip will be included with each Cash Shipment which states:
  - i. The aggregate amount of the Cash Shipment,
  - ii. The overall number of containers included in the Cash Shipment, and
  - iii. The number of containers delivered to your Agent for transmittal to you.

For each Cash Shipment we make available to your Agent, you will notify us immediately in writing of any difference between the amount specified on the packing slip for that Cash Shipment and the amount, as counted by you, of the Cash Shipment. In the event that the difference cannot be resolved, our count of the amount of the disputed Cash Shipment will be conclusive and binding on you.

- 3. **Cash vault processing.** The following procedures will govern delivery of Deposit Shipments to our cash vault locations and our processing of such Deposit Shipments:
  - a. **Delivery by your Agent.** You will deliver Deposit Shipments in Deposit Bags to one of our cash vaults via your Agent. You are responsible for making all arrangements with your Agent for delivery of Deposit Shipments, and you assume all risk of loss while a Deposit Shipment is in the possession of your Agent. We may accept Deposit Shipments from any person we believe in good faith to be your Agent. The delivery of a Deposit Bag to us or our receipt of it on a manifest will not be deemed proof of our receipt of the contents listed on the deposit slip contained in the Deposit Bag or your records. We will have no responsibility for any Deposit Bag or its contents delivered to one of our cash vaults until we accept the Deposit Bag in accordance with our procedures and we count the contents of the Deposit Bag.
  - b. **Delivery procedures.** When you deliver a Deposit Shipment to our cash vault, you agree you (and/or your Agent) will do the following:
    - i. Deliver Deposit Bags only at the locations, on the days, and during the hours published by us from time to time,
    - ii. Properly endorse all checks and other negotiable instruments included in a Deposit Shipment,
    - iii. Use only Deposit Bags approved by us that are properly secured,
    - iv. At the time of delivery, your Agent will provide us with a delivery manifest which specifies the number of Deposit Bags you included in the overall shipment delivered to us, as well as the contents of each Deposit Bag,

- v. Obtain the signature of our employee who accepts delivery on that portion of the delivery manifest which your Agent retains, and
- vi. Retain a copy of the receipt or other document covering each Deposit Bag you deliver to your Agent for at least one year from the date of delivery.

You agree you will only use Deposit Bags for the deposit of Items. You will not use Deposit Bags in any unauthorized manner or for any unlawful purpose. As to any property other than Items included in a Deposit Bag, we will not be deemed a bailee and will have no liability for any loss of or damage to such property.

- c. Cutoff Time; AccountDeposits. If a Deposit Shipment is received at one of our cash vaults on a Business Day before the Cutoff Time for that cash vault, the total amount of the deposits in such Deposit Shipment will be credited on that Business Day to the Account specified on the deposit slip for that Deposit Shipment. If a Deposit Shipment is received at a cash vault on a Business Day after the Cutoff Time, the total amount of the deposits in that Deposit Shipment will be credited to the Account on the next succeeding Business Day. We will not deposit any Items received in any Deposit Shipment unless the account number of the Account into which the deposit is to be made is specified on the deposit slip for that Deposit Shipment.
- d. **Processing of Deposit Shipments.** You authorize us to open each Deposit Bag, count the contents, credit the amount of Items to the Account with us indicated on the deposit slip contained in the Deposit Bag and process, all in accordance with our customary procedures. All deposits are subject to verification, and our count of the Items will be conclusively deemed to be correct and complete for all purposes. No relationship of debtor and creditor will arise between you and us until the count has been completed and the deposit credited to the Account. You acknowledge that you have had an opportunity to have our applicable count and verification procedures explained to your Authorized Representative and agree that the same will be deemed commercially reasonable.
- e. Adjustment procedures. If the aggregate amount of the Items in any Deposit Shipment, as counted by us, is less than the amount reported on the deposit slip covering that Deposit Shipment, we will debit the Account specified on the deposit slip by such difference and report the difference to you. If that Account has an insufficient collected and available balance to cover the debit, we will debit any of your other accounts with us for the difference. You agree to promptly reimburse us for the difference (or any portion thereof) for which there are insufficient available balances in your accounts with us. If the aggregate amount of the Items in any Deposit Shipment, as counted by us, is more than that reported on the deposit slip covering the Deposit Shipment, we will credit the Account specified on the deposit slip for the difference and notify you.
- 4. **Night Depository delivery and processing.** The following procedures will govern Night Deposits, and our processing of Night Deposits:
  - a. **Night Depositories; issuance of keys.** You may make Night Deposits to your Account by placing the Items to be deposited into a Night Bag and then placing the Night Bags in the Night Depository. Each of your offices listed on the Night Depository Set-up Form will receive one key to the Night Depository at a designated Branch. You will designate to us in writing the individuals to receive the key for each of your offices. We may require such individuals to sign a receipt for the keys they receive.

- b. Contents of Night Bags; deposit of Night Bags. You agree that Night Bags will be used only for the deposit of Items, and will not be used in any unauthorized manner or for any unlawful purpose. If any property other than Items is included in a Night Bag, we will not be deemed a bailee and will have no liability for any loss of or damage to such property. Each Night Bag must contain one or more deposit slips which:
  - i. Lists all the Items contained in that Night Bag and their total dollar amount, and
  - ii. Identifies your Account to which the dollar amount of the deposit is to be credited.

At the time each Night Bag is placed in a Night Depository you agree to securely close each Night Bag, place it completely in the Night Depository and securely lock the Night Depository.

- c. **Processing of Night Deposits.** We may open each Night Bag and remove its contents without you or any of your representatives present. The contents of each Night Bag will be processed in accordance with our standard procedures. The Cutoff Time for deposits made through the Night Depository may be different from that for deposits made at the teller line. You understand and agree that the contents of a Night Bag will not be credited to the Account, nor will the relationship between you and us be that of a debtor to a creditor with respect to any Item in a Night Bag, until we have accepted the Item for deposit into the Account after counting all the Items in the Night Bag and calculating the total dollar amount of all such Items.
- d. Counting and adjustments. If your records regarding the total dollar amount of the Items in any Night Bag differ from our calculation of the total dollar amount of the Items in the Night Bag, you have the burden of proving that your records show the correct amount in the Night Bag or our total will be accepted as final. If there is a difference between our total and your total for the amount of Items in a Night Bag (as shown on the deposit slip(s) in the Night Bag), we will send you a statement indicating the amount of the difference. In the event that the difference cannot be resolved, our count of the dollar amount will be conclusive and binding on you.
- e. Claims of lost or stolen Items. You agree that you will have total responsibility for each Night Bag and its contents until the Night Bag has dropped completely into a Night Depository. You agree to notify us immediately if you determine that any Night Bag or any Item in a Night Bag has been lost or stolen while at one of our Branches. You will have the burden of proving the amount of any Item which you claim was lost or stolen while it was at a designated Branch and that disappearance of the Item occurred while it was at the designated Branch.
- 5. **Special instructions.** You may notify us in writing of any special instructions relating to cash orders or deposits of Items at our cash vault or Night Depositories. We may at our option accept or reject the instructions and so notify you. Even if accepted, we may stop complying with the instructions upon prior notice to you if we believe continued compliance would increase our costs or risks, interfere with our established or revised procedures, or diminish the efficiency of our operations. You will be solely liable for any loss attributable to increased risk resulting from a special instruction.
- 6. **Further assurances.** You agree to do all acts we may consider reasonably necessary or desirable to implement and carry out the intent of this Service Description. You agree to provide us with information we request regarding any Deposit Shipment, including any information necessary to file a Currency Transaction Report and to determine the source of any Cash or Items in a Deposit Shipment.
- 7. **Representations and warranties.** To be eligible to make Deposit Shipments at a cash vault or Night Depository, you represent and warrant to us at the time of the delivery of each Deposit Shipment that:
  - a. **Deposits for own account.** You make Deposit Shipments for your sole account and do not directly or indirectly make any Deposit Shipments on behalf of any other party, unless you have previously disclosed such party to us and we have approved such party in writing, in our sole discretion.

- b. **No deposits from outside the United States.** You do not make Deposit Shipments from any source known, or which upon reasonable inquiry would be known to you, to be outside the United States.
- c. **No business as a foreign exchange house.** You do not conduct any business, whether in whole or any part, as a foreign exchange house including, without limitation, as a Casa de Cambio.
- 8. **Contaminated Cash.** You agree not to send contaminated or damaged Cash to our cash vaults unless you or our Agent has prepared such Cash in accordance with the Federal Reserve Banks' applicable specifications and procedures.
- 9. **Termination of Services.** We may immediately terminate this Service in whole or in part in the event of your breach of any representation or warranty in section 7 (Representations and warranties). Otherwise, we may terminate this Service upon sixty (60) days prior notice to you.
- 10. Survival. Sections 2(e), 2(f), 3(d), 3(e), 4(d), 4(e), 6 and 9 will survive termination of this Service.

## SafeVantage® Service

- 1. Description of Service. We make the SafeVantage Service available to you in connection with the Commercial Depository Service described above in this Service Description. With the SafeVantage Service, we will provide provisional expedited credit to you for the Cash currency properly deposited into the Equipment's currency acceptors. Following our receipt of a Safe Report, we will provide provisional expedited credit to your Account in the total amount set forth in such Safe Report. Credits will only be applied on Business Days in accordance with the SafeVantage Setup Form. Currency and other Items inserted using the manual envelope drop of the Equipment will not receive provisional expedited credit, and will be processed and credited in accordance with the cash vault processing procedures for the Commercial Depository Service, as described above in this Service Description.
- 2. **Conditions to provision of our** *SafeVantage* **Service.** As conditions to our provision of the *SafeVantage* Service:
  - a. You must enter into a Vendor Agreement,
  - b. We must agree that the Equipment is suitable and compatible, in our sole discretion, for the *SafeVantage* Service, and
  - c. You must agree to use the Equipment in accordance with the Vendor Agreement and as instructed by us as necessary from time to time in connection with the *SafeVantage* Service.

You acknowledge that we are not providing the Equipment and have no obligation or liability with respect to the Equipment or any service related thereto other than the *SafeVantage* Service.

3. Ownership of Cash. You agree that Wells Fargo-Owned Cash is our Cash currency and will not at any time be your property or the property of any other person, including your Agent. No person, other than us and our Representatives, shall have any possessory or ownership rights to Wells Fargo-Owned Cash under Section 362 or Section 541 of the U.S. bankruptcy code. You shall take all actions necessary, and all additional commercially reasonable actions that we request to ensure and evidence that Wells Fargo-Owned Cash remains our sole and exclusive property. You agree that neither you nor your Agent will commingle Wells Fargo-Owned Cash with Cash currency owned by another financial institution or any other person.

- 4. Access to Cash. You agree that physical access to Wells Fargo-Owned Cash will be restricted to:
  - a. Your Agent solely for the purpose of performing services in accordance with the Vendor Agreement, and
  - b. If applicable, a maintenance service provider solely for the purposes of providing routine maintenance services or repairs on the Equipment.

You agree that we will, at all times, have control and immediate access to all Wells Fargo-Owned Cash by having: (1) the ability to recall any of the Wells Fargo-Owned Cash the same Business Day as the day of the request; and (2) unfettered and immediate access to the Wells Fargo-Owned Cash upon your financial distress as determined in our sole discretion. You agree to fully cooperate with us and our representatives in connection with our access to Wells Fargo-Owned Cash, including instructing your Agent to deliver Wells Fargo-Owned Cash to one of our cash vault locations if and as requested by us. You release us and our representatives (including without limitation any armored carrier engaged by us) from any and all Losses arising out of or related to our representative acting on our request or direction to access Wells Fargo-Owned Cash on our behalf and/or to deliver the Wells Fargo-Owned Cash to us, except to the extent any Losses arise from the gross negligence or willful misconduct of our representative. Our representative shall be a third party beneficiary of the release described above in this section.

- 5. **Risk of loss.** You are responsible for all risk of loss and liability for Wells Fargo-Owned Cash that is not at one of our cash vault locations, including but not limited to loss, damage or contamination of Wells Fargo-Owned Cash, theft or destruction of Wells Fargo-Owned Cash, malfunction of the Equipment or you, your Agent's or any of your representative's negligence or willful misconduct.
- 6. Adjustments. If the total amount of the Cash currency processed and verified for a Safe Report is less than the amount reported for such Safe Report, we may debit the Account without notice to you. If the Account has insufficient funds to cover the debit, we may debit any of your other accounts with us for the difference, and you agree to promptly reimburse us for the difference (or any portion thereof) upon our demand, without setoff or counterclaim. If the total amount of the Cash currency processed and verified for a Safe Report is more than the amount reported on such Safe Report, we will credit the Account for the difference without notice to you. If your Vendor Agreement provides any guarantees or other protection for the contents of the Equipment including Cash currency deposited through the currency acceptors, we reserve the right to require you to file a claim with such vendor before making any claim against us.
- 7. **Reimbursement.** Unless it results solely from our negligence or willful misconduct, you will reimburse us for Losses we incur from (a) providing the *SafeVantage* Service to you in accordance with this Service Description, or (b) an action you ask us to take in connection with the *SafeVantage* Service and this Service Description. You authorize us to recover any such amount by debit to your accounts with us or our affiliates.
- 8. **Contaminated Cash.** You agree not to send contaminated or damaged Cash to our cash vaults unless you or our Agent has prepared such Cash in accordance with the Federal Reserve Banks' applicable specifications and procedures.
- 9. **Survival.** Sections 3 7 will survive the termination of the *SafeVantage* Service.
- 10. **Notice.** You agree to provide us immediate notice of any default or breach of the Vendor Agreement by you or the vendor or termination of the Vendor Agreement.
- 11. **Termination.** Either party may terminate the *SafeVantage* Service in accordance with the terms of the Master Agreement. In addition, if the Vendor Agreement is terminated for any reason, the *SafeVantage* Service will automatically terminate, unless otherwise agreed by you and us.

## Glossary

Account Agreement means the applicable account agreement governing your Account.

**Agent** means an armored car service approved by us or, in Alaska only, the U.S. Postal Service, in each case, acting as your agent.

**Applicable Law** is defined in section 3 of the Master Agreement.

**Authorized Representative** means (a) any person you authorize us to communicate with regarding authorization codes or other security procedures for this Service; (b) your Agent authorized to accept delivery of Cash; and (c) where applicable, the persons who are authorized users of this Service.

**Branch** means one or more of our branch locations listed on our Night Depository Set-up Form.

Business Day means every day except Saturday, Sunday and federal holidays.

Cash means U.S. denominated currency and coin.

Cash Bag means bags or other containers into which Cash Shipments are placed.

**Cash Request** means a request you make to us in writing, telephonically by operator-assisted call or by touch tone/automated response, or electronically via transmission, fax, or our *Commercial Electronic Office* (*CEO*) portal for a Cash Shipment in the amount you specify.

Cash Shipment means shipments of Cash in Cash Bags in accordance with this Service Description.

**Currency Transaction Report** is defined in the regulations implementing the Currency and Foreign Transactions Reporting Act of 1970, as amended from time to time.

**Customer ID** is a unique identifier given to you by us for each of your locations enrolled in the Service.

Cutoff Time means our cutoff time each Business Day that we separately disclose to you for the Service.

Deposit Bag means bags or other containers into which Deposit Shipments are placed.

**Deposit Shipment** means your delivery of Items in accordance with this Service Description.

Equipment means certain units of safes provided by vendors, in each case, acceptable to us.

Items mean, collectively, Cash, checks and other negotiable instruments properly endorsed by you.

**Losses** means all liabilities, losses, damages, claims, obligations, demands, charges, costs, or expenses (including reasonable fees, disbursements of legal counsel and court fees).

Master Agreement means the Master Agreement for Treasury Management Services.

Night Bag means disposable bags used for Night Deposits.

Night Deposit means your delivery of Items to our Night Depositories in accordance with this Service Description.

**Night Depository** means the night depository receptacle at one of our Branches.

Type to

**Night Depository Set-up Form** means the form required to be completed to receive key(s) to access the Night Depository.

**Passcode** means a code established to access our Telephony Interface Unit via the telephone number we provide to you.

**Safe Report** means a transmission report from any unit of Equipment stating the amount of Cash currency inserted into the Equipment's currency acceptors.

**Vendor Agreement** means a valid and binding agreement with a vendor, acceptable to us, for the provision of the Equipment.

Wells Fargo-Owned Cash means all Cash currency located in the Equipment and the amount of Cash currency removed from the Equipment for delivery to us by your Agent, in each case, for which we have given you provisional expedited credit.

## EXHIBIT A – SCOPE OF SERVICES

## **COVER PAGE**

ATTACHMENT A5 – ELECTRONIC RECEIVABLES SERVICE DESCRIPTION



# Electronic Receivables Service Description Treasury Management Services

## Introduction

The Service Documentation contains the terms and conditions under which Wells Fargo Bank, N.A. ("Bank") provides you the services described below. "You," "your" or "yours" refer to the Bank customer identified on the Acceptance of Services that is signed when you enroll in Services ("Acceptance"). The terms "we," "us," or "our" refer to the Bank. Other capitalized terms used in this Service Description are defined in the Master Agreement or in the Glossary at the back of this Service Description.

The services (each a "Service") covered by this Service Description are:

- · E-Bill Express service
- E-Box® service
- Integrated Receivables
- · Receivables Manager service

The Service Documentation includes:

- a. The Service Description (which contains terms and conditions applicable to the Service),
- b. The Acceptance (which indicates your acceptance of the Service Documentation),
- c. The Master Agreement (which contains terms and conditions applicable to all services),
- d. The Account Agreement governing your account that you use for the Service ("Account"),
- e. The Product Enrollment Form ("Set-up Form") (which contains set-up information for the service in which you are enrolling), and
- f. User Guides (which include Terms of Use, software, software licenses, price schedules, specifications, instructions, and notices).

The separate documents and individual provisions of the Service Documentation are intended to be read together as one agreement between you and us. This Service Description and the Master Agreement are posted at our Commercial Electronic Office® (CEO®) portal. If there is a conflict among the documents that are part of the Service Documentation, they will govern in the order listed above. Your use of a Service confirms your receipt of, and agreement to be bound by, this Service Description and all Service Documentation.

## E-Bill Express service

- 1. Description of Service. With this Service:
  - a. You can make electronic bills available to your Customers through the Website,
  - b. Customers make payments to you through the Website and other Payment Channels (see section 2) and using the Payment Methods (see section 3) offered in connection with the Service,
  - c. We credit the Customer payments to your Account, and
  - d. We offer electronic reporting options relating to your bills and your Customers' payments received through the Service (see section 4).

The specific features for the Service we will provide you, are detailed in the Statement of Work (SOW) to which you and we agree separately.

- 2. **Payment Channels.** The "Payment Channels" we offer to you are detailed in our User Guide for the Service and include the Website, telephone and an optional Interactive Voice Response (IVR) Payment Channel.
  - a. We maintain the Website through which Customers may make payments to you.
  - b. With the telephone Payment Channel, a Customer arranges for a payment by calling you at a telephone number you maintain. For all Customer payments made through the telephone Payment Channel, you are required to enter information about the payment at the administrative portal for the Service.
  - c. With the IVR Payment Channel, we maintain a specific toll-free number for you and custom to you branded greeting and prompts.
- 3. **Payment Methods.** The "Payment Methods" you may make available to Customers are detailed in our User Guide for the Service and include debit and credit cards and electronic payments through ACH.
  - a. If you will accept debit and credit card payments, the Service Documentation includes the Merchant Payment Solutions Service Description.

- b. For ACH payments, the Service Documentation includes the ACH and Related Services Service Description. In the event of a conflict, this Service Description will control over the ACH and Related Services Service Description.
- c. We may withdraw a Payment Method available for the Service at any time.
- 4. **Information reporting.** We make information and reporting about your bills and Customers' payments available to you through the administrative portal on the Website or automated transmission file.
- 5. **Verification.** We will not verify the accuracy of your bills or your Customers' payment amounts made through any Payment Channel.
- 6. **Your privacy policy.** You will provide us with any URL(s) you host for our use at the Website. The URLs you provide will direct Customers to your then-current privacy policy and terms of use. You will maintain current versions of your privacy policy and terms of use.
- 7. **Licensed Marks.** You grant to us a license to use the service marks, trademarks and or logos listed on the SOW (each, a "Licensed Mark") on the Website. We will not modify a Licensed Mark without your prior written consent. The term of this trademark license will be the same as the term set forth in the Master Agreement, unless either party provides written termination in accordance with this Section 4 of the Master Agreement. Either party may terminate this license at any time, with or without cause, upon notice to the other. Upon termination or expiration of this license, we will discontinue use of all Licensed Marks.
- 8. **Representations and warranties.** You represent and warrant to us that:
  - a. You will issue each bill only for products or services actually provided to the billed Customer and will retain each bill for a minimum of one year from the date of the bill,
  - b. The billed amount will be the actual amount charged to the billed Customer for such products or services.
  - c. You are the sole owner of each URL you provide to us pursuant to Section 7 and each Licensed Mark,
  - d. You will maintain current versions of your privacy policy and terms of use at the URLs provided to us, and
  - e. You have received a copy of Federal Reserve Board Regulation E and will comply with it at all times.
- 9. Survival. Section 8 will survive termination of the Service.

## E-Box® service

- 1. **Description of service.** With this Service:
  - a. We provide you with information about payments your Customers make to you ("Remittance Information") through online bill payment services and other payment channels described in our User Guide for the Service.
  - b. We process Customer payments for credit to your Account, and
  - c. We provide information reporting ("Remittance File") on your Payments through our separate Receivables Manager Service. The specific processing services we will provide to you are detailed in the BRD to which you and us agree to separately.
- 2. **Research and decisioning.** We will make available to you a decisioning tool where you can view all payments, make decisions on exception items, perform payment research, and return payments.
- 3. **Unfunded payments.** We will process Payments for which we have received Remittance Information but not funding in accordance with the BRD.
- 4. **Account credit.** Each Business Day, we will credit your Account for Funded Payments through a consolidated ACH credit Entry. We originate each credit Entry in accordance with the ACH Rules.
- 5. **Service requirement.** In order to enroll in the Service, you will also have to enroll in our Receivables Manager Service.

## Integrated Receivables service

- 1. Description of Service. With this information reporting Service, we apply programmatic rules and logic, configured with your input, to create and transmit to you electronic files (each, a "Posting File") containing the details of matches between credits to your Accounts made by your payers through ACH, wire transfer, or check (each, a "Payment") to your eligible Wells Fargo deposit accounts enrolled in the Service (each, an "Account") and the open accounts receivables details you have provided to us in electronic files (each, an "Open Receivables File").
- 2. **Automatic matching.** We apply programmatic rules and logic, configured with your input, to match credits to your Accounts made by your payers through ACH, wire transfer, or check (each, a "Payment") to information you send to us relating to Payments and your accounts receivables details to identify sets of matching Payments and accounts receivables details in the steps described in this section.
  - a. Re-association. We analyze data elements pertinent to electronic Payments credited to your Accounts to associate such Payments with their respective remittance information (information from your payer describing the accounts receivable record for which a payment is being made, such as one or more invoice numbers) that you separately provide to us in a "Remittance File" or is provided in an e-mailed advice by your customers in accordance with the protocol to which you and we agree. Each such match is a "Re-associated Payment".
  - b. **Invoice matching**. We automatically match Payments and Remittance Details with Accounts Receivable records you separately report to us in your Open Receivables File. Each such match is a "Validated Payment".
    - i. **Checks.** For check Payments credited to your Accounts that we receive through a lockbox we maintain for you, we extract remittance information from Remittance Materials (as defined in the Lockbox Service Description) and use it to the extent reasonable to create Validated Payments.
    - ii. **Addenda Records.**For electronic Payments that include remittance information embedded within the electronic payment instruction for such Payments ("Addenda Records"), we use such Addenda Records to the extent reasonable to create Validated Payments.
    - iii. **Re-associated Payments**.We use the remittance information associated with Payments in the Re-association step described in 2.a above to the extent reasonable to create Validated Payments.
- 3. **Manual matching.** Each credit to your Accounts for which we are not able to create a Re-associated Payment or a Validated Payment through the Service is an "Exception". You may view Exceptions in our CEO portal in accordance with its applicable terms and conditions.
  - a. **Review.** In CEO, we will display details of Exceptions and items described in your Remittance Files and Open Receivables Files that, as of the time of viewing, have not been included as components of Matched Payments in any Posting File we have previously made available to you.
  - b. **Match items.** Using the CEO interface, you may create additional Validated Payments by manually matching the Exceptions with open accounts receivables details displayed in CEO.
- 4. Posting Files. You may configure the Service to automatically generate and transmit Posting Files in accordance with the frequency to which you and we separately agree. Each Posting File is an electronic document setting out certain pre-determined data elements pertaining to each Validated Payment (including manually Validated Payments) that, as of the time of generation, has not been included in any previous Posting File we created for you. We will transmit each Posting File in accordance with your configuration preferences and the pre-determined transmission protocol to which you and we agree.

- 5. **Payment dates.** For purposes of the Service, the date of each Payment is the Business Day on which we receive the Payment.
- 6. **Files transmitted to us.** You will transmit your Remittance File and Open Receivables File to us in accordance with the pre-determined file format and transmission specifications to which you and we separately agree. You are responsible for ensuring that, with respect to each item in each file, you include information we can reasonably use to identify its matching credit(s) to your Account(s).
- 7. Liability to you. We perform the automatic matching activity described in Section 2, on a commercially reasonable efforts basis, in accordance with logic you provide to us. We undertake no liability for damages arising from or relating to any defects in, or failure to test, such logic as provided.
- 8. **Liability to payers.** We bear no liability to your payers for any inaccuracies in the Service relating to Matched Payments or Unmatched Payments, including, without limitation, inaccurate matches between Payments and remittance information or accounts receivables details.
- 9. **Eligible Accounts.** You may enroll your Wells Fargo demand deposit accounts that are capable of receiving credits by ACH, wire transfer, or check.
- 10. **Survivability.** Sections 7 and 8 survive termination of the Service.

## Receivables Manager service

- 1. **Description of service.** With this Service, you may receive consolidated electronic files and/or human readable documents containing information (each, a "File") regarding credits and/or debits to your Account(s) and associated Remittance Information.
- 2. **User Guide.** The User Guide provides details about the following:
  - a. The types of payments for which we provide the Service,
  - b. The options we offer for formatting Files.
  - c. The secure transmission platforms we offer to deliver Files to you.
  - d. The schedule we follow in providing the Service, and
  - e. Our Service level goals.
- 3. **Advice Matching Service.** If you enroll in our Advice Matching Service, we will accept an email or File containing Remittance Information from your payer and attempt to match the information to payments the payer makes separately by ACH, wire transfer, or check, provided the payer does the following:
  - a. Sends the remittance Information to us in advance of the payment information being sent to you in the File. and
  - b. Includes information we can use to identify the payer and match the Remittance Information and the associated payment based upon criteria you establish.

You have the ability to manually match any payments we are unable to match automatically using the Receivables Manager application on CEO. You may also use this application to set-up payer information to automatically match future payments.

- 4. **Remittance Repair Service.** If you enroll in our Remittance Repair Service, we will automatically reformat freeform Remittance Information. If we are unable to automatically repair the format, you can manually repair remittance information using the Receivables Manager application on CEO. Optionally, you can save the repair instructions as rules to apply to future payments from the payer.
- 5. Your receipt of Files; acknowledgments. We will not monitor Files transmitted to you through the Service including, but not limited to, any acknowledgment your system may generate upon its receipt of a File. If you do not receive a File when you expect to, you must notify us. Upon your request, we will use commercially reasonable efforts to resend a File to you within 14 days after we initially transmitted the File, but we will have no liability for not doing so.

6.	verify Remittance Information we receive from your trading partners and provide to you through the Service.

## Glossary

Account Agreement means the applicable account agreement governing your Account.

**ACH** means Automated Clearing House

**ACH Rules** means the Nacha Operating Rules and applicable local ACH rules.

**Applicable Law** is defined in section 3 of the Master Agreement.

BRD means Business Requirements Document.

**Business Day** means every day except Saturday, Sunday and federal holidays. When used in connection with funds transfer Services, "Business Day" means each day on we are open for business related to that Service.

**Customer(s)** means the purchaser(s) of your products and services.

**Cutoff Time** means our cutoff time each Business Day that we separately disclose to you for the Service.

**Entry** is defined in the ACH Rules.

**Funded Payment** means a payment for which we receive Remittance Information and the funds relating to the Payment.

**Losses** means all liabilities, losses, damages, claims, obligations, demands, charges, costs, or expenses (including reasonable fees, disbursements of legal counsel and court fees).

Master Agreement means the Master Agreement for Treasury Management Services.

**Representatives** is defined in section 11(f) of the Master Agreement.

**SOW** means Statement of Work.

Website means the website we maintain in your name in connection with the E-Bill Service.

## EXHIBIT A – SCOPE OF SERVICES

## **COVER PAGE**

ATTACHMENT A6 – COMMERCIAL ACCOUNT AGREEMENT



# Commercial Account Agreement

Effective May 2022

#### Contents

01	Welcome to Wells Fargo	15	Checking and savings accounts	23	Your account ownership
02	About this agreement		Samuel and a second	24	Interest-earning accounts
03	Resolving disputes through arbitration	17	Electronic check indemnifications	25	Time Accounts (CDs)
	<u>armitation</u>	18	Funds availability policy	26	Electronic banking services
04	Important legal information	20	Available balance, posting	28	Selected services
05	Statements and other notices relating to your		order, and overdrafts		
	deposit account	21	Additional rules for checks		
09	Rights and responsibilities		and withdrawals		

## Welcome to Wells Fargo

Thank you for opening an account with us. We value your relationship and hope we answered all your questions when you opened your account. Please review this account agreement for further details about your account and related services.

#### What words do we use to refer to you (the customer), Wells Fargo, and this account agreement?

- Customer is "company", "you", "your", or "yours".
- Wells Fargo Bank, N.A. is "Wells Fargo", "bank", "we", "us" or "our".
- This Commercial Account Agreement and the disclosures listed below constitute the "Agreement":
  - The pricing information and other account-related information
  - Our privacy policy
  - Our rate sheets for interest-bearing accounts
  - Any additional disclosures we provide to you about your account and related services

#### When can you begin using your account?

We will notify you when your account and related services may be used. We reserve the right to restrict use of your account and related services until we have approved your use of the account and services and completed setting them up.

You should not attempt to use your account or provide any information about your account to any third party until we have confirmed that your account is available to process transactions.

## About this Agreement

#### What information does the Agreement contain?

The Agreement:

- Explains the terms of your banking relationship with Wells Fargo and applies to new and existing accounts and services, and
- Replaces all prior deposit agreements including any oral or written representations.

#### You are responsible for ensuring that any signer on your account is familiar with this Agreement.

We suggest you keep a copy of this Agreement – and any further information we provide you about changes to this Agreement – for as long as you maintain your Wells Fargo accounts.

#### Words with specific meanings

Certain words have specific meanings as they are used throughout this Agreement. These words and their meanings are defined in this section, and others are found later in this Agreement.

#### **Affiliate**

A bank or other entity that is, directly or indirectly, a wholly or substantially owned subsidiary of Wells Fargo & Company.

#### Account

Any business deposit account or commercial deposit account that is not held or maintained primarily for personal, family or household purposes. Examples of accounts include an account owned by an individual acting as a sole proprietor, a partnership, a limited partnership partnersh

#### **Business day**

Every day is a business day except Saturday, Sunday, and federal holidays.

#### Collected balance

The collected balance is the ledger balance in your account less the deposit float.

#### **Deposit float**

The deposit float is the total dollar amount of items deposited in your account that has yet to be credited as part of your collected balance as a result of the Bank's or applicable affiliate's collection schedule.

#### Investable balance

The investable balance is the collected balance in your account less the portion required by law to be held at a Federal Reserve Bank and other adjustments.

#### Item

An item is an order, instruction, or authorization to withdraw or pay funds or money from your account. Examples include checks, drafts, and electronic transactions, including ACH. Paper items may be referred to as checks in this Agreement.

#### Ledger balance

The ledger balance is the balance in your account after all debits and credits for the business day have been posted.

#### Overdraft

An overdraft is a negative balance in your account.

#### Signer

A person who has your actual or apparent authority to transact business in connection with your account and services. We may rely solely on our records to determine the form of ownership of and the signers on your account.

#### Are we allowed to change the Agreement?

Yes. We can change the Agreement by adding new terms or conditions, or by modifying or deleting existing ones. We refer to each addition, modification, or deletion to the Agreement as a modification.

**Notice of a modification:** If we are required to notify you of a modification to the Agreement, we will describe the modification and its effective date by a message in your account statement or by any other appropriate means.

**Waiver of a term of the Agreement:** If we waive a right related to your account under this Agreement on one or more occasions, it does not mean we are obligated to waive the same right on any other occasion.

#### How do you consent to the Agreement and any future modifications to the Agreement?

By signing the Agreement or using your account or service, you consent to this Agreement. Continuing to maintain or use the account or service after a modification to the Agreement means that you have consented to the changes.

#### Can you consent to the Agreement electronically?

Yes. You may consent to the Agreement using your "Electronic Signature", as defined in the Electronic Signatures in Global and National Commerce Act ("ESIGN Act"), and we may accept your Electronic Signature on any other account- related document. Under the ESIGN Act, your Electronic Signature will constitute your original and binding signature. The fact that you sign using your Electronic Signature will not, by itself, be grounds for invalidating the document.

#### What happens if a term of the Agreement is determined to be invalid?

Any term of the Agreement that is inconsistent with the laws governing your account will be considered to be modified by us and applied in a manner consistent with those laws. Any term of the Agreement that a court of competent jurisdiction determines to be invalid will be modified accordingly. In either case, the modification will not affect the enforceability or validity of the remaining terms of the Agreement.

#### With whom will we communicate about your account?

We may provide you or a signer with information about your account. When we receive information from a signer, we treat it as a communication from you. You agree to notify us promptly in writing if a signer no longer has authority on your account.

## Resolving disputes through arbitration

#### Arbitration Agreement between you and Wells Fargo

Upon demand of by you or us, any dispute or claim arising from or relating to this Agreement, or the breach thereof, must be submitted to arbitration administered by the American Arbitration Association ("AAA") under its Commercial Arbitration Rules, and must be heard before three arbitrators if the amount in dispute is U.S. \$5,000,000 or more or its equivalent in any other currency, and before one arbitrator for amounts less than U.S. \$5,000,000 or its equivalent in any other currency. Arbitration will proceed in a location selected by AAA in the state of the applicable Governing Law, and if there is no such state, the place of arbitration must be New York, NY. The language of the arbitration must be English.

Judgment on the award rendered by the arbitrators may be entered in any court having competent jurisdiction. This arbitration requirement does not limit the right of you or us to: (a) exercise self-help remedies, including setoff or (b) obtain provisional or ancillary remedies such as injunctive relief or attachment, before, during or after the pendency of any arbitration proceeding. This exclusion does not constitute a waiver of the right or obligation of you or us to submit any dispute to arbitration hereunder, including those arising from the exercise of the actions detailed in (a) and (b) of this subsection.

#### Can either Wells Fargo or you participate in class or representative actions?

No. Wells Fargo and you agree that the resolution of any dispute arising from the terms of this Agreement will be resolved by a separate arbitration proceeding and will not be consolidated with other disputes or treated as a class. Neither Wells Fargo nor you will be entitled to join or consolidate disputes by or against others as a representative or member of a class, to act in any arbitration in the interests of the general public, or to act as a private attorney general. If any provision related to a class action, class arbitration, private attorney general action, other representative action, joinder, or consolidation is found to be illegal or unenforceable, the entire Arbitration Agreement will be unenforceable.

## Important legal information

#### What laws govern your account?

The laws governing your account include:

- Laws, rules, and regulations of the United States, and
- Laws of the state in which the office that maintains your account is located, without regard to its conflicts of laws principles.

If a different state law applies, we will notify you.

Any funds transfer (including a wire transfer) that is a remittance transfer as defined in Regulation E, Subpart B, will be governed by the laws of the United States and, to the extent applicable, the laws of the state of New York, including New York's version of Article 4A of the Uniform Commercial Code, without regard to its conflict of laws principles.

#### What are our rules on illegal transactions?

You must not use your account or any relationship you may have with us for any illegal purpose, including "restricted transactions" as defined in the Unlawful Internet Gambling Enforcement Act of 2006 and its implementing regulation, Regulation GG. In our discretion, we may block or otherwise prevent or prohibit those transactions and, further, we may close the account or end our relationship with you.

#### Are we your fiduciary?

No. Our relationship to you concerning your account is that of a debtor and creditor. There is no fiduciary, quasi-fiduciary, or special relationship between you and us.

#### Will any person or entity be considered a third party beneficiary under this Agreement?

No. No other person or entity will be considered to be a third party beneficiary under this Agreement.

#### Can you use our name or refer to our relationship without our consent?

No. You and we will not use each other's name or refer to our relationship in any solicitation, marketing material, advertisement, news release or other written, online or oral communication without specific prior written consent for each such use or release, except that we may use your name as a reference in service proposals if we obtain your prior oral or written approval for such use.

#### What is the controlling language of our relationship?

English is the controlling language of our relationship with you. If there is a discrepancy between our English-language and translated materials, the English version prevails over the translation.

#### How will we contact you about your account?

For us to service your account or collect any amount you owe, we may contact you by telephone, text, email, or mail. We are permitted to use any address, telephone number or email address you provide. You agree to provide accurate and current contact information and only give us telephone numbers and email addresses that belong to you.

When you give us a telephone number, you are providing your express consent permitting us (and any party acting on behalf of Wells Fargo) to contact you by calling or texting that telephone number. When we call you, you agree that we may leave prerecorded or artificial voice messages. You also agree that we may use automatic telephone dialing systems in connection with calls or text messages sent to any telephone number you give us, even if it is a mobile phone number or other communication service for which the called party may be charged.

#### What courts may be used to resolve a dispute?

Wells Fargo and you each agree that any lawsuits, claims, or other proceedings arising from or relating to your account or the Agreement, including the enforcement of the Arbitration Agreement and the entry of judgment on any arbitration award, will be venued exclusively in the state or federal courts in the state whose laws govern your account, without regard to conflict of laws principles.

## Statements and other notices relating to your deposit account

#### How do we make account statements and notices available to you?

We will mail, send electronically, or otherwise make available to you an account statement reflecting your account activity for each statement period. We will do the same with notices. We will send all account statements and notices to the postal or electronic address associated with your account.

**Combined account statements:** To reduce the number of separate account statements you receive each month, we may combine statements if you have more than one deposit account.

If we provide a combined account statement for your accounts, we consider your first account as your primary account. You will receive your account statement at the address listed for your primary account. Statements for accounts in a combined statement will be delivered according to the delivery preference of the primary account.

#### When are your account statements and notices considered received?

If there is more than one signer on your account, we may send statements and notices to any one of them (unless you have otherwise instructed us in writing). You assume the risk of loss in the mail.

**Mailed account statements:** When we mail your account statement or notices, we consider it received by you on the second business day after mailing it.

**Electronic delivery of account statements:** Account statements will be made available through Wells Fargo Business Online® Banking or the Commercial Electronic Office®, as applicable, after the end of the statement period. You will be notified by email that the account statement is available for viewing. We consider the account statement to be delivered to you when it is available online.

#### What happens if your account statements or notices are returned or undeliverable?

Unless otherwise prohibited by the laws governing this Agreement, your account statements or notices will be considered unclaimed or undeliverable if:

- Two or more account statements or notices are returned to us through the mail because of an incorrect address, or
- We notify you electronically that your account statement or notices are available for viewing at Wells Fargo Business Online<sup>®</sup> Banking or the Commercial Electronic Office<sup>®</sup>, as applicable, and we receive email notifications that our message is undeliverable.

In either event, we may:

- Discontinue sending account statements and notices, and
- Destroy account statements and notices returned to us as undeliverable

#### How can you or Wells Fargo change your address for your account?

**Address change requests you make:** You can change the postal or email address or other means by which we make your account statements and notices available to you at any time by notifying us of your request by telephone or email. We will act on your request within a reasonable time after we receive it. Unless you instruct otherwise, we may change the postal or email address only for the accounts you specify or for all or some of your other accounts with us.

Address changes we make: We may update your listed address without a request from you if we:

- · Receive an address change notice from the U.S. Postal Service,
- Receive information from another party in the business of providing correct address details that your actual address does not match the listed address for your account or card, or
- · Identify a need to rely on another address you have provided us.

#### When are notices you send to us effective?

Any notice from you is effective once we receive it and have a reasonable opportunity to act on it.

## What obligations do you have to review account statements and notices and notify us of unauthorized transactions or errors?

You are obligated to:

- Examine your account statements and notices promptly and carefully.
- · Notify us promptly of any errors.
- Notify us **within 30 days** after we have made your account statement or a notice available to you of any unauthorized transaction on your account. *Note:* If the same person has made two or more unauthorized transactions and you do not notify us of the first one within this 30-day period, we will not be responsible for unauthorized transactions made by the same wrongdoer.
- Notify us **within 6 months** after we have made your account statement or a notice available to you if you identify any endorsements which are unauthorized or missing, or other errors relating to endorsements on yourchecks.

#### You can notify us of unauthorized transactions or errors on your account statement by promptly:

- Calling the telephone number listed on your account statement or in notices, or
- Sending us a written report (if instructed by us) as soon as possible, and at least within the specified time frames.

Funds transfers are subject to different time periods for notification of errors, as described in the "Fund transfer services" part of this Agreement. Common examples of fund transfers are ACH, wire transfers, and Real-Time Payments (RTP®).

#### What happens if you do not notify us of an unauthorized transaction within the time frames specified above?

If you do not notify us of any unauthorized transaction, error, or claim for a credit or refund within the time frames specified above, your account statement or transaction will be considered correct. We will not be responsible for any unauthorized transaction, error, or claim for transactions included in this statement.

#### When is a check unauthorized?

A check is unauthorized when it is:

- · Not signed by a signer on your account, or you have not otherwise authorized or benefitted from it,
- · Forged, or
- Altered (for example, the amount of a check or the payee's name is changed).

#### What happens when you report an unauthorized transaction?

We investigate any reports of unauthorized activity on your account. After you submit a claim, we may require you to:

- Complete and return the claim form and any other documents we require,
- · Notify law enforcement, and
- Cooperate fully with us in our investigation.

We can reverse any credit made to your account resulting from a claim of unauthorized transaction if you do not cooperate fully with us in our investigation or recovery efforts, or we determine the transaction was authorized.

#### Are you responsible for taking reasonable steps to help prevent fraud on your account?

Yes. You agree to take reasonable steps to ensure the integrity of your account and items drawn on your account or deposited to it. You acknowledge that there is a growing risk of losses resulting from unauthorized items. To help prevent fraud and protect your assets, we recommend that you take these preventive measures:

- Assign responsibilities for your account to multiple individuals. The individuals who reconcile statements for your account should be different from the individuals who issue items drawn on your account.
- Reconcile statements for your account as you receive them; notify us promptly of anyproblem.
- Contact us promptly if you do not receive the statement for your account when you would normally expectto.
- Watch for checks cashed out of sequence or made out to cash. These are classic red flags for embezzlement.
- · Secure your supply of checks at all times. Stolen checks are a common method of fraud.
- Periodically reassign accounting duties, such as reconciling your account or making a deposit.
- Review your transaction activity for unexpected fluctuations. For example, compare the percentage of cash deposits to total deposit size. Most businesses will maintain a constant average. A large fluctuation might indicate fraud.
- Destroy any checks that you do not intend to use.
- · Use tamper resistant checks at all times.
- Notify us promptly when a signer's authority ends so that his/her name can be deleted from our records for your account, and any cards that we have issued to him/her or online access can becancelled.
- · Do not sign blank checks.
- · Obtain insurance coverage for these risks.

This is not an exhaustive list and there may be additional preventive measures you may take to prevent fraud and protect your account.

## Protection against unauthorized items

#### Does Wells Fargo offer services to help prevent fraud on your account?

Yes. We offer services for your account that provide effective means for controlling the risk from unauthorized items. Examples of these services include:

- Positive Pay, Positive Pay with payee validation, and Reverse Positive Pay
- ACH fraud filter, and
- · Payment authorization service.

In addition, we may recommend you use certain fraud prevention practices to reduce your exposure to fraud. Each of these practices is an "industry best practice." Dual custody is an example of an industry best practice. With dual custody, when one user initiates an action, like a payment or a change in the set-up of a service, the action does not take effect until a second user approves the action using a different computer or mobile device than one used to initiate the action.

## What are potential consequences if you do not implement a fraud prevention service or industry best practice Wells Fargo has recommended?

If we have expressly recommended you use a fraud prevention service or industry best practice and you either (a) decide not to implement or use the recommended service or industry best practice, or (b) fail to use it in accordance with the applicable service description or other applicable documentation, then you will be treated as having assumed the risk of any losses that could have been prevented or mitigated by correct use of the recommended fraud prevention service or industry best practice.

#### Lost or stolen checks; unauthorized items

If any of your unissued checks have been lost or stolen, or if you learn that unauthorized items are being issued on your account, you agree to notify us at once. To the extent that your failure to notify us hampers our ability to prevent loss, we will be relieved of any liability for those items. Upon receipt of any notice from you, we – without any liability to you – will dishonor any item you, or any signer, has indicated is unauthorized and may:

- · Close your account and open a new account for you, or
- Pay any item presented for payment on your account, provided you have instructed us to pay that item and given us its number.

If we open a new account for you and you have authorized a third party to automatically make regular deposits to or withdrawals from your account (such as wire or ACH transfers), we will have no liability to you if you do not receive any regularly scheduled deposit or if a regularly scheduled payment is not made for you because you did not notify that third party in a timely fashion of the number of your new account.

#### When does your account become dormant?

Checking accounts, savings accounts, and time accounts (CDs)

Generally, your account becomes dormant if you do not initiate an account-related activity for:

- 12 months for a checking account,
- 34 months for a savings account, or
- 34 months after the first renewal for a time account.

An account-related activity is determined by the laws governing your account. Examples of account-related activity are depositing or withdrawing funds at a banking location or ATM, or writing a check which is paid from the account. Automatic transactions (including recurring and one-time), such as pre-authorized transfers, payments and electronic deposits (including direct deposits), set up on the account may not prevent the account from becoming dormant.

#### What happens to a dormant account?

We put safeguards in place to protect a dormant account which may include restricting the following transactions:

- Transfers by telephone,
- Transfers or payments through Wells Fargo Business Online® Banking or the Commercial Electronic Office®, and
- · Wire transfers (incoming and outgoing).

Normal monthly service and other fees continue to apply (except where prohibited by law).

If you do not initiate an account-related activity on the account within the time period as specified by state unclaimed

property laws, your account funds may be transferred to the appropriate state. This transfer is known as "escheat." If your account becomes escheatable, account statements will no longer be available. Your account will be closed. To recover your account funds, you must file a claim with the state.

## Rights and responsibilities

#### What responsibilities do you and Wells Fargo have to each other?

You and we are responsible for complying with the Agreement. We exercise ordinary care when we provide services. When we take a check for processing by automated means, ordinary care does not require us to examine the check. In all other cases, ordinary care requires only that we follow standards that do not vary unreasonably from the general standards followed by similarly situated banks.

Except to the extent we fail to exercise ordinary care or to comply with the Agreement, you agree to indemnify and hold us harmless from all claims, demands, losses, liabilities, judgments, and expenses (including attorney's fees and expenses) arising out of or in any way connected with our performance under the Agreement. You agree this indemnification will survive termination of the Agreement.

In no event will either Wells Fargo or you be liable to the other for any special, consequential, indirect, or punitive damages. The limitation does not apply where the laws governing your account prohibit it.

We will not have any liability to you if your account has non-sufficient available funds to pay your items due to actions we have taken according to the Agreement.

Circumstances beyond your control or ours may arise and make it impossible for us to provide services to you or for you to perform your duties under the Agreement. If this happens, neither Wells Fargo nor you will be in violation of the Agreement.

#### Are you obligated to pay our fees?

Yes. By continuing to maintain your account you agree to pay our fees according to the pricing information.

#### Why do we charge a recoupment fee?

We assess the recoupment fee to partially recover insurance premiums we pay to the FDIC for deposit insurance. The amount of the recoupment fee appears on the periodic statement or client analysis statement for your account and is based on the monthly average ledger balance you maintain in your account. The recoupment fee is subject to change by us at any time without notice.

*Note:* The FDIC charges each insured bank a fee to cover its share of the cost of providing deposit insurance to depositors. The FDIC does not charge a bank's depositors for deposit insurance or require banks to pass the cost of deposit insurance on to their depositors. The FDIC does, however, permit a bank to recoup the cost of deposit insurance from its depositors, so long as the fee the bank charges its depositors does not reveal information that could be used to determine the bank's confidential supervisory ratings or mislead depositors by implying the FDIC is charging the fee.

#### Is your account subject to a deposit balance fee?

We reserve the right to assess a monthly deposit balance fee on the average positive collected balance in your business and commercial deposit account(s) with us. When we assess the deposit balance fee, the amount of the fee will appear on the periodic statement or client analysis statement for your account(s). The deposit balance fee is subject to change by us at any time without notice.

#### Are you responsible for paying taxes?

Yes. Fees may be subject to state and local sales taxes, which vary by location, and will be assessed as appropriate. You also agree to pay an amount equal to any other applicable taxes, including backup withholding tax.

#### How do you pay our fees and expenses?

We are permitted to either directly debit your account or invoice you for our fees, expenses, and taxes incurred in connection with your account and related services. We will debit service fees on the day of each calendar month we separately disclose to you, or if that day is not a business day, on the next business day. If there are non-sufficient funds in your account to cover the debit, we may create an overdraft on your account.

You agree to promptly pay any invoiced amount. We may assess finance charges on any invoiced amounts that are not paid within 45 days of the date of invoice. Finance charges are assessed at a rate of 1.5% per month (18% per annum) or the highest amount permitted by the laws governing this Agreement, whichever is less. Charges for accrued and unpaid interest and previously assessed finance charges will not be included when calculating finance charges. Payments and other reductions of amounts owed will be applied first to that portion of outstanding fees attributable to charges for accrued and unpaid interest and previously assessed finance charges, then to other fees and charges.

#### If an earnings allowance accrues, do we apply it to your fees and expenses?

Yes. If an earnings allowance accrues on your account, we will periodically apply your accrued earnings allowance to eligible fees and expenses (unless we otherwise indicate in writing). If both an earnings allowance and interest accrue on your account, the interest may be shown as an offset to the earnings allowance on the client analysis statement for your account. If your earnings allowance exceeds your total maintenance and activity fees for the statement cycle for your account, the excess credit is not paid to you, nor is it carried forward to the following statement cycle. We may debit your account (or any other account you maintain with us) or invoice you for any amount by which the fees and expenses exceed the accrued earnings allowance on your account.

*Note:* Your earnings allowance is calculated by applying the earnings credit rate to the investable balance available in your account. The earnings credit rate is a variable rate that we may change at any time.

#### May we use the funds in your accounts to cover debts you owe us?

Yes. We have the right to apply funds in your accounts to any debt you owe us. This is known as setoff. When we set off a debt you owe us, we reduce the funds in your accounts by the amount of the debt. We are not required to give you any prior notice to exercise our right of setoff.

A debt includes any amount you owe individually or together with someone else, both now and in the future. It includes any overdrafts and our fees. We may set off for any debt you owe us that is due or past due as allowed by the laws governing your account.

If your account is an unmatured time account, then we may deduct any early withdrawal fee or penalty. This may be due as a result of our having exercised our right of setoff.

If you have a sweep account, you authorize us to redeem your shares in the designated money market fund and apply the proceeds to any amount you owe us. Our right to setoff is in addition to and apart from any other rights under any other security interest you may have granted to us.

#### Do you grant us a security interest in your accounts with us?

Yes. To ensure you pay us all amounts you owe us under the Agreement (e.g., overdrafts and fees), you grant us a lien on and security interest in each account you maintain with us, including your accounts with any affiliate. By opening and maintaining each account with us, you consent to our asserting our security interest if the laws governing the Agreement require your consent. Our rights under this security interest are in addition to and apart from any other rights under any

other security interest you may have granted to us.

#### Can Wells Fargo benefit from having the use of funds in customers' non-interest bearing accounts?

Yes. We may use these funds to reduce our borrowing from other sources such as the Fed Funds market, or invest them in short-term investments such as our Federal Reserve Account. This benefit may be referred to as spread. It is not possible to quantify the benefit to us that may be attributable to a particular customer's funds. That's because funds from all customers' non-interest earning accounts are aggregated to reduce our borrowing costs and for investment, and our use of funds may vary depending on a number of factors including interest rates, Federal Funds rates, credit risks, and our anticipated funding needs. Our use of funds as described in this paragraph has no effect or impact on your use of and access to funds in your account.

#### What is the applicable exchange rate?

The applicable exchange rate is the exchange rate we set and use for you when we convert one currency to another currency. It includes a markup. The markup factors include without limitation costs incurred, market risks, and our desired return. The exchange rate we provide to you may be different from exchange rates you see elsewhere. Foreign exchange markets are dynamic and rates fluctuate over time based on market conditions, liquidity, and risks. We reserve the right to refuse to process any request for a foreign exchange transaction.

#### What is FDIC "pass-through" insurance?

FDIC "pass-through" insurance is FDIC insurance that could exceed the standard maximum deposit insurance amount (currently \$250,000 per depositor in the same ownership right and capacity). When you use your account to hold funds on behalf of third parties who are the beneficial owners of the funds, your account may qualify for FDIC pass-through insurance, provided you meet FDIC account titling and recordkeeping requirements. With FDIC pass-through insurance, each beneficial owner's funds held in your account are aggregated with other funds the beneficial owner holds in accounts with us in the same ownership right and capacity. The beneficial owner's aggregated funds are insured by the FDIC up to the standard maximum deposit insurance amount. Examples of holding funds on behalf of third parties include funds you hold as an agent, nominee, quardian, executor, custodian or funds held in some other capacity for the benefit of others.

# What are the FDIC's recordkeeping requirements for pass-through FDIC insurance when your account has "transactional features"?

For any account with "transactional features" you agree to provide the FDIC (a) with the required information about the beneficial owners of the funds in your account, (b) in the required format, (c) within 24 hours of our failure. Your account has "transactional features" when funds can be transferred from the account, as detailed in 12 CFR 370.2(j).

# What are the consequences if you are unable to provide the FDIC with the necessary data on the beneficial owners of funds in your account in the required format in the specified time frame?

As soon as the FDIC is appointed as our receiver, a hold may be placed on your account so that the FDIC can conduct the deposit insurance determination. This hold will not be released until the FDIC obtains the necessary data to enable it to calculate the deposit insurance. You understand and agree that your failure to provide the necessary data to the FDIC in the required format and in the specified time frame may result in a delay in receipt of insured funds by the beneficial owners of the funds in your account and legal claims against you from the beneficial owners.

Detailed information about the FDIC's requirements for pass-through FDIC insurance coverage are available at the FDIC's website. Notwithstanding other provisions in this Agreement, these three FDIC subsections survive after the FDIC is appointed as our receiver, and the FDIC is considered a third party beneficiary of these subsections.

#### What are we allowed to do if there is an adverse claim against your account?

An adverse claim occurs when:

- · Any person or entity makes a claim against your account funds,
- 11 Commercial Account Agreement

- · We believe a conflict exists between or among the signers on your account, or
- · We believe a dispute exists over who has account ownership or authority to withdraw funds from your account.

# In these situations, we may take any of the following actions without any responsibility to you:

- Continue to rely on the documents we have on file for your account.
- Honor the claim against your account funds if we are satisfied the claim is valid.
- Freeze all or a part of the funds in your account until we believe the dispute is resolved to our satisfaction.
- Close your account and send a check for the available balance in your account payable to you or to you and each person or entity who claimed the funds.
- · Pay the funds into an appropriate court.

We also may charge any account you maintain with us for our fees and expenses in taking these actions (including attorney's fees and expenses).

# How do we handle legal process?

Legal process includes any levy, garnishment or attachment, tax levy or withholding order, injunction, restraining order, subpoena, search warrant, government agency request for information, forfeiture or seizure, and other legal process relating to your account.

We are permitted to accept and act on any legal process we believe to be valid, regardless of how and where it is served, including if process is served in locations, states, or jurisdictions other than the jurisdiction in which the account was opened or the account, property, or records are located. We may, but are not required to, provide notice of legal process relating to your account(s).

Any fees or expenses (including attorney's fees and expenses) or losses we incur as a result of responding to legal process related to your account(s) are your responsibility. We may charge these costs to any account you maintain with us.

# If you carry special insurance for employee fraud or embezzlement, can we require you to file your claim with your insurance company before making any claim against us?

Yes. If you have special insurance for employee fraud or embezzlement, we reserve the right to require you to file your claim with your insurance company before making any claim against us. In that event, we will consider your claim only after we have reviewed your insurance company's decision, and our liability to you, if any, will be reduced by the amount your insurance company pays you.

### Are there any minimum balance requirements or other restrictions?

We may impose minimum balance requirements or other restrictions on your account, which we may disclose to you.

### Are we allowed to restrict access to your account?

Yes. If we suspect any suspicious, unauthorized, or unlawful activities, we can restrict access to your account and other accounts with us that you maintain or control.

# Are we allowed to convert your account without your request?

Yes. We can convert your account to another type of account (by giving you any required notice).

# Are we allowed to terminate or suspend a service related to your account?

Yes. We can terminate or suspend specific services (e.g., wire transfers) related to your account without closing your account and without prior notice to you. You can discontinue using a service at any time.

### When can we close your account?

- We reserve the right to close your account at any time.
- If we close your account, we may send the remaining balance on deposit in your account by mail or credit it to another account you maintain with us.
- We will not be liable for any loss or damage that may result from not honoring items or recurring payments or withdrawals that are received after your account is closed.
- After your account is closed, you will remain responsible for any negative balance.

# When can you close your account?

- You can request to close your account at any time if the account is in good standing (e.g., does not have a negative balance or restrictions such as holds on funds, legal order holds, or court blocks on the account). At the time of your request, we will assist you in withdrawing or transferring any remaining funds, bringing your account balance to zero. Whether you or we close the account, you agree to maintain on deposit in your account sufficient funds (determined in our sole discretion) to cover outstanding items to be paid from your account, charge-backs including returned deposited items, and our fees and expenses.
- All outstanding items need to be processed and posted to your account before you make a request to close. Once
  the account is closed, items will be returned unpaid.
- Anyrecurring payments or withdrawals from your account need to be cancelled before you make a request to close (examples include bill payments and direct deposits). Otherwise, they may be returned unpaid.
- We will not be liable for any loss or damage that may result from not honoring items or recurring payments or withdrawals that are received after your account is closed.
- At the time of your request to close:
- · For interest-earning accounts, your funds stop earning interest from the date of your request.
- The Agreement continues to apply.
- If you have requested closing your account and a positive balance remains, we may send you a check for the remaining balance.
- After your account is closed, you will remain responsible for any negative balance.

# Are transactions subject to verification by us?

Yes. All transactions are subject to our verification. This includes cash, items, or other funds offered for deposit for which we have provided a receipt. We do not verify all transactions. We reserve the right to reverse or otherwise adjust, at any time without prior notice to you, any debit or credit we believe we have erroneously made to your account.

### Are we required to accept all deposits to your account?

No. We may decline all or part of a deposit, including a cash deposit. Some examples are:

- An item made out to a payee not on your account,
- · An item with an endorsement we are unable to verify,
- · A check or draft issued on a credit account,
- A very large cash deposit, and
- A non-U.S. item.

When we are unable to verify an endorsement on an item, we can also decline to pay, cash, or send the item for collection. We can require all endorsers to be present and we may require you to deposit the item instead of permitting you to cash it. For non-U.S. items, please see the response to "How do we handle non-U.S. items?". We may require any person wanting to make a cash deposit to provide an acceptable form of identification before we accept the deposit for processing.

# Who is responsible to make sure the declared amount of funds offered for deposit is accurate?

It is your responsibility, and we have no obligation to make sure the declared amount of your deposit is accurate. If we find a discrepancy exists between the declared and the actual amount of the funds, we are permitted to debit or credit your

account and we may notify you if any adjustments are made. We are also permitted to use the declared amount as the correct amount to be deposited and to not adjust a discrepancy if it is less than our standard adjustment amount. We are permitted to vary our standard adjustment amount from time to time without notice to you and to use different amounts depending on account type.

You may arrange for us to adjust all discrepancies identified during any verification without using our standard adjustment amount by contacting your relationship manager.

# What happens if there is an error in the amount of a deposit?

If you notify us of an error in the amount of a deposit shown on your account statement within 30 days after receiving your account statement or it is made available to you, we will review the deposit and make any adjustment we determine is appropriate, subject to any applicable fees. If you do not notify us during this timeframe, we will consider the deposit amount on your statement to be correct. This means that if the actual amount is less than the amount on the statement, the difference will become your property. If the actual amount is more than the amount shown on the statement, the difference will become our property.

# Are we allowed to obtain credit reports or other reports about you?

Yes. We can obtain a credit or other report about you to help us determine whether to open or maintain an account. Other reports we can obtain include information from the following: 1) motor vehicle departments, 2) other state agencies, or 3) public records.

# Are we required to obtain a tax identification number certification from you?

Yes. U.S. Treasury regulations require us to determine the tax residency of all customers and payees who could receive income that is reportable to the IRS. We accomplish this by obtaining a Form W-9 from all U.S. taxpayers and a type of Form W-8 from all foreign customers.

- For U.S. taxpayers, the Form W-9 is how we document U.S. tax residency and obtain a Taxpayer Identification Number ("TIN") from the primary owner of each account that earns reportable income. Until we have received the Form W-9 and TIN, we are required to apply backup withholding to that income.
- Foreign individuals (also referred to as nonresident aliens) and foreign entities document their tax residency outside the U.S. on the applicable type of Form W-8. That form also allows us to apply the correct withholding rate or exemption to your income earned in the U.S. If you do not provide a valid type of Form W-8, we are required to apply the 30% withholding rate, or in some cases, presume you are an uncertified U.S. taxpayer subject to backup withholding on all income and gross proceeds regardless of whether or not it is U.S. sourced.
- Accounts jointly owned by at least one foreign individual or entity must provide a Form W-8 or Form W-9 for all of the
  joint owners.
- Foreign individuals provide a Form W-8BEN. Foreign entities that are the beneficial owner of the income provide a
  Form W-8BEN-E unless they can make a special withholding exemption claim and instead provide either a Form W8EXP or Form W-8ECI.
- Entities that act as intermediaries or flow-through entities receiving income on behalf of someone else provide a Form W-8IMY. In some cases, that Form W-8IMY must also include a withholding statement that allocates the income to each of the beneficial owners and copies of the tax certification documentation for those underlying beneficial owners.

If you own your account as an individual or sole proprietor, upon your death we must be provided with the estate's or successor's IRS Form W-9 or Form W-8. If these are not provided, we may either refuse to pay interest earned on your account from the date of your death or apply backup withholding on the income earned after the date of your death.

# When do we share information about your account with others?

Generally, if we do not have your consent, we will not share information about your account. However, we may share information about your account under the following circumstances:

· To comply with the laws governing this Agreement;

- In connection with examinations by state and federal banking authorities;
- To comply with any legal process, including a subpoena, search warrant, or other order of a government agency or court;
- When we determine that disclosure is necessary or appropriate in order to complete a transaction;
- To verify the existence and condition of your account for a third party, such as a merchant or credit bureau;
- To provide information to your legal representative or successor;
- · When reporting the involuntary closure of your account;
- When we conclude that disclosure is necessary to protect you, your account, or our interests;
- To our agents, independent contractors, and other representatives in connection with the servicing or processing of your account or account transactions, account analysis, or similar purposes;
- · To our affiliates and affiliated companies; and
- If you give your permission.

# How do we protect your data?

We are part of an international business with affiliated companies, employees, and service providers (collectively "Personnel") located in the United States and a number of countries around the world. Any information or data we obtain in connection with or relating to your accounts or services, including personal information (collectively "Data"), may be accessed by Personnel in any of these countries. Any of these Personnel will be subject to the requirements of our information security program, which includes policies to protect Data and limit access to those Personnel with a reasonable business need to know.

# Are we allowed to monitor and record our communications with you?

Yes. We can monitor, record, and retain your communications with us at any time without further notice to anyone, unless the laws governing your account require further notice.

Monitored and recorded communications include:

- Telephone conversations,
- · Electronicmessages,
- · Electronic records, or
- · Other data transmissions.

# Is your wireless operator authorized to provide information to assist in verifying your identity?

Yes. As a part of your account relationship, we may rely on this information to assist in verifying your identity.

You authorize your wireless operator (AT&T, Sprint, T-Mobile, US Cellular, Verizon, or any other branded wireless operator) to use your mobile phone number, name, address, email, network status, customer type, customer role, billing type, mobile device identifiers (IMSI and IMEI) and other subscriber status details, if available, solely to allow verification of your identity and to compare information you have provided to Wells Fargo with your wireless operator's account profile information for the duration of the business relationship.

# Checking and savings accounts

# What are the requirements for a correct endorsement?

An endorsement is a signature, stamp, or other mark on the back of a check. If you have not endorsed a check that you deposited to your account, we may endorse it for you. We may also send for collection any unendorsed check that is payable to you that you have deposited to your account.

# Are we bound by restrictions or notations on checks?

No. We are not bound by restrictions or notations, such as "void after six months," "void over \$50," or "payment in full." When you cash or deposit a check with a notation or restriction, you are responsible for any loss or expense we incur relating to the notation or restriction.

# What is a substitute check?

A substitute check is created from an original check; under federal law, it is legally equivalent to that original check. A substitute check contains an accurate copy of the front and back of the original check and bears the legend: "This is a legal copy of your check." You can use it the same way you would use the original check. As noted in the legend, a substitute check is the same as the original check for all purposes, including proving that you made a payment. Any check you issue or deposit that is returned to you may be returned in the form of a substitute check. You agree that you will not transfer a substitute check to us, by deposit or otherwise, if we would be the first financial institution to take the substitute check, unless we have expressly agreed in writing to take it.

# What happens if you breach a warranty associated with an item?

If you breach any warranty you make to us under the laws governing your account with respect to any item, you will not be released or discharged from any liability for the breach so long as we notify you of the breach within 120 days after we learn of the breach. If we fail to notify you within this 120-day period, you will be released from liability and discharged only to the extent our failure to notify you within this time period caused a loss to you.

### How do we handle non-U.S. items?

A non-U.S. item is an item 1) payable in a currency other than U.S. dollars or 2) drawn on a financial institution that is not organized under U.S. law. We are not required to accept a non-U.S. item for deposit to your account or for collection. We may accept non-U.S. items on a collection basis without your specific instruction to do so. We can reverse any amount we have credited to your account and send the item on a collection basis even if we have taken physical possession of the item.

If we accept a non-U.S. item, the U.S. dollar amount you receive for it will be determined by our applicable exchange rate that is in effect at the time of deposit or our receipt of final payment (less any associated fees) of the collection item. If the non-U.S. deposited item is returned unpaid for any reason, we will charge the amount against your account (or any other account you maintain with us) at the applicable exchange rate in effect at the time of the return. For information on the applicable exchange rate, see "What is the applicable exchange rate?" in the "Rights and responsibilities" section of this Agreement.

# Our funds availability policy does not apply to a non-U.S. item.

What is our responsibility for collecting a deposited item?

We are responsible for exercising ordinary care when collecting a deposited item. We will not be responsible for the lack of care of any other bank involved in the collection or return of a deposited item, or for an item lost in collection or return.

# What happens if we send an item for collection?

We may, upon notice to you, send an item for collection instead of treating it as a deposit. This means that we send the item to the issuer's bank for payment. Your account will not be credited for the item until we receive payment for it.

Our funds availability policy does not apply to an item we accept for collection.

# What happens when a deposited or cashed item is returned unpaid?

We can deduct the amount of the deposited or cashed item from your account (or any other account you maintain with us). We can do this when we are notified that the item will be returned. We do not need to receive the actual item (and usually do not receive it). We can do this even if you have withdrawn the funds and the balance in your account is not sufficient to cover the amount we hold or deduct and your account becomes overdrawn. In addition, we will charge you all applicable fees and reverse all interest accrued on the item.

We may place a hold on or charge your account for any check or other item deposited into your account if a claim is made or we otherwise have reason to believe the check or other item was altered, forged, unauthorized, has a missing signature, a missing or forged endorsement, or should not have been paid, or may not be paid, or for any other reason. When the claim is finally resolved, we will either release the hold or deduct the amount of the item from your account. We are not legally responsible if we take or fail to take any action to recover payment of a returned deposited item.

# What happens when an electronic payment is reversed?

We may deduct the amount of an electronic payment credited to your account (e.g., direct deposit) that is reversed. We can deduct the amount from any account you have with us at any time without notifying you. You agree to promptly repay any overdrafts resulting from the reversed payment.

# Are you responsible for assisting in reconstructing a lost or destroyed deposited item?

If a deposited item is lost or destroyed during processing or collection, you agree to provide all reasonable assistance to help us reconstruct the item.

# Electronic check indemnifications

# What warranties do we provide for electronic checks and electronic returned checks?

An "electronic check" and an "electronic returned check" mean an electronic image of, and electronic information derived from, a paper check or a paper returned check. When we transfer or present an electronic check or electronic returned check, we provide the following warranties:

- Image Quality Warranty: We guarantee that the electronic image of a check accurately represents all of the information on the front of the check as of the time that the original check is truncated, and the electronic information includes an accurate record of all MICR line information required for a substitute check and the amount of a check.
- No Double Debit Warranty: We guarantee that the warrantee will not receive a presentment of or otherwise be charged for an electronic check, an electronic returned check, the original check, a substitute check, or a paper or electronic representation of a paper substitute check, in a way that the warrantee will be asked to make payment on a check that it has already paid.

When we transfer an electronic check for collection or payment, we make the image quality warranty and the no double debit warranty to the transferee bank, any subsequent collecting bank, the paying bank, and the drawer. When we transfer an electronic returned check for return, we make the image quality warranty and the no double debit warranty to the transferee returning bank, the depository bank, and the owner.

# What indemnities are applicable to electronic checks and electronic returned checks?

You will indemnify, defend, and hold us harmless from and against all liabilities, damages, claims, obligations, demands, charges, costs, or expenses (including reasonable fees and disbursements of legal counsel and accountants) awarded against or incurred or suffered (collectively, "losses and liabilities") by us arising directly or indirectly from or related to the transfer or return of an electronic check or an electronic returned check on your behalf. If we suffer any losses or liabilities arising directly or indirectly from or related to a breach of either the image quality warranty or the no double debit warranty, you will reimburse us and not hold us responsible or liable.

# What indemnities are applicable to remote deposit capture services?

By providing the remote deposit capture service to you, we are required to indemnify and reimburse a depository bank that accepts the original check from which an electronic check is created for losses incurred by that depository bank if the loss is due to the check having already been paid. If we suffer any losses or liabilities arising directly or indirectly from or related to that type of depository bank indemnity obligation, you will indemnify and reimburse us and not hold us

responsible or liable.

# What indemnities are applicable to electronically created items?

If we transfer or present an "electronically created item" and receive settlement or other consideration for it, we are required to indemnify and reimburse each transferee bank, any subsequent collecting bank, the paying bank, and any subsequent returning bank against losses that result from the fact that:

- The electronic image or electronic information of the electronically created item is not derived from a paper check;
- The person on whose account the electronically created item is drawn did not authorize the issuance of the electronically created item or to the payee stated on the item; or
- A person receives a transfer, presentment, or return of, or otherwise is charged for an electronically created item in such a way that the person is asked to make payment based on an item or check it has paid.

If we suffer any losses or liabilities arising directly or indirectly from or related to that type of electronically created item indemnity obligation, you will indemnify and reimburse us and not hold us responsible or liable.

# Funds availability policy

# When can you withdraw funds?

Our funds availability policy is to make funds from your checking deposit available to you on the first business day after the day we receive your deposits.

Funds from the deposits listed below are available on the first business day after the day of your deposits, if you make the deposit in-person to one of our employees or agents and you use a special deposit slip we provide:

- State and local government checks that are payable to your company.
- Cashier's, certified, and teller's checks that are payable to your company where we are not the issuer or drawee.

While we generally make funds from your check deposits available to you on the first business day after the day we receive the deposits, our policy makes funds available according to an availability schedule or schedules we provide or make available to you, subject to, among other things, the location of the deposit transaction or the manner in which the deposit is made.

Our funds availability policy relating to other types of deposits is described below. If we delay the availability of a deposit, the length of the delay varies depending on the type of deposit as explained below.

Once they are available, you can withdraw the funds in cash. We will use the funds to pay checks and other items presented for payment and applicable fees that you have incurred.

# When is your deposit considered received?

For determining the availability of your deposits, every day is a business day, except Saturdays, Sundays, and federal holidays. If you make a deposit before our established cutoff time on a business day that we are open, we will consider that day to be the day your deposit is received by us. For deposits granted same calendar day availability as described below, the calendar day you make the deposit will be considered the day of deposit. For all other deposits, if you make a deposit after our cutoff time or on a day we are not open, we will consider the day your deposit is received by us to be the next business day we are open.

Our established cutoff time is when a branch closes for business and may vary by location. The cutoff time for checks deposited at a Wells Fargo ATM is 9:00 p.m. local time (8:00 p.m. in Alaska).

Any deposits placed in a "night depository" before the established deadline on a business day we are open will be credited to your account by the close of business that day. Deposits placed in the "night depository" after the established deadline

will be credited to your account by the close of the next business day we are open.

# Same business day availability

The following deposits will be available on the business day we receive the deposit:

- Incoming wire transfers.
- · Electronic direct deposits.
- · Cash deposited at a teller window.
- · Checks drawn on us.

If you do not make your deposit in person to one of our employees (for example, if you mail the deposit), funds from these deposits will be available on the second business day after the day we receive your deposit. For example, if we receive your mailed deposit on Monday, the funds will be available on Wednesday.

Longer delays may apply.

In some cases, we will not make all the funds that you deposit by check available to you on the first business day after the day of your deposit. Depending on the type of check you deposit, funds may not be available until the second or third business day after the day of your deposit. The first \$225 of your deposit, however, may be available on the first business day after the day of your deposit.

Except as otherwise explained in this paragraph, if we are not going to make all funds from your deposit available on the business day of deposit or the first business day after the day of deposit, we will notify you at the time you make your deposit. We will also tell you when the funds will be available. If your deposit is not made directly to a Wells Fargo employee, or if we decide to take this action after you have left the premises, we will mail you the notice by the first business day after we receive your deposit.

# If you need the funds from a deposit right away, you may ask us when the funds will be available.

In addition, funds you deposit by check may be delayed for a longer period under the following circumstances:

- We believe a check you deposit will not be paid.
- You deposit checks totaling more than \$5,525 on any one day.
- · You redeposit a check that has been returned unpaid.
- · You have overdrawn your account repeatedly in the last 6 months.
- There is an emergency, such as a failure of computer or communications equipment.

We will notify you if we delay your ability to withdraw funds for any of these reasons, and we will tell you when the funds will be available. The funds will generally be available no later than the seventh business day after the day of your deposit.

# Holds on other funds (check cashing)

If we cash a check for you that is drawn on another bank, we may withhold the availability of a corresponding amount of funds that are already in your account. Those funds will be available at the time funds from the check we cash would have been available if you had deposited it.

# Holds on other funds (other account)

If we accept a check for deposit that is drawn on another bank, we may make funds from the deposit available for withdrawal immediately but delay your ability to withdraw a corresponding amount of funds that you have on deposit in another account with us.

The funds in the other account would then not be available until the time periods that are described in this policy.

# Available balance, posting order, and overdrafts

# How do we determine your account's available balance?

- Your account's available balance is our most current record of the amount of money in your account available for your use or withdrawal. We use the available balance to process your transactions during the day (e.g., wire transfers and other electronic transactions). We also use the available balance when we process your transactions during our nightly processing. We calculate your available balance as follows: We start with the ending daily account balance from our prior business day nightly processing that includes all transactions deposited to or paid from your account.
- We subtract from this balance any holds placed on a deposit to your account and any holds placed due to legal process.
- We add pending deposits that are immediately available for your use (including cash deposits, electronic
  deposits, and the portion of a paper check deposit we make available; see "Funds availability policy"
  section for details).
- We subtract pending withdrawals we have either received (such as wire transfers and other electronic transactions) or are known to us (such as your checks we receive for payment from your account) but have not processed.

# How do we post transactions to your account?

We post transactions each business day (Monday through Friday except federal holidays) during our nightly processing. Once we process a transaction, we post the results to your account. There are three key steps to this process. The most common types of transactions are processed as described below.

- 1. We determine the available balance in your account (as described above) that we can use to pay your transactions.
- 2. We sort your transactions into three categories: deposits, "must-pay" transactions, and checks and certain ACH payments.
  - **Deposits.** We credit your account for deposits, including cash and check deposits and incoming electronic transfers, received before the cutoff time at the location the deposit or transfer was made.
  - "Must-pay" transactions. A "must-pay" transaction is a withdrawal/payment we have previously authorized and cannot return unpaid, such as account transfers, and teller-cashed checks. If we receive more than one of these transactions for payment from your account, we will generally sort and pay them based on the date and time we received them. Multiple transactions that have the same time will be sorted and paid from lowest to highest dollar amount.
  - Checks and certain ACH payments. Finally, we use your remaining funds to pay to pay your checks and preauthorized ACH payments (such as bills you pay by authorizing a third party to withdraw funds directly from your account). If there is more than one of these types of transactions, they will be sorted by the date and time we received them. Multiple transactions that have the same time will be sorted and paid from lowest to highest dollar amount.
- 3. If the available balance in your account is not enough to pay all of your transactions, we will decide whether to pay your transaction and overdraw your account or return your transaction unpaid.

• **Important Note:** When we receive multiple transactions on the same day and the available balance in your account is not enough to pay all the transactions, we reserve the right to choose the order in which we pay the transactions, including paying the highest dollar amount first or in any other order we determine in our sole discretion.

# What is your responsibility if your account has an overdraft?

If you have an overdraft on your account (including transactions we have paid on your behalf into overdraft, plus any fees), you must promptly make a deposit or transfer to return your account to a positive balance.

# Additional rules for checks and withdrawals

# What identification do we request to cash items presented over the counter by a non-customer?

For these transactions, we require acceptable identification, which can include a fingerprint from the person presenting your item. We may not honor the item if the person refuses to provide us with requested identification.

# Are there special rules if you want to make a large cash withdrawal or deposit?

We may place reasonable restrictions on a large cash withdrawal. These restrictions include requiring you to provide five business days' advance notice to ensure we have sufficient cash on hand. We do not have any obligation to provide security if you make a large cash withdrawal. If you want to deposit cash for a very large amount, we have the right to require you to provide adequate security or exercise other options to mitigate possible risks.

# Can you perform transactions at an affiliate?

Yes. You may make deposits to and withdrawals from your account at an affiliate, provided the affiliate agrees. If you make a deposit to your account at an affiliate, that affiliate's collection schedule and funds availability policy will determine when the deposited funds will be considered collected and available. If an affiliate cashes an item for you, we may place a hold on your account for a corresponding amount of funds. If the item is later returned to the affiliate for any reason, we may debit one or more of your accounts for the amount of the item.

# Are we responsible for reviewing checks for multiple signatures?

No. We are not responsible for reviewing the number of signatures on your account. We do not accept any duty to enforce multiple signature requirements. If you indicate that more than one signature is required, this indication is for your own internal procedures and is not binding on us.

# Are we required to honor dates and special instructions written on checks?

No. We may, without inquiry or liability, pay a check even if it:

- Has special written instructions indicating we should refuse payment (e.g., "void after 30 days" or "void over\$100");
- Is stale-dated (i.e., the check's date is more than 6 months in the past), even if we are aware of thecheck's date;
- Is post-dated (i.e., the check's date is in the future); or
- · Is not dated.

We may also pay the amount encoded on your check in U.S. dollars, even if you wrote the check in a foreign currency or made a notation on the check's face to pay it in a foreign currency. The encoded amount is in the line along the bottom edge of the front of the check where the account number is printed.

# Can you use a facsimile or mechanical signature?

Yes. If you use a facsimile or computer-generated signature and/or a logo (including a stamp), any item appearing to use your facsimile or computer-generated signature and/or logo will be treated as if a signer on your account had actually signed it.

21 Commercial Account Agreement

# Are we liable for paying a consumer ACH debit entry on your account?

No. Under the ACH operating rules, certain types of ACH debit entries may only be presented on a consumer account ("a consumer ACH debit entry"). We will have no obligation to pay, and no liability for paying, any consumer ACH debit entry on your account.

# What is the acceptable form for your checks?

Your checks must meet our standards, including paper stock, dimensions, and other industry standards. Your checks must include our name and address, as provided by us. Certain check features, such as security features, may impair the quality of a check image that we or a third party create.

We reserve the right to refuse checks that do not meet these standards or cannot be processed or imaged using our equipment. We are not responsible for losses that result from your failure to follow our check standards.

# How do you reorder checks?

You can reorder checks by mailing the reorder form enclosed in your current order of checks or by calling us at the telephone number shown on your account statement. If you or a third party prints its items, we shall have no liability to you if we are unable to process these checks by automated means.

# How do you stop payment on a check?

You may request a stop payment on your check in a time and manner allowing us a reasonable opportunity to act on it before we pay, cash, or otherwise become obligated to pay your check.

Each stop payment order is subject to our verification that we have not already paid or otherwise become obligated to pay the check from your account. This verification may occur after we accept your stop payment order.

In order to issue a stop payment order on a check, we request the following information:

- Your bank account number.
- · The check number or range of numbers,
- · The check amount or amounts,
- · The payees' names, and
- · The date on the check.

We are not responsible for stopping payment on a check if you provide incorrect or incomplete information about the check. We are also not responsible if we do not pay a check for which a valid stop payment order is in effect.

### What is the effective period for a stop payment order?

A stop payment order on an item is valid for 6 months. We may pay a check once a stop payment order expires. If you do not have our STOP AUTO-RENEWAL Service on your account, you must place a new stop payment order if you do not want it to expire. We treat each renewal as a new stop payment order. We will charge you for each stop payment order you place (as well as each renewal).

If you have our STOP AUTO-RENEWAL Service on your account, your stop payment order renews annually for up to six 12- month periods, unless you otherwise notify us in writing.

# How do you cancel a stop payment order?

To cancel a stop payment order, we must receive your request in a time and manner allowing us a reasonable opportunity to act on it.

# Are you still responsible if we accept a stop payment on a check?

Yes. Even if we return a check unpaid due to a stop payment order, you may still be liable to the holder (e.g., a check cashing business) of the check, and potentially additional amounts that the holder may be due under the laws governing

this Agreement.

# How can you prevent a post-dated item from being paid before its due date?

A post-dated item is an item you issue with a date in the future. We are not responsible for waiting to honor the item until that date, unless you instruct us to do so through the use of a stop payment order for the item. You are responsible for notifying us to cancel the stop payment order when you are ready to have that item paid.

# How do you stop payment for preauthorized electronic fund transfers?

For information on placing a stop payment order on an ACH debit entry, please refer to "Fund transfer services" In the "Electronic banking services" section of this Agreement.

# Your account ownership

# Can you assign ownership of your account?

No. No assignment of your account will be valid or binding on us, and we will not be considered to have knowledge of it, until we consent and the assignment is noted in our records. However, by noting the assignment, we do not have any responsibility to assure that the assignment is valid. Any permitted assignment of your account is subject to our setoff rights.

# What if an owner does not sign account documentation?

If a customer identified in our records as an owner or a co-owner of an account does not sign the account application or other account-related documentation, it does not prevent us from treating the customer as an owner or a co-owner of that account; we are not liable to anyone as a result.

# Are all joint owners responsible for liabilities on your account?

Yes. All joint owners are each individually and jointly responsible for any overdraft on your account, regardless of who caused or benefited from the overdraft. If there is a setoff, an enforcement of our security interest in your account, or legal action (such as a third party garnishment, seizure, forfeiture, or tax levy) affecting any co-owner, we have the right to treat all funds in the account as belonging to the customer against whom the setoff, enforcement of the security interest, or other legal action is directed. If your account is closed for unsatisfactory handling, we may report all joint owners to the consumer reporting agencies.

### What happens upon death or incompetence of a signer or account owner?

Please notify us promptly if you learn or suspect an account owner or signer has been declared incompetent by a court or a legal authority, or has died. When we receive proper notice, we may:

- Freeze the account until we receive documents verifying the incapacity or death and instructions for the funds remaining in the account,
- Pay (without inquiring) any item authorized by the account owner before being declared incompetent or dying,
- · Return or reverse deposits made to the account, and
- Apply funds in the account to any debt the account owner owes us before recognizing the rights to any remaining funds of a surviving joint owner or other person.

If we are liable for taxes because we released funds in an account after the account owner's death, the account owner's estate is responsible for reimbursing us for those taxes.

Upon notifying us of the death or incompetence of a business owner, the business entity will need to provide documentation evidencing any change in the ownership or control of the entity following applicable legal formalities.

# Interest earning accounts

# What interest rate applies to an interest earning account?

When you open an interest earning account, we will provide you with the current interest rate and Annual Percentage Yield (APY) for your account. Interest earning accounts earn interest at a variable rate, except time accounts. We may change the interest rate for variable-rate accounts at any time. The interest rate may vary depending on your daily balances.

### How do we calculate earned interest?

We may use either the daily balance method or the average daily balance method to calculate interest. Unless we have specified otherwise in writing, we will use the daily balance method to calculate interest. The daily balance method applies a daily periodic rate to principal each day.

The average daily balance method applies a periodic rate to the average daily collected balance for the period. The average daily balance is calculated by adding principal each day and dividing by the number of days in the period.

If your account is a tiered-rate account, we may pay the same interest rate on more than one tier.

# When does a deposit begin accruing interest?

Cash deposits begin accruing interest the same business day a deposit is credited to your account. If you deposit an item such as a check, interest begins accruing on the business day we receive credit for the item.

# Is interest compounded and when is it credited?

Interest will compound on a daily basis. For checking and savings accounts, interest will be credited on a monthly basis. For time accounts, we will notify you separately as to the frequency with which interest will be credited to your account.

### Can you specify a target balance on your accounts?

Yes. If you maintain multiple accounts with us, you may, with our consent, designate in writing one of these accounts as your "principal account" and one or more additional accounts as "target balance accounts." For each target balance account, you will separately specify to us in writing the ledger balance or collected balance which you wish to maintain in that account (the "target balance"). At the end of each business day, we will determine the applicable balance on deposit in each target balance account. If the applicable balance in a target balance account is greater than its target balance, we will transfer to the principal account the funds necessary to bring the applicable balance to the target balance. If the applicable balance is less than the target balance, we will transfer to the target balance account the funds necessary to bring the applicable balance to the target balance. We may, but will not be required to, transfer funds even if the transfer would create an overdraft or exceed the collected balance on deposit in the principal account.

# When are interest adjustments disclosed in your account statement?

An interest adjustment may be reflected on your account statement in a month later than the month in which it occurs.

# What is the difference between Annual Percentage Yield (APY) and Annual Percentage Yield Earned (APYE)?

- The Annual Percentage Yield (APY) is a percentage rate reflecting the total amount of interest paid on an account based on the interest rate and the frequency of compounding for a 365-day period.
- The Annual Percentage Yield Earned (APYE) is an annualized rate that reflects the relationship between the amount
  of interest actually earned on your account during the statement period and the average daily balance in the account
  for the statement period.

We calculate both your APY and APYE according to formulas established by federal regulations. The APYE appears on your account statement.

# Do we have the right to require 7 days written notice before you withdraw money from your savings account?

Yes. We have the right to require 7 days written notice before you withdraw money from your savings account.

# Time accounts (CDs)

# What are time accounts?

Time accounts include deposits which are payable at the expiration of a specified term, no less than seven calendar days after the date of deposit. We may also refer to a time account as a CD or a Certificate of Deposit, even though we do not issue a paper certificate when opening the account or require a paper certificate to close the account. The time account's maturity date is the last day of the term for the time account. The maturity date is printed on your receipt.

# When can you withdraw funds from your time account?

You may withdraw funds from your time account on the maturity date without a penalty. You may also generally withdraw funds without a penalty within the seven calendar days after the maturity date (grace period). You may be charged a penalty if you make a withdrawal at any other time.

# How is the early withdrawal penalty assessed?

If you withdraw funds from your time account before the maturity date, an early withdrawal penalty will be assessed. For terms:

- Less than three months (or less than 90 days), the fee is one month's interest.
- Three months (or 90 days) through 12 months (or 365 days), the fee is three months' interest.
- Over 12 months through 24 months, the fee is six months' interest.
- Over 24 months, the fee is 12 months' interest.

The minimum fee is \$100.

The early withdrawal penalty is based on the principal amount withdrawn, at the interest rate on your time account at the time of withdrawal. For purposes of determining the amount of the early withdrawal penalty, one month's interest is equal to one year's interest – at the interest rate in effect at the time of withdrawal – divided by 12. The amount of the early withdrawal penalty is deducted from earned interest. If the penalty is greater than the earned interest, the difference is deducted from the principal. In no event will the early withdrawal penalty for a withdrawal during the first six days after the date of deposit be less than seven days' simple interest.

# Can you deposit additional funds into your time account?

You can only deposit additional funds during the grace period.

# Will your Annual Percentage Yield (APY) change if you withdraw interest before maturity?

The APY we disclose to you assumes the interest you earn will remain on deposit until your time account matures. If you withdraw your earned interest before maturity, your account will earn less interest over time and the actual APY will be less than the disclosed APY.

# How does your time account renew?

Your time account will automatically renew at maturity:

- Typically for a similar term unless we inform you prior to maturity of a different term; and
- At our interest rate in effect on the maturity date for a new time account of the same term and amount, unless we have notified you otherwise.

# Electronic banking services

### **Fund transfer services**

The following terms and conditions apply to funds transfers to or from your account. These terms and conditions are in addition to, and not in place of, any other agreements you have with us about funds transfers. The terms "funds transfer," "funds-transfer system," "payment order," and "beneficiary" are used here as defined in Article 4A of the Uniform Commercial Code, as adopted by the state whose laws govern this Agreement.

# Rules of funds transfer systems

Funds transfers to or from your account will be governed by the rules of any funds transfer system through which the transfers are made, including Fedwire, the National Automated Clearing House Association, the Electronic Check Clearing House Organization, any regional association (ACH), the Clearing House Interbank Payments System (CHIPS), the Society for Worldwide Interbank Financial Telecommunications (SWIFT), and the RTP system (RTP System).

We are under no obligation to honor, in whole or in part, any payment order or other instruction that could result in our violation of applicable law, including requirements of the U.S. Department of the Treasury's Office of Foreign Assets Control and the Financial Crimes Enforcement Network.

# Sending funds transfers

In acting on your transfer instructions, we may use any means of transmission, funds transfer system, clearing house, or intermediary bank that we reasonably select.

### **Notice of funds transfers**

We will notify you of funds electronically debited from or credited to your account through the account statement covering the period in which the transaction occurred. We are under no obligation to provide you with any additional notice or receipt

### Reliance on identification numbers

- If a payment order or other instruction to transfer funds describes the party to receive payment inconsistently by name
  and account number, we may make the payment based on the account number, even if it identifies a party different
  from the named recipient.
- If an instruction or order to transfer funds describes a participating financial institution inconsistently by name and identification number, we may rely on the identification number as the proper identification of the financial institution.

# Duty to report unauthorized or erroneous funds transfers

You will exercise ordinary care to determine whether a funds transfer to or from your account was either not authorized or erroneous. You will also notify us of the facts within a reasonable time, not exceeding 14 days after you have received your account statement from us on which the funds transfer appears or you otherwise have notice of the funds transfer, whichever is earlier. You must notify us within 14 days to be entitled to a refund from us. If you do not notify us within 14 days, we will be entitled to retain payment for the funds transfer.

# **Erroneous payment orders**

We have no obligation to detect errors you make in payment orders – for example, an instruction to pay a beneficiary not intended by you, or to pay an amount greater than the amount you intended, or a transmission of a duplicate payment order previously sent by you. If we detect an error on one or more occasions, we will not be obligated to detect errors in any future payment order.

### **ACH transactions**

In addition to the other terms in the Agreement, the following terms and conditions apply to payments to or from your account that you transmit through an ACH:

Your rights for payments to or from your account will be based on the laws governing your account.

- When we credit your account for an ACH payment, the payment is provisional until we receive final settlement through a Federal Reserve Bank or otherwise receive payment.
- If a payment is credited to your account and we do not receive final settlement or payment, we are entitled to a refund from you for the amount credited to your account.
- You authorize any Originating Depository Financial Institution (ODFI) to initiate, according to ACH Operating Rules, ACH debit entries to your account for presentment or re-presentment of items written or authorized by

### Reversal or return of ACH transactions

Under the ACH Rules, we can return any non-consumer ACH debit entry as unauthorized until midnight of the business day following the business day we post the entry to your account. (For example, if we post the entry on Tuesday, we can return it up to midnight on Wednesday.) For us to meet this deadline, you are required to notify us to return any non-consumer ACH debit entry as unauthorized by the cutoff time we separately disclose. The cutoff time is currently 3:00 PM Central Time. (In the example above, you would need to notify us by 3:00 PM Central Time on Wednesday). If you do not notify us in a timely manner of the unauthorized non-consumer ACH debit entry, we will not be able to return it without the cooperation and agreement of the originating bank and the originator of the debit entry. Any other effort to recover the funds must occur solely between you and the originator of the entry.

# Stop payment orders on ACH debit entries

You may request a stop payment order for an ACH debit entry that has not already been paid from your account. An "ACH debit entry" is an order or request for the withdrawal of money from your account through ACH. To be effective, a stop payment order must be received in a time and manner that gives us a reasonable opportunity to act on it. If you provide oral instructions to stop payment on an ACH debit entry, we may require confirmation in writing. If that written confirmation is not received, we may remove the stop payment order after 14 days. An instruction to revoke a stop payment order must be received in a time and manner that gives us a reasonable opportunity to act on it.

To place a stop payment order on an ACH debit entry, you must provide:

- · Your account number.
- · Amount of the ACH debit entry,
- · Effective date of the ACH debit entry, and
- Name associated with the originator of the debit entry.

We may request additional information and may use only a portion of the required information to identify the ACH debit entry. We may be able to place a stop payment order based on the company identification number of the originator of the ACH debit entry, but this may stop all ACH entries received from this sender.

# Additional information on ACH debit entries

Any information provided by you that is incorrect or subject to change (for example, if the originator changes its company identification number or individual identification number) may result in payment of the ACH debit entry. You acknowledge this risk and agree that you are responsible for notifying the originator of the ACH debit entry that your authorization has been revoked. You agree to indemnify and reimburse us and hold us harmless from and against any loss incurred by us as a result of our paying an ACH debit entry if any of the information relied on in the stop payment order is incorrect or incomplete (or as a result of us not paying an ACH debit entry for which a valid stop payment order is in effect).

# Receiving RTP payments

The following additional terms apply to any real-time payments we receive for credit to your account through the RTP System. The terms "sender," "receiver," and "sending participant" are used here as defined in the System Rules governing RTP payments ("RTP Rules"). In addition to the RTP Rules, RTP payments will be governed by the laws of the state of New York, including New York's version of Article 4A of the Uniform Commercial Code, as applicable, without regard to its conflict of laws principles.

• The RTP System may be used only for eligible payments between a sender and receiver with accounts located in

the United States. You may not send or receive payments on behalf of any person or entity not domiciled in the United States. RTP payments that are permitted under the RTP Rules and our requirements will be considered eligible payments for purposes of this Agreement.

- RTP payments cannot be cancelled or amended by the sender. If we receive a message from a sending participant requesting return of an RTP payment received for credit to your account, we may notify you of that request. You are not obligated under the RTP Rules to comply with any such request for return of funds. Any dispute between you and the sender of an RTP payment should be resolved between you and thesender.
- If you do not wish to accept an RTP payment received for credit to your account, you may request that we return that payment to the sender. We may, at our sole discretion, attempt to honor that request, but will have no liability for our failure to do so.
- RTP payments are typically completed within 30 seconds of transmission of the RTP payment by the sender, unless
  the RTP payment fails or is delayed due to a review by us or the sending participant, such as for fraud, regulatory, or
  compliance purposes. Transaction limits imposed by the RTP System or sending participant may also prevent RTP
  payments from being received for credit to your account.

# Selected services

# Stagecoach Deposit® - ATM Deposit Only Card Service.

You may elect to use Wells Fargo's Stagecoach Deposit® Deposit Only Card Service by completing and returning to us the setup form for the service. This service allows you to make deposits to your account using a Stagecoach Deposit® ATM Deposit Only card ("Deposit Card") at a designated Wells Fargo ATM ("ATM") or in a Wells Fargo branch.

When you make deposits at a designated Wells Fargo ATM, you will make those deposits according to the instructions we provide. You will gain access to the ATM using the Deposit Card and a Personal Identification Number ("PIN"); you assume the risk of misuse of both. We will provisionally credit each deposit to your account based on the amount you key into the ATM. Your ATM deposits are subject to the standard cut-off time established for the ATM into which the deposit was made and our funds availability policy applicable to your account. If the dollar amount of your deposit — as determined by us — differs from your total (as shown on your ATM receipt), we will send you a statement showing the amount of this difference. You agree that our count of the dollar amount of your deposit will be conclusive and binding on you. You will have full responsibility for each deposit and its contents until the deposit has been completely and physically accepted into the ATM. If you claim any portion of a deposit was lost or stolen while in our custody, you acknowledge that you have the burden of proving your claim. If you order supplies for the ATM Deposit Service through the ATM, you authorize us to initiate debits to your account and credits to the accounts of third party vendors to cover the cost of those supplies provided to you. Those transfers may be processed through an automated clearing house or any other means chosen by us, and will be subject to the rules of the funds transfer system used by us. Your authorization for the transfers will remain in full force and effect until we have received written notification from you of its termination in a time and manner as to afford us and any third-party vendor a reasonable opportunity to act on it.

# Stagecoach Deposit® – Post Verify Service.

If you elect to use our Stagecoach Deposit® – Post Verify Service, you will prepare, package, and deliver Stagecoach deposits to us according to our instructions. We will provisionally credit your account for the currency shown on the deposit ticket enclosed in your Stagecoach deposit bag as follows:

- Same day credit for deposits delivered to one of our offices before that office's cut-off time on any business day we are open or for deposits placed in night depository before 6:00 a.m. on any business day we are open; or
- Next business day credit for deposits delivered to one of our offices on any business day we are open on or after the office's cut-off time or on any non-business day.

All Stagecoach deposits are subject to our acceptance and verification. We will verify the currency in your Stagecoach deposit bag either at a later time in our office or when your Stagecoach deposit bag is delivered to our cash vault. Checks will be verified when they are delivered to our check processing center. We reserve the right to adjust (debit or credit) your

account if we determine that the amount shown on your deposit ticket is incorrect. Because the frequency of armored courier transportation from our offices to our vaults varies from office to office, the time it takes to verify your Stagecoach deposit may vary, depending on the office to which your Stagecoach deposit bag is delivered. In most cases, adjustments will be made and notification will be sent within three business days. Adjustments will be effective when they are processed.

### **Overdraft Protection**

This is an optional service you can add to an eligible checking account by linking up to two eligible accounts (one savings, one credit). We will use available funds in your linked account(s) to authorize or pay your transactions if you don't have enough money in your checking account. If you link two accounts, you may tell us which account to use first to transfer/advance funds. If you do not specify an order, we will first transfer funds from your linked savings account.

- Transfers from linked savings account. If the available balance in your savings account is \$25 or more and can cover the overdraft, we will transfer the exact amount needed or a minimum of \$25. If the available balance in your savings account is less than either \$25 or the amount needed, we will transfer the available balance.
- Advances from linked credit card or line of credit account. If the available credit in your credit card account is
  \$25 or more and can cover the overdraft, we will advance the exact amount needed or a minimum of \$25. If the
  available credit in your credit card account is less than either \$25 or the amount needed, we will advance the available
  credit. Advances from an eligible linked Wells Fargo line of credit will be made in increments of \$100 or
  \$300 (See your Credit Account Agreement for specific details).

### **Debit Card Overdraft Service**

Debit Card Overdraft Service allows us to approve (at our discretion) your ATM and everyday (one-time) debit card transaction(s) if you do not have enough money in your checking account or in accounts linked for Overdraft Protection at the time of the transaction. With this service, ATM and everyday (one-time) debit card transactions may be approved into overdraft at our discretion and an overdraft fee may apply. If you make a covering transfer or deposit (subject to our funds availability policy) by the posted cutoff time on the same business day as the transaction, no fees will be assessed. Debit Card Overdraft Service does not apply to checks and other transactions such as Bill Pay, ACH, or recurring debit card transactions (such as utilities or health club memberships). We may continue to authorize or pay these transactions into overdraft, at our discretion, and our standard overdraft fees and policies will apply.

If Debit Card Overdraft Service is not added and there is not enough money in your checking account or accounts linked for Overdraft Protection, your ATM and everyday (one-time) debit card transactions will be declined, and there will be no fees for declined transactions. If the service is not added and your ATM or everyday (one-time) debit card transaction creates a negative balance during posting, there will not be an overdraft fee.

# Debit Card Overdraft Service is automatically added to eligible business accounts at account opening.

You can add or remove the service at any time. Debit Card Overdraft Service is not available for certain accounts, such as accounts for government entities or savings accounts. Debit Card Overdraft Service is a discretionary service that we may remove for a variety of reasons including excessive overdrafts or returned items, as we determine.

### Wells Fargo's standard overdraft coverage

Our standard overdraft coverage is when, at our discretion, we pay items, such as checks or automatic payments (e.g., ACH payments) into overdraft rather than returning them unpaid. You can request to remove our standard overdraft coverage from your account by speaking to a banker.

**Important:** If standard overdraft coverage is removed from your account, the following will apply if you do not have enough money in your checking account or in accounts linked for Overdraft Protection to cover a transaction:

- We will return your checks and automatic payments (such as ACH payments) and you could be assessed fees bymerchants.
- We will not authorize ATM and everyday (one-time) debit card transactions into overdraft. If your account is enrolled in Debit Card Overdraft Service, the service will also be removed.

We will not authorize certain transactions (such as cashed checks, recurring debit card transactions, or Bill Pay transactions) into overdraft. However, if these transactions are authorized when your account has enough money but are later presented for payment when your account does not have enough money, we will pay the transaction into overdraft and charge an overdraft fee.

# Important information about fees:

- Fees may be assessed with each item paid into overdraft subject to the following:
- No overdraft fee will be assessed on ATM and everyday (one-time) debit card transactions unless Debit Card
  Overdraft Service is added to your account. The merchant informs us if a debit card transaction is a one-time or
  recurring transaction. An overdraft fee can be assessed on recurring debit card transactions and any other item
  we pay into overdraft.
- Any overdraft fee assessed will be deducted from your account during the morning of the next business day following our nightly process.
- We will track transactions that reduced your available balance while pending and caused overdraft fees on
  other transactions. If these transactions are presented for payment within 10 business days after they first
  appeared as pending, we will waive any overdraft fees on those transactions. In rare circumstances, the
  merchant presents transactions for payment with a different identification code than was used when the
  transaction was sent for authorization and we are unable to match them.

# EXHIBIT A – SCOPE OF SERVICES

# **COVER PAGE**

ATTACHMENT A7 – LOCKBOX SERVICE DESCRIPTION



# **Lockbox Service Description**

**Treasury Management Services** 

# Introduction

The Service Documentation contains the terms and conditions under which Wells Fargo Bank, N.A. ("Bank") provides you the services described below. "You," "your" or "yours" refer to the Bank customer identified on the Acceptance of Services that is signed when you enroll in Services ("Acceptance"). The terms "we," "us," or "our" refer to the Bank. Other capitalized terms used in this Service Description are defined in the Master Agreement or in the Glossary at the back of this Service Description.

The service ("Service") covered by this Service Description is:

Lockbox

The Service Documentation includes:

- a. The Service Description (which contains terms and conditions applicable to the Service),
- b. The Acceptance (which indicates your acceptance of the Service Documentation),
- c. The Master Agreement (which contains terms and conditions applicable to all services),
- d. The Account Agreement governing your account that you use for the Service ("Account"),
- e. The Product Enrollment Form ("Set-up Form") (which contains set-up information for the service in which you are enrolling), and
- f. User Guides (which include Terms of Use, software, software licenses, price schedules, specifications, instructions, and notices).

The separate documents and individual provisions of the Service Documentation are intended to be read together as one agreement between you and us. This Service Description and the Master Agreement are posted at our Commercial Electronic Office® (CEO®) portal. If there is a conflict among the documents that are part of the Service Documentation, they will govern in the order listed above. Your use of a Service confirms your receipt of, and agreement to be bound by, this Service Description and all Service Documentation.

# **Lockbox Service**

# 1. Description of lockbox service.

- a. With this Service we provide you with a lockbox ("Lockbox") and Lockbox Address for receipt and processing of (i) Checks, and (ii) Charge Authorizations (if you elect this service option and subject to the requirements in section 4 below).
- b. The Service will start after we have assigned the Lockbox Address to you, you have opened your Account, delivered to us the Set-up Form selecting your options for the Service and provided us with any other requested information or documents.
- c. You will instruct your customers to mail Checks and Charge Authorizations (if applicable) to the Lockbox Address, or for overnight delivery to the applicable street address. You will also instruct your customers and other payors not to send cash to the Lockbox. Cash that is sent to the Lockbox will be subject to Currency Transaction Reporting.
- d. We or our agents will have exclusive and unrestricted access to the Lockbox.

# 2. Lockbox processing.

# a. Processing remittance materials.

- i. Each Business Day we will examine the Remittance Materials in the Lockbox and image them in accordance with section 6.
- ii. Cash will be removed from the envelope and a credit advice for the amount of the cash will be placed with the envelope and imaged.

- iii. Except as provided in this Service Description or as otherwise agreed, we will not reconcile the Payments in the envelopes to Invoices or to any other Remittance Materials.
- iv. Subject to any Business Rules you specify, we will process a Check (1) by automated means when a scannable Invoice is included with the Check ("Automated Processed Check") and (2) manually when a non-standard Invoice is included with the Check or no Invoice is included ("Manually Processed Check").
- b. Deposits. Each Business Day, we will deposit Checks (other than Exception Manual Checks described in section 2(d) below) and cash received in the Lockbox to the Account in accordance with the Account Agreement.

# c. Payments processed by automated means.

- i. Except as set forth in section 2(c)(ii) below or in your Business Rules, each Automated Processed Check may be deposited in the Account despite any discrepencies in the amount, any postdating or staledating, missing information or alterations on the Check, as described in the User Guide.
- ii. If you elect to use the Decisioning Module described in section 3, you can give us specific processing instructions for Automated Processed Checks before the Cutoff Time.

# d. Payments processed manually.

- i. Except as set forth in your Business Rules, each Manually Processed Check will be deposited in your Account, except:
  - 1. An Exception Manual Check,
  - 2. A Manually Processed Check that has been altered (subject to section 2(e) below),
  - 3. You specifically instruct us to the contrary using the Decisioning Module described in section 3, and
  - 4. You have given us a written list of acceptable payee names and the payee name on the Manually Processed Check does not match an acceptable payee name.
- e. **Alterations.** We will use commercially reasonable efforts to identify any alteration to a Manually Processed Check and not accept a Check we have identified as altered for deposit.
- f. **Restrictive notations.** We will not inspect Checks to determine whether they bear restrictive notations, such as "Paid in Full."
- g. **Foreign checks.** If you and we enter into an agreement to provide services for Foreign Checks we will deposit and process a Foreign Check if both the foreign bank location and the Foreign Check currency appear on our approved list. A Foreign Check not meeting these criteria will not be deposited and will be returned to you in accordance with section 2(h).
- h. Rejected remittance materials. Unless you elect otherwise in writing, we will mail to you (i) any Remittance Materials which are not imaged in accordance with section 6, and (ii) any Checks or other instruments which are not deposited in accordance with this Service Description. For Remittance Materials (excluding Checks) returned to you in accordance with this section, we may mail to you printed copies. For Checks returned to you in accordance with this section, we may mail to you Image Replacement Documents (IRDs) in place of original Checks.
- 3. Decisioning module. If you elect to use our Decisioning Module for the Service, you can send us processing instructions through the CEO portal for certain Checks which we have determined may be unprocessable (each, an "Unprocessable Check"). Each message related to the processing of an Unprocessable Check (your "Decisioning Instruction") must be received by us by the Cutoff Time. If we do not receive a Decisioning Instruction by the Cutoff Time, we will handle the Unprocessable Check in accordance with your Default Option. "Default Option" means your election for us to take one of the following actions for any Unprocessable Check:
  - a. "Deposit all," meaning we deposit the Unprocessable Check in your Account (this will be the default option unless you elect otherwise), or

- b. "Reject all," meaning we reject the Unprocessable Check and return it to you as described in section 2(h).
- 4. **Charge authorizations.** If you elect this Service option (and it is available at your Lockbox processing site), you are required to enter into a Merchant Agreement with us and the Merchant Agreement will govern any Charge Authorizations. As set forth in the Merchant Agreement:
  - a. We will process each Charge Authorization received in the Lockbox which is completed with the required processing information,
  - b. We will not process a Charge Authorization and will return it to you if any required information is missing or it is illegible,
  - c. We will seek approval from the issuer of the credit card for the payment on the Charge Authorization,
  - d. We will request settlement for each Charge Authorization that the issuer approves, and
  - e. Each Business Day we will make information on processed Charge Authorizations available through the channel you and we agree to.

### 5. Virtual lockbox service.

- a. Description of service. When you enroll in our optional Virtual Lockbox Service you can:
  - Create Electronic Checks from eligible paper checks in accordance with the Wells Fargo Remote Deposit Capture Service Description ("RDC Service Description"), which is incorporated by reference into this Service Description,
  - ii. Create images of Invoices and other Remittance Materials according to this Service Description, and
  - iii. Transmit Electronic Checks and Remittance Materials to us in an Electronic File for processing according to the RDC Service Description and this Service Description.

# b. Processing.

- i. **Business Rules.** If you and we have agreed to Business Rules to apply during the processing of your Electronic Files, we will apply them to each Electronic File you send us. Our processing will include data capture of the dollar amount of each Electronic Check, along with data entry related to Remittance Materials, as agreed to by you and us in your Business Rules.
- ii. **Exception Electronic Checks.** If we identify any Electronic Checks that are ineligible for processing, we will identify these exception checks in a report made available to you. You are responsible for reviewing each electronic check identified in this report in a timely manner and arranging for the timely disposition of each check (whether through recapture or physical deposit) outside the process available in connection with this Service.
- c. **Instructions.** If this option is available to you, you can use the CEO portal or another communications channel you and we agree to use to give us specific processing instructions for the Electronic Files.

# 6. Imaging and retention.

- a. Imaging and access to images. Unless you and we agree otherwise, we will electronically image all Remittance Materials unless rejected or otherwise unprocessable. You may access images of Remittance Materials through the CEO portal or other communications channels or transmission methods we offer to you. We will redact credit card information including account number, signature and expiration date on images of Charge Authorizations.
- b. **Destruction of originals.** All original Checks and other Remittance Materials that we image or print and return to you pursuant to this Service Description will be destroyed 5 Business Days after the processing date. You will notify us of any issues which require inspection of original Checks or Remittance Materials before the end of the 5-day period.
- c. **Intraday image access.** Any images that you access on an intraday basis may not be final and are subject to further value-added keying. You assume all risk associated with your use of or

reliance on intradayimages.

# 7. **Representations and warranties.** You represent and warrant to us that:

- a. Any person you identify in the Set-up Form or any other communication delivered to us is authorized to receive communications and give us instructions regarding the Service. If the authority of any authorized person changes, you will promptly notify us in writing. We will have a reasonable time after receipt of a communication to act on it.
- b. If a payee on a Check received in the Lockbox is a legal entity other than you, you are duly authorized by the payee to have the Check endorsed and deposited into your Account.
- c. Each Charge Authorization received at the Lockbox is legitimate and duly authorized by the account debtor.
- 8. **Indemnification.** You agree to indemnify and hold us and our Representatives harmless from and against any and all Losses which we or our Representatives suffer or incur relating to:
  - a. A breach of your representations and warranties in section 7,
  - b. Any keying errors or misapplied payments resulting from your Decisioning Instructions or errors or delays in your Decisioning Instructions caused by your computer system issues,
  - c. Any action taken by us in response to a Decisioning Instruction, except to the extent that any such Losses are directly caused by our gross negligence or willful misconduct, and
  - d. The processing of Charge Authorizations.

# 9. Limitation on liability.

- a. We will have no liability or responsibility for Losses arising from:
  - i. Any keying errors or misapplied payments resulting from your Decisioning Instructions or errors or delays in your Decisioning Instructions caused by your computer system issues,
  - ii. Depositing a Check bearing a restrictive notation in accordance with this Service Description, regardless of whether we have knowledge of the restrictive notation,
  - iii. The deposit of any altered Check, unless the loss results directly from the willful misconduct of our officers or employees, or
  - iv. Processing a Charge Authorization in accordance with this Service Description.
- b. In addition to the other limitations on our liability contained in the Master Agreement, if you incur a material loss which results directly from our negligence or breach in performing the Service due to our failure to deposit a Payment according to this Service Description, our liability will be limited to direct damages in an amount not to exceed interest on the Payment amount calculated at the Federal Funds rate for the time period such Payment amount is not in your Account, not to exceed 30 days.

# 10. Miscellaneous.

- a. **Service fees.** We may require that you establish a separate analyzed account with us for billing purposes. You authorize us to debit our Service fees and charges from the billing account.
- b. **Termination**. Upon termination of the Service, we will (i) close the Lockbox, and (ii) dispose of the mail addressed to the Lockbox in the manner instructed by you for a period of 3 months after the termination date, unless otherwise agreed between you and us. You will prepay our Service fees to dispose of the Lockbox mail based on our estimate at the time of termination.
- c. **Customer service.** Any questions that you have with respect to the Service should be addressed to our customer service center at the telephone number and address separately provide to you.
- d. **Assignment.** Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Service Description or the Service Documentation, our rights and obligations with respect to the Service shall be assignable to any successor in interest without restriction.
- e. Survival. Sections 8 and 9 of this Service Description will survive termination of the Service.

# Glossary

Account Agreement means the applicable account agreement governing your Account.

Applicable Law is defined in section 3 of the Master Agreement.

Business Day means every day except Saturday, Sunday and federal holidays.

**Business Rules** mean certain processing rules that you and we agree in writing to apply to the Payments and Electronic Checks.

**Charge Authorization** means a written authorization to charge your customer's credit card for a payment due to you.

**Check** means a paper Item (which includes drafts) received at the Lockbox that we accept in payment of obligations to you.

Cutoff Time means our cutoff time each Business Day that we separately disclose to you for the Service.

**Decisioning Module** means our Online Lockbox Decisioning Module.

Electronic Check means an electronic image of, and electronic information derived from a paper check.

Electronic File means an electronic file transmitted to us with an Electronic Check.

**Exception Manual Check** means a Manually Processed Check that we determine in our sole discretion is not eligible for processing, as described in the User Guide for the Service.

Foreign Check means a Check drawn on a foreign bank or payable in a currency other than U.S. Dollars.

**Image Replacement Document (IRD)** means a substitute check created from an original check and, under federal law, is legally equivalent to that original check. A substitute check contains an accurate copy of the front and back of the original check and bears the legend: "This is a legal copy of your check."

**Invoice** means an invoice or remittance coupon included with a Payment received in the Lockbox.

Item is defined in the Account Agreement.

Lockbox Address means the United States Postal Service address we assign to you for the Service.

**Losses** means all liabilities, losses, damages, claims, obligations, demands, charges, costs, or expenses (including reasonable fees, disbursements of legal counsel and court fees).

Master Agreement means the Master Agreement for Treasury Management Services.

**Merchant Agreement** means a separate merchant services agreement you and we enter into for us to process your Charge Authorizations.

Payment means a Check, Charge Authorization or cash received in the Lockbox.

**Remittance Materials** means any Checks, Charge Authorizations, Invoices, correspondence, papers, documents, and other envelope contents (other than cash).

**Representatives** is defined in section 11(f) of the Master Agreement.

# **EXHIBIT A – SCOPE OF SERVICES**

# **COVER PAGE**

ATTACHMENT A8 – INFORMATION REPORTING AND IMAGE DELIVERY SERVICES SERVICE DESCRIPTION



# Information Reporting and Image Delivery Service Description

Treasury Management Services

November 8, 2019

# Introduction

The Service Documentation contains the terms and conditions under which we provide you the services described below. "You," "your" or "yours" refer to the Bank customer identified on the Acceptance of Services that is signed when you enroll in the Service ("Acceptance"). The terms "we," "us," or "our" refer to the Bank. Other capitalized terms used in this Service Description are defined in the Master Agreement or in the Glossary at the back of this Service Description.

The service ("Service") covered by this Service Description is:

• Information Reporting and Image Delivery

# The Service Documentation includes:

- a. The Service Description (which contains terms and conditions applicable to the Service),
- b. The Acceptance (which indicates your acceptance of the Service Documentation),
- c. The Master Agreement (which contains terms and conditions applicable to all services),
- d. The Account Agreement governing the Account,
- e. The Product Enrollment Form (which contains set-up information for each service in which you are enrolling), and
- f. User Guides (which include Terms of Use, software, software licenses, price schedules, specifications, instructions, and notices).

The documents and individual provisions of the Service Documentation are intended to be read together as one agreement between you and us. This Service Description and the Master Agreement are posted at our *Commercial Electronic Office*® (*CEO*®) portal. If there is a conflict among the documents that are part of the Service Documentation, they will govern in the order listed above. Your use of a Service confirms your receipt of, and agreement to be bound by, this Service Description and all Service Documentation.

# Information Reporting and Image Delivery

# 1. Description of services.

- a. With this Service we make data regarding transactions and/or images of Items posted to or processed through your Accounts available to you in order to provide you with timely information on your Account activity. We refer to the data and images as "information." The information and reports you can access are described in the User Guide for the Service. If you elect to use the Cash Flow Analysis Service (described further in the User Guide for the Service), you may also manually populate external data you want to view through this Service.
- b. The methods we use to make information available to you (and we may remove or add methods from time to time) include without limitation BAI File Transfer, InfoFax fax/email, SWIFT messaging, ISO 20022 XML transmission, physical media (CD-ROM and DVD), Machine-to-Machine, our CEO portal, and an Application Programming Interface ("API") through the Wells Fargo Gateway.
- c. The information may include images of Items or other instruments that are:
  - i. Posted to or processed through the Account,
  - ii. Cashed or collected by us or accepted for deposit to the Account, and
  - iii Returned unpaid to the Account.

Images of posted paper Items that have been converted to ACH Entries pursuant to the ACH Rules may not be available through this Service.

# 2. Accuracy of Information.

- a. We will not verify the accuracy or completeness of: (i) information from other financial institutions, (ii) information you manually populate, or (iii) cash forecasting information. Forecasting information is not a guarantee of actual performance.
- b. Account balances and other information that reflect intraday activity on your Account may differ from the available balance as determined under our funds availability policy (as described in the Account Agreement) and by our internal risk parameters.
- 3. **Software Sublicense.** If a software license or sublicense is required for you to access the Service ("Software Sublicense"), we will make the terms of the Software Sublicense available to you as part of the set up process for the Service. You will be required to accept the Software Sublicense before being allowed to access the Service. We may terminate any Service requiring use of a Software Sublicense immediately on written notice to you, including without limitation if you fail to comply with the Software Sublicense.
- 4. **Stop payment orders.** If you elect a service option through which you can place stop payment orders, your rights and our obligations regarding any stop payment order will be determined as provided in the Account Agreement.

# Glossary

**Account** means your account(s) with us used in connection with the Service.

**Account Agreement** means the applicable account agreement governing the Account.

**ACH** means automated clearing house.

ACH Rules means the Nacha Operating Rules and any applicable local ACH rules.

**Item** is defined in the Account Agreement.

Master Agreement means the Master Agreement for Treasury Management Services.

# **EXHIBIT A – SCOPE OF SERVICES**

# **COVER PAGE**

ATTACHMENT A9 – CHECK DISBURSEMENTS AND FRAUD PREVENTION SERVICES SERVICE DESCRIPTION



# Check Disbursements and Fraud Prevention Services Service Description

Treasury Management Services

# Table of contents

03	Introduction	09	Payment Authorization	13	Centralized Disbursement
04	Fraud Prevention and	09	Account Reconciliation Plan		Manager
	Related Services	10	Controlled Disbursement	19	Payable Through Draft
04	Positive Pay	10	Account	21	Third Party Drafts
07	Reverse Positive Pay	13	Specialized Disbursements	25	Glossary

# Introduction

The Service Documentation contains the terms and conditions under which Wells Fargo Bank, N.A. ("Bank") provides you the services described below. "You," "your" or "yours" refer to the Bank customer identified on the Acceptance of Services that is signed when you enroll in Services ("Acceptance"). The terms "we," "us," or "our" refer to the Bank. Other capitalized terms used in this Service Description are defined in the Master Agreement or in the Glossary at the back of this Service Description.

The services (each a "Service") covered by this Service Description are:

Fraud Prevention and Related Services

- Positive Pay Service
- Reverse Positive Pay Service
- Payment Authorization Service
- Account Reconciliation Plan Service
- Controlled Disbursement Account Service

### Specialized Disbursement Services

- Centralized Disbursements Manager Service
- · Payable Through Draft Service
- Third Party Drafts Service

### The Service Documentation includes:

- a. The Service Description (which contains terms and conditions applicable to the Services),
- b. The Acceptance (which indicates your acceptance of the Service Documentation),
- c. The Master Agreement (which contains terms and conditions applicable to all services),
- d. The Account Agreement governing your account(s) that you use for the Service ("Account"),
- e. The Product Enrollment Form ("Set-up Form") (which contains set-up information for the service in which you are enrolling), and
- f. User Guides (which include Terms of Use, software, software licenses, price schedules, specifications, instructions, and notices).

You agree to the terms and conditions governing the Services in which you have enrolled, as described in this Service Description and in the Service Documentation, which includes details of your enrolled Services. The separate documents comprising of the Service Documentation are intended to be read together as one agreement between you and us. This Service Description and the Master Agreement are posted at our Commercial Electronic Office® (CEO®) portal. If there is a conflict among the documents that are part of the Service Documentation, they will govern in the order listed above. Your use of a Service confirms your receipt of, and agreement to be bound by, the applicable terms for the Service in this Service Description and all Service Documentation.

# Fraud Prevention and Related Services:

As further described in the Account Agreement, we offer certain Services to help reduce the risk of fraud, including the Services below.

# **Positive Pay Service**

- 1. **Description of service.** With this Service you can instruct us to pay or return counterfeit Checks, Checks otherwise not validly issued and certain altered Checks presented to us for payment on the Accounts you enroll in this Service. For purposes of this Positive Pay Service Description, "Check" refers to each check presented for payment on your Account, whether it is counterfeit, not validly issued, altered or validly issued by you. Except as otherwise provided in this Service Description, enrollment in our Account Reconciliation Plan Service is required.
  - a. **Service summary.** Each Business Day, either before or after posting the Check to your Account, based on the Service option you choose as described in section 1b below:
    - i. We electronically compare the serial number and numeric amount of each Check presented to us for payment before our Cutoff Time on the prior Business Day to your Check Issue Data (see section 2),
    - ii. We will provide you with a report ("Exception Report") of each Check that does not match your Check Issue Data (an "Exception Check") (see section 4),
    - iii. We review each Exception Check, and either correct or reverse and repost each Exception Check with errors that we can correct, depending on the Service option you choose as described in section 1b,
    - iv. We will pay or return each Exception Check (see section 5), and
    - v. We separately review each "directly-presented Check" (see section 8).
  - b. Service options. You may enroll an Account in one of two options of the Service:
    - i. **Perfect Presentment® Positive Pay.** We electronically compare a Check to your Check Issue Data prior to posting the Check to your Account. Each Check with error(s) that we can correct, such as an encoding error, will be corrected, so that the Exceptions Report includes only unresolved Exception Checks. This option is offered only on an Account enrolled in our Controlled Disbursement Service.
    - i. **Positive Pay and Positive Pay Only.** We electronically compare a Check to your Check Issue Data after posting the Check to your Account. We then review each Exception Check, and reverse and repost each Exception Check with error(s) that we can correct, such as encoding errors, so that the Exception Report includes only unresolved Exception Checks. Enrollment in our ARP Service is not required for Positive Pay Only.
- 2. **Check Issue Data.** You will provide us with the Check Issue Data for all issued Checks, in the format, through the communications channel, and at the place we specify no later than our Cutoff Time. You will not distribute any Check before you have included the Check in the Check Issue Data you have provided to us. In performing this Service:
  - a. We will use only the Check Issue Data you provide to us,
  - b. If the Check Issue Data includes a post-dated Check (a check you issue with a date in the future), we will not compare that Check against the Checks presented for payment on the Account until that date, and
  - c. We will not accept Check Issue Data for Checks with an issue date more than forty-five (45) calendar days in the future.
- 3. **Payment of Matching Checks.** For each Matching Check, we will make final payment on the Check and charge the Check to your Account (subject to section 11).

- 4. **Notifying you of Exception Items; providing images.** When we identify an Exception Check through our electronic comparison, we notify you through the Exceptions Report. This report is available on our *CEO* portal. We will use reasonable efforts to provide an image of any Exception Check (including a Holdover Exception Check) to you, but we will have no liability if we are unable to do so before the Decision Deadline.
  - a. **Holdover Exception Checks.** This subsection applies when you have enrolled your Controlled Disbursement Account in our Perfect Presentment Positive Pay Service. A "Holdover Exception Check" is an Exception Check we identify after we prepare and transmit the Exceptions Report to you. We will use our best efforts to notify you by calling you at the number we have on file for you.
- 5. **Decision Deadline.** You will make your pay or return decision based on the information about the serial number and amount of the Exception Check in the Exceptions Report, and if you use our Payee Validation Service (see section 7), on any payee information we provide to you.
  - a. **Instructions before the Decision Deadline.** If, before the Decision Deadline, you instruct us to pay or return an Exception Check, we will follow your instructions (subject to section 11). You will use the same communications channel to instruct us that we used to notify you of the Exception Check, except that if we included the Exception Check on the Exception Report we post on the *CEO* portal, you will use the *CEO* portal to communicate your instruction regarding the Exception Check to us.
  - b. **No instructions before the Decision Deadline.** If you do not instruct us before the Decision Deadline regarding an Exception Check, we will process the Check in accordance with your Default Option. If we are unable to obtain your instructions prior to the Decision Deadline regarding a Holdover Exception Check described in subsection 4(a) we will process the Holdover Exception Check in accordance with your Default Option.
- 6. **Default Options.** We return the Exception Check to the bank of first deposit marked "refer to maker" even if you validly issued the Exception Check (and do not charge it to your Account). We recommend the "return all" Default Option because it reduces the risk of unauthorized Checks being paid on your Account (even though it may result in valid Checks being returned unpaid).
  - a. "Return all." We return the Exception Check to the bank of first deposit marked "refer to maker" even if you validly issued the Exception Check (and do not charge it to your Account). We recommend the "return all" Default Option because it reduces the risk of unauthorized Checks being paid on your Account (even though it may result in valid Checks being returned unpaid).
  - b. **"Pay all."** We charge the Exception Check to your Account. This Default Option presents a higher risk of unauthorized checks being paid on your Account. If you elect this Default Option, you assume full liability for any losses resulting from counterfeit, altered or Checks otherwise not validly issued as described in section 9 below.

# 7. Payee Validation Service.

- a. **Description of Payee Validation Service.** When you enroll in our optional Payee Validation Service, we will do the following:
  - i. On each Check that is greater than the Payee Validation Threshold, we electronically compare the payee's name on your check to your Check Issue Data. The "Payee Validation Threshold" is the dollar amount we choose above which we will perform the payee validation service.
  - ii. If (1) there is a difference between the two names that is not within guidelines we establish, or (2) a notation or legend on the Check prevents the electronic comparison of the payee's name, we will include the Check as an Exception Check in your Exceptions Report.
  - iii. If you notify us you have incurred a loss as a result of an unauthorized alteration of the payee's name, we will reimburse you for the face amount of any Check we pay under the Payee Validation Threshold except as provided below, provided that you notify us of your loss in writing within 3 years after the statement or Check is made available to you.

NOTE: When you enroll in our optional Payee Validation Service, you are charged a per-Check fee for each Check presented on your Account during a monthly billing cycle. This fee is separately disclosed to you. The per-Check fee is assessed on each Check presented including without limitation Checks not exceeding the Payee Validation Threshold.

- b. When we do not perform payee validation. We will not perform any payee validation review with respect to a Check if:
  - i. The Check is less than the Payee Validation Threshold,
  - ii. The payee's name on the Check is handwritten instead of machine-printed,
  - iii. You fail to include the payee's name on the Check in your Check Issue Data,
  - iv. We do not receive your Check Issue Data for the Check before our Cutoff Time, or
  - v. You request we add the payee's name manually to Check Issue Data you have previously provided to us.
- c. **Exceptions to reimbursement.** We will not reimburse you for losses resulting from an unauthorized alteration in the payee's name if:
  - i. The Check with the unauthorized alteration is hand-written, or
  - ii. We fail to identify an alteration or other discrepancy in the payee's name because:
    - 1. The payee name in your Check Issue Data did not exactly match the payee name on the Check, or
    - 2. You used customized zone formatting.
- 8. **Directly-presented checks.** A "directly-presented Check" is a Check we receive for deposit or cashing at our branch or through another depository channel that may present higher risk. The risk is we may be required to make proceeds from a directly-presented Check available before you can review and make a timely decision on the directly-presented Check identified as an Exception Check in our Exceptions Report. When your Check Issue Data on file with us does not include or match a directly-presented Check:
  - a. if we receive the Check for deposit, we will take those steps as we, in our sole discretion, determine are commercially reasonable for the depository channel used, to review and accept the Check or refuse to accept the check, and
  - b. if we receive the Check for cashing, we reserve the right to refuse to accept the Check.

You may instruct us to exclude all directly-presented Checks from this process. In that case, each directly-presented Check will be considered a Matching Check, even if it is not included in your Check Issue Data on file with us at the time we receive it, and we will pay it without further inquiry.

### 9. Limitation of liability and indemnification.

- a. Liability limit. We will pay each Check you have authorized us to pay as described in this Service Description (including each Matching Check) and each Check you are considered to have authorized us to pay (including each Check we pay according to your Default Option) without performing any Check verification procedure other than those procedures described with this Service Description. We will have no liability for paying a Matching Check or an Exception Check you are considered to have approved if:
  - i. There is an alteration in its serial number or amount,
  - ii. It is counterfeit, bears a forged or unauthorized signature, or
  - iii. It was otherwise not validly issued.
- b. **Indemnification.** Each Check that we pay according to this Service Description will be considered properly payable, and each Check that we return as provided in this Service Description will be considered not properly payable. Without limiting the indemnification provisions contained in the other Service Documentation, you:
  - i. Indemnify and hold us harmless from any and all Losses that we may suffer or incur as a result of our payment or return of a Check at your instruction or otherwise according to sections 5 or 8 of this Service Description, including a Check you issue before including it in your Check Issue Data, and

ii. Release and forever discharge us from all claims and damages, whether known or unknown, liquidated or unliquidated, contingent, direct or indirect, which you have, or claim to have against us relating to the payment or return of any Check as provided in this Service Description.

## 10. Stop payment; cancel and void instructions; stale-dated Checks.

- a. You will not use this Service as a substitute for our stop payment service. You will follow our standard stop payment procedures described in the applicable Account Agreement if you wish to stop payment on a Check that was validly issued. You will use:
  - i. A cancel instruction only to delete an outstanding Check included in your Check Issue Data, and
  - ii. A void instruction only to notify us that a Check included in your Check Issue Data has been destroyed and will not be re-issued.
- b. Using notations or legends on a Check is not an effective stop payment order or void instruction. We will not be liable for failing to follow your cancel or void instruction for any Check on which we have made final settlement
- c. If you choose to use our "stale-dated" feature, we will return each Matching Check (other than a directly presented Check) that is dated past your specified stale-date, unless you instruct us to pay the Check.
- 11. **Our right to return checks.** Nothing in this Service description will limit our right to return any Check you have authorized us to pay as part of this Service if we determine that:
  - a. The Check is not properly payable for any reason (without us agreeing to, or being required to, make such determination in any circumstance), or
  - b. There are insufficient collected and available funds in your Account to pay the Check.

You agree that our determination not to pay a Check will not constitute wrongful dishonor of that Check.

12. **Survival.** Sections 4, 7, 9, 10 and 11 will survive termination of Services.

# **Reverse Positive Pay Service**

- 1. **Description of Service.** Our Reverse Positive Pay Service is an alternative to our Positive Pay Service that we provide to select customers, including customers that issue Drafts. The Reverse Positive Pay Service is required when you enroll in the Third Party Drafts or Payable Through Drafts Services. With this Service:
  - a. You can detect fraudulent Checks by reviewing information we provide to you each Business Day about Checks that have posted to your Account from the prior Business Day ("Paid Items Report") (see section 2).
  - b. You can request we edit Checks that have posted incorrectly to your Account,
  - c. If you have elected our Teller Match Service, we may perform a positive pay verification of certain directly-presented Checks (see section 3) as we determine in our sole discretion from time to time, and
  - d. You can instruct us to return unauthorized Checks.

For purposes of this Reverse Positive Pay Service Description, a "Check" is a check, Draft or other paper instrument purportedly issued on your Account, whether it is counterfeit, not validly issued, altered or validly issued by you.

2. Paid Items Report. Each Business Day, we will provide you with the Paid Items Report through our CEO portal or by other methods you may elect. Each Business Day, you will compare the Paid Item Report to your Check Issue Data and before the Decision Deadline, notify us through the CEO portal of any edit requests or return instructions for those Checks described on the Paid Items Report for that Business Day. You will include in your notification the serial number and amount of each Check you wish to edit and the reason for returning each Check you wish to return.

### 3. Teller match service.

- a. You may separately elect to have us perform a positive pay verification on certain directly-presented Checks, in which case the provisions in section 8 (Directly-presented Checks) of the Positive Pay Service Description are incorporated here by reference and shall apply and govern. If you enroll in this Service option, you will provide the Check Issue Data for each Check to us before you issue the Check.
- b. With respect to a directly-presented Check, we will have no liability to you for not performing:
  - Any positive pay verification, if we do not receive and have a reasonable amount of time to act on your Check Issue Data for the Check before we receive the directly-presented Check, or
  - ii. Payee validation, if you fail to include the payee's name in your Check Issue Data for the directly-presented Check.
- 4. Your failure to give us timely instructions. If we do not receive your edit requests and/or return instructions by the Decision Deadline on any Business Day, we will pay each Check described in the Paid Items Report for that Business Day, unless you have already instructed us by effective stop payment order to return that Check unpaid.

## 5. Checks to be paid; liability limit and indemnification.

- a. We will pay each Check you are deemed to have authorized us to pay in accordance with this Service Description without performing any further review of such Check. We will have no responsibility whatsoever for paying such a Check even if its serial number or amount is altered, it is counterfeit, bears forged or unauthorized signature, or is not validly issued. You waive and release us from and agree to protect us against any Losses resulting from a claim that such a Check was not properly payable.
- b. We will have no liability if you instruct us to return a Check (including without limitation a Check that is counterfeit, not validly issued or altered) but your instruction does not reach us in a time and manner affording us a reasonable opportunity to return the Check before we pay, accept, certify, cash or otherwise become obligated to pay the Check as provided in the Uniform Commercial Code.
- c. You will promptly reimburse us for any loss we incur when we make the proceeds from a Check available in accordance with Reg CC prior to our receipt of your instructions regarding the Check.

### 6. Edit requests and return instructions.

- a. **Edit requests.** We reserve the right to deny any of your edit requests based on our evaluation of the edit request. We will not accept edit requests with respect to any Checks that you attempt to communicate to us by any means other than the *CEO* portal.
- b. **Return instructions.** We reserve the right to decline your return instruction based on our evaluation of the return instruction. If your reason for returning a Check is fraud, your return instruction alone will not constitute a claim for a fraudulent transaction. You must file a separate claim with us relating to the fraudulent transaction.
- 7. **Stop payment and our right to return Checks.** Sections 10a and b (Stop payment and void instructions) and 11 (Our right to return Checks) of the Positive Pay Service Description are incorporated here by reference and shall apply and govern.
- 8. **Survival.** Sections 3, 5, 6 and 7 will survive termination of Services.

## **Payment Authorization Service**

NOTE: If you have the ability to write checks on your Account, we recommend that you use the Positive Pay Services to prevent check fraud. You understand that the Payment Authorization Service does not provide the same level of protection as the Positive Pay Services. If you decide not to implement the Positive Pay Services, or you do not properly use it, you assume the risk of loss for unauthorized checks.

- 1. **Description of service.** With this Service you can set limits on paper Items that may be drawn on your Accounts based on the options you choose. You may also prevent any paper checks being paid on your Accounts by choosing to set the applicable limit to zero.
- 2. Available options.

Option (on Product Enrollment Form)	Action we will take			
Maximum Check Amount Authorized	We will automatically return unpaid Items drawn against the Account which are presented to us but exceed the "Maximum Check Amount Authorized" you provide us with. These Items are marked "Refer to Maker."			
Maximum Check Cashing Amount	We will refuse to cash checks drawn against the Account and presented to us through our branch network, if they exceed the "Maximum Check Cashing Amount" you specify.			
Maximum over the Counter Withdrawal Amount	We will refuse withdrawal requests against the Account which are presented to us through our branch network, if they exceed the "Maximum over the Counter Withdrawal Amount" you specify.			
Checks to Individuals	We will refuse to cash checks drawn against the Account which are presented to us through our branch network, and which are made payable to an individual.			

# Account Reconciliation Plan (ARP) Service

- 1. **Description of Service.** With our ARP Service, you can receive automated reporting to help you reconcile your Accounts. With this Service you can:
  - a. Receive Account information reporting, based on the Service options you select,
  - b. Store information about Items you issue on your Accounts, and
  - c. Process the information in accordance with the Service options that you elect in the Set-up Form. Our User Guide for the Service details the Service options.
- 2. **Issued check information.** If you elect our full ARP Service, each Business Day prior to the Cutoff Time, you will provide us with the Issued Check Information using the communication channel(s) you elect. For purposes of this Service Description, "Issued Check Information" is the issue date, serial number and dollar amount of each Item (as defined in the applicable Account Agreement) that you issue on your Account. If you elect our Deposit Location Reporting Service, you will provide us with a list of your location numbers and names and may amend the list from time to time by notifying us in writing.

- 3. **Stop payment orders.** If you use the ARP Service to place a stop payment order on any Item, you understand that:
  - a. The Account Agreement governs the stop payment order,
  - b. Each stop payment order is subject to our verification that the Item described in the stop payment order has not been paid, and
  - c. This verification may occur a minimum of ninety (90) minutes after the time you transmit the stop payment order to us.

# **Controlled Disbursement Account Service**

- 1. **Description of Service; required Accounts.** The Controlled Disbursement Account ("CDA") Service is available to select customers that qualify based on their credit and other considerations. With the CDA Service, you will establish and maintain:
  - a. One or more demand deposit accounts with us (each, a "Funding Account"),
  - b. One or more checking accounts with us linked to a Funding Account (each, a "Disbursement Account"), and
  - c. The information reporting service specified by us ("Information Reporting Service").

Each Funding Account and Disbursement Account and the Information Reporting Service will be identified in the Set-up Form for this Service. You will enroll each Disbursement Account in our Positive Pay Service. You will use each Disbursement Account solely to issue Checks, Drafts and electronic debits (each, a "Debit") in accordance with this Service Description. You will not issue any Debits on any Disbursement Account until we notify you that such Disbursement Account is operational.

- 2. **Determination of Total Net Presentment.** Each Business Day by the Cutoff Time, we will make the Total Net Presentment for each Disbursement Account available to you through the Information Reporting Service. The "Total Net Presentment" consists of the total dollar amount of:
  - a. Debits that have posted in the first and, if applicable, second presentment on that Business Day, and
  - b. Adjustments to the Disbursement Account reported on our CD Summary report, including without limitation Debits posted after the last presentment on the prior Business Day (these Debits are referred to collectively as the "Prior Day Funding Adjustments").

If the Total Net Presentment is not available to you through the Information Reporting Service by the Cutoff Time, we will have no liability, and you will estimate the Total Net Presentment.

- 3. Your obligation to deposit funds in Funding Account.
  - a. Each Business Day before the Cutoff Time, you will deposit good and collected funds in your Funding Account so that the balance in the Funding Account, as determined in accordance with the Account Agreement, is sufficient to cover either:
    - i. The Total Net Presentment or your estimate of the Total Net Presentment, and
    - ii. The total of any Debits that have been memo posted to your Disbursement Account before the Cutoff Time on the current Business Day as set forth in the intra-day composite report we make available to you.
  - b. If you fail to transfer funds as required in subsection 3(a) above or if such transfer was based on your estimate of the Total Net Presentment and such estimated amount was less than the actual Total Net Presentment, we may, at our sole option:
    - Advance to the Funding Account(s) sufficient funds to pay the Debits presented for payment on the Disbursement Account and transfer such funds to the Disbursement Account, or
    - ii. Return Debits, in any order, unpaid (even though we may have previously established a pattern of paying such Debits).

- 4. Transfer of funds to Disbursement Account. Each Business Day, we will:
  - a. Transfer from the Funding Account to the Disbursement Account the amount necessary to cover the Total Net Presentment as shown on the CD Summary Report for that Business Day, and
  - b. Advance funds to the Disbursement Account in the amount sufficient to cover Debits that posted to Disbursement Account after the last presentment on that Business Day (and the amount advanced by us will be reported on the CD Summary Report for the next Business Day as the Prior Day Funding Adjustments).
- 5. **Our obligation to pay debits.** We will have no obligation to pay any Debit if the balance of good and collected funds in the Disbursement Account on which the Debit is drawn is not sufficient to cover the Debit at the time we make our payment decision.
- 6. **Your agreement to repay our advances to Disbursement Account.** You will unconditionally pay us on demand without setoff or counterclaim in good and collected funds the full amount of any advance we make pursuant to sections 3 and 4 plus our fees and costs incurred in connection with such advance.
- 7. **Security interest.** As security for the Obligations, you pledge to us, and grant us a lien on and a security interest in, the following property and all proceeds thereof (collectively, the "Collateral") as security for the prompt satisfaction of the Obligations:
  - a. Each Funding Account, each Disbursement Account, and all of your other accounts with us and our affiliates, and
  - b. Any of your property now or at any time delivered, conveyed, transferred, assigned, pledged or paid to us in any manner whatsoever.

Our receipt at any time of any kind of security, including cash, will not be a waiver of any of our rights or powers under any agreement between us. Upon our request, you will sign and deliver to us, any security, control or other agreements and documents as we determine are necessary or desirable (in our sole opinion) to grant us or perfect our security interest in the Collateral. At the time any Obligation becomes due and payable, we may apply or dispose of any and all Collateral, received or to be received, at any time or place, for any price and upon terms and conditions as we determine. We may apply the amounts on deposit or net proceeds of the sale or other disposition (together with any sums credited by or due from us to you), to the payment of the Obligations, all without prejudice to our rights with respect to any portion of the Obligations which remain unpaid. You expressly waive any right to require us to make any presentment or demand, or give any notices of any kind, including, but not limited to, any notice of nonpayment or nonperformance, protest, notice of protest, notice of dishonor, notice of intent to accelerate or notice of acceleration. If we are required by Applicable Law to give you reasonable notice before the sale or other disposition of Collateral, that requirement is met if notice is given at least 5 calendar days before the date any sale, application or other disposition will be made. Our rights and remedies under any agreements between us or instruments signed by you in our favor are in addition to, and not exclusive of, any other rights or remedies we have under Applicable Law.

8. **Fraud prevention.** Enrollment in one of our Positive Pay Services is required for enrollment in this Service. You acknowledge there is a growing risk of losses resulting from unauthorized Items. You recognize that Controlled Disbursement Service customers are especially susceptible to losses from unauthorized checks. You are aware that we offer an additional service known as "Payee Validation," which is an effective means of controlling risk from counterfeit checks, altered checks and certain other types of fraudulent checks. We have advised you that if you do not enroll in and properly use our Payee Validation Service, we will be unable to prevent losses from counterfeit, altered and certain other types of fraudulent checks and you will be treated as having assumed the risk of these losses.

- 9. **Liability and indemnification.** In addition to the liability and indemnification provisions in the Master Agreement, we will not be liable for any Losses paid, suffered or incurred by you, and you will indemnify us from and hold us harmless against any Losses that we suffer or incur, arising directly or indirectly and relating to:
  - a. Your performance or failure to perform your obligations in accordance with this Service Description,
  - b. Us acting on any information you provide us in any Service Documentation or otherwise,
  - c. If we return any Check unpaid because you have not deposited good and collected funds in the Funding Account related to the Disbursement Account on which a Debit is drawn sufficient to cover the Total Net Presentment.
  - d. Our dishonor and return of any Debit unpaid if you issue the Debit before we notify you the Disbursement Account on which it was drawn is operational,
  - e. Our nonpayment of a Debit, unless the nonpayment results directly and proximately from our gross negligence or willful misconduct,
  - f. If any Debit fails which has not been tested and approved by us to satisfy our check specifications, our late return of that Debit and any presentment-related problem resulting from the failure of that Debit,
  - g. Except as otherwise provided in the Positive Pay, Reverse Positive Pay, ARP, Payable-Through Draft or Third-Party Draft Service Descriptions, if we provide you with one or more of these Services, our payment of any Check or Draft for which there is an alteration in serial number or amount, is counterfeit, bears a forged or unauthorized signature, or is otherwise not validly issued, or
  - h. The exercise of our rights or the performance of our obligations in accordance with this Service Description or the Positive Pay, Reverse Positive Pay, ARP, Payable-Through Draft or Third-Party Draft Service Descriptions, if we provide you with one or more of these Services.
- 10. **Termination.** In addition to our right to terminate this Service under the Master Agreement, we may terminate this Service and close the Funding Account and Disbursement Account immediately upon sending you written or oral notice (confirmed in writing) of such action if:
  - a. You fail at any time to fund the Funding Account as required in this Service Description,
  - b. A lawsuit or other proceeding is commenced by any federal or state agency alleging, or we receive an opinion of counsel, that this Service or any material term or condition of this Service Description violates any law or regulation, or
  - c. You default in your obligations under the other Service Documentation or under any other agreement or instrument signed by you in our favor including without limitation any loan agreement or promissory note.

Upon termination of this Service, you will, in accordance with our instructions, stop issuing Debits on the Disbursement Accounts, and we will close the Disbursement Accounts and stop processing Debits. You will continue to be liable for all Debits issued on the Disbursement Accounts prior to termination and for all Debits we are obligated to pay.

11. **Survival.** Sections 2 and 5 – 9 will survive the termination of this Service.

# Specialized Disbursements Services

# **Centralized Disbursements Manager Service**

- 1. Your relationship to clients. You have represented to us that you function as claims administrator, property manager, or accounts payable administrator with respect to your clients (each individually a "Client" and collectively, "Clients"), who may be (i) insurance companies or business organizations maintaining a program of self-insurance, (ii) owners of commercial real property, or (iii) other business organizations with a need for administrative services related to accounts payable and other disbursements. The services you provide to your Clients may include (without limitation) evaluation, resolution, and/or payment of claims or other types of accounts payable on behalf of your Clients, facilitating the funding of payments related to claims or other accounts payable, and reconciliation and reporting with regard to the payment process.
- 2. **Centralized Disbursements Manager ("CDM") desktop.** You will interact with our electronic system for operating the Service through our "CDM Desktop" function, which you will access through the applicable treasury management services internet portal maintained by us.
- 3. Account structure. To facilitate your disbursement and payment funding activities on behalf of your Clients, you will establish and maintain with us, in your name and taxpayer identification number: (i) a zero-balance controlled disbursement account against which all checks you issue on behalf of your Clients will be drawn ("Disbursement Account"), (ii) a master account linked to the Disbursement Account for the purpose of funding payment of items presented against the Disbursement Account ("Master Funding Account"), (iii) at your option, one or more accounts linked to the Master Funding Account and associated with an individual Client for the purpose of funding disbursements for the benefit of such Client (each an "Individual Client Funding Account"), (iv) an account against which exception items that you instruct us to pay are to be temporarily posted ("Default Account"), and (v) one or more accounts to serve as recovery, refund or adjustment-related transactional accounts; alternative funding sources for payment of checks when the appropriate Individual Client Funding Account lacks adequate funds; or for electronic payment settlement (each, a "Recovery Account").
- 4. Accounts for the benefit of individual clients. At your option, you may open one or more Individual Client Funding Accounts in your name, each for the benefit of an individual Client, in a way that permits the Client's taxpayer identification number to be associated with the Account for tax reporting or other purposes. This type of Individual Client Funding Account is referred to herein as a "Beneficial Owner Account", and may be used for the broader purposes of receiving, holding, managing and/or disbursing Client funds. Beneficial Owner Accounts must be non-interest-bearing. For each Beneficial Owner Account that you open, you represent and warrant to us that you have valid and proper authorization from the applicable Client to open the Account for the benefit of such Client, and to receive, hold, manage and/or disburse funds in such Account. In no event will any Client be considered a party to, or a third party beneficiary of, this Service Description or the Master Agreement.
- 5. Client profiles. For each Client for which you make disbursements, you will establish and maintain through the CDM Desktop an electronic client profile (each a "Client Profile"). As part of each Client Profile, you will assign the applicable Client a unique alpha/numeric identifier (a "Client ID") no more than ten characters in length. We will electronically associate each Client ID with an Individual Client Funding Account to facilitate funding of disbursements from the proper funding source.

- 6. Client set-up forms. For each Individual Client Funding Account you open under the Service (including each Beneficial Owner Account), you will, prior to opening the Account, deliver to us a form (each a "Client Set-up Form") in a format approved by us, containing information about the Client for whose benefit Company is opening the Account, including, without limitation, the Client's name, physical address (including zip code, and country, if other than the United States), taxpayer identification number, and business type. If we determine at any time that we do not have a Client Set-up Form for a particular Account, you will upon our request promptly cause such a form to be prepared and forwarded to us.
- 7. **Delivery of W-9 or W-8 forms.** For each Individual Client Funding Account you open under the Service, you will, prior to opening the Account, deliver to us an original Internal Revenue Service Form W-9, "Request for Taxpayer Identification Number and Certification" (each a "W-9 Form") or Form W-8BEN, "Certificate of Foreign Status of Beneficial Owner for United States Tax Withholding" or other appropriate W-8 series form (each a "W-8 Form"), properly completed and executed by (i) the Client for whose benefit you are opening the Account, or (ii) if the Client lacks legal capacity to execute the W-9 Form or W-8 Form, by an individual whom the appropriate taxing authority and applicable law recognizes as being authorized to execute a W-9 Form or W-8 Form on the Client's behalf (an "Authorized Representative"). You represent and warrant that each W-9 Form or W-8 Form which you deliver to us in relation to an Account has been duly and lawfully executed by the Client for whose benefit the Account is opened or an Authorized Representative of such Client. If we determine at any time that we do not have a W-9 Form or W-8 Form for a particular Client, you will upon our request promptly cause such a form to be prepared and forwarded to us.
- 8. **Disbursements by check; use of Positive Pay.** All checks you issue in payment of claims or other obligations on behalf of your Clients ("CDM Checks") must be drawn on the Disbursement Account, which will be a controlled disbursement account governed by our standard Controlled Disbursement Service Description. You may not draw checks, or authorize the drawing or presentment of checks, drafts or other instruments against any of the Accounts other than the Disbursement Account or the Recovery Accounts. You must at all times use our Positive Pay Service in connection with the Disbursement Account. Your use of our Positive Pay Service will be governed by our Positive Pay Service Description and other documentation in effect from time to time with respect to that Service.
- 9. **CDM check issuance; Issue Files.** You must identify and describe each CDM Check you issue in an electronic issue file (each an "Issue File"), which you must transmit to us in connection with the CDM's Check issuance. You must create and transmit each Issue File to us in compliance with our published standards for creation and transmission of issue files for use with the Service. You must include in each entry for a CDM Check listed in a particular Issue File (each an "Issue Record") the appropriate Client ID for the Client on whose behalf you issued the CDM Check. You agree that you will not mail, transmit, send, deliver or otherwise issue or distribute any CDM Check until you have properly transmitted to us an Issue File containing the corresponding Issue Record for that check. We will compile the information in each Issue File and incorporate that information in our cumulative CDM data base of issued and outstanding CDM Checks (the "Issue File Data Base").

- 10. Presentment and payment of CDM checks. Upon presentment of a check against the Disbursement Account, we will, as part of our Positive Pay Service, compare certain data fields on such item with certain information in the Issue File Data Base. If we identify the item as a CDM Check that matches a corresponding Issue Record in the Issue File Data Base (a "Matching Check"), we will ascertain the Client ID accompanying the Issue Record. To the extent that the Individual Client Funding Account associated with the Client ID contains sufficient collected and available funds to pay all Matching Checks presented on the same Business Day which are associated with the same Client ID, we will pay all such Matching Checks. We will cause the applicable Individual Client Funding Account to be debited, with the resulting credit made to the Master Funding Account. To the extent that the Individual Client Funding Account associated with the Client ID does not contain sufficient collected and available funds to pay all Matching Checks associated with such Client ID which are presented on the same Business Day, we may, in our sole discretion (i) return all such Matching Checks unpaid, unless specific alternative funding arrangements have been made between you and us in advance, or (ii) pay such Matching Checks and cause the applicable Individual Client Funding Account to be overdrawn in the amount of the shortfall. Any overdraft on an Individual Client Funding Account is immediately due and payable from you to us.
- 11. **Default Account.** If, after comparison with the Issue File Data Base, a presented item cannot be associated with an Issue Record, but you nevertheless instructs us to pay the item, we will cause the item to be posted to the Default Account. For each item posted to the Default Account that causes the Default Account to become overdrawn, you will promptly provide us with instructions via CDM Desktop or in the form of an Issue Record incorporated in an Issue File, to repost the item to an Individual Client Funding Account.
- 12. Minimum balance requirement for Recovery Accounts. You must at all times maintain in one or more Recovery Accounts an aggregate balance of collected and available funds which equals or exceeds the aggregate amount of negative balances, if any, maintained in Individual Client Funding Accounts and the Default Account. Any positive balances maintained in any Individual Client Funding Accounts and/or the Default Account are expressly excluded from this calculation. We may return unpaid any CDM Checks presented for payment against the Disbursement Account during any period in which you fail to maintain the balance requirement set forth in this section 12. We may at any time, in our sole discretion, set off some or all of the balances in the Recovery Accounts against any negative balances in any Individual Client Funding Accounts or the Default Account.
- 13. **Funding basis.** Each Issue File, as it pertains to each Client on whose behalf you issue CDM Checks, will be funded on either an "Issue Funding" basis or a "Presentment Funding" basis. You must identify the funding basis for each Client as part of the Client Profile for such Client. Once the funding basis for a particular Client has been established, you agree that it will not be changed without our written consent.
  - a. Issue Funding Basis. If you are funding the Issue File for a particular Client on an Issue Funding basis, then the funding of the corresponding Individual Client Funding Account is determined with reference to our receipt of each Issue File from you that pertains to the Client.
  - b. Presentment Funding Basis. If you are funding the Issue File for a particular Client on a Presentment Funding basis, then the funding of the corresponding Individual Client Funding Account is determined with reference to presentment against the Disbursement Account of items related to the Client.
- 14. Funding method. You will fund each Individual Client Funding Account by using one of the funding methods set forth in this section 14. The process of funding by any of these funding methods will be governed by the Master Agreement, this Service Description and other Service Documentation. YOU WILL NOT, AT ANY TIME OR UNDER ANY CIRCUMSTANCES, FUND OR PERMIT FUNDING OF ANY INDIVIDUAL CLIENT FUNDING ACCOUNT, IN WHOLE OR IN PART, BY MEANS OF A CASH DEPOSIT OR A DEPOSIT MADE BY A THIRD PARTY. Each Client Debit account must be owned by your Client. As used in this section 14, the term "Funding Day" has the meaning given to it in section 15.

- a. ACH Debit Entries. You may use ACH debit entries to debit the account of the corresponding Client with us or at another financial institution ("Debit Account"). If you use this funding method, then prior to sending an Issue File for a particular Client, you will ensure that the corresponding Client Profile contains adequate information about that Client's Debit Account to enable us to generate an ACH debit entry from the Debit Account. Provided that we have adequate information about the Debit Account, we will transmit an ACH debit entry file to the designated receiving depository financial institution through the applicable clearing house channel on the same day that (i) we receive an Issue File for a particular Client, if you are using an Issue Funding Basis for the Client, or (ii) one or more items related to the Client are presented against the Disbursement Account, if you are using a Presentment Funding Basis for the Client. However, if that day is not a Funding Day, then the debit entry file will be created and transmitted on the next Funding Day. You authorize us to create and transmit each such debit entry file, and represent and warrant to us that each debit entry created using information you provide to us in a Client Profile and/or an Issue File is properly authorized by the owner of the account to be debited. Funds in the amount of an ACH debit entry must be received in the applicable Individual Client Funding Account on the Business Day following our transmission of the file containing such ACH debit entry.
- b. ACH credit entries. You may use ACH credit entries to transfer funds to an Individual Client Funding Account from an account of the applicable Client with us or another financial institution. Provided that we have adequate address information about the Client on whose behalf the Individual Client Funding Account is maintained, we will transmit an automatic ACH credit entry funding notice, by e-mail and/or fax at your option, to you and the Client on the same day that (i) we receive an Issue File for the Client, if you are using an Issue Funding Basis for the Client, or (ii) one or more items related to the Client are presented against the Disbursement Account, if you are using a Presentment Funding Basis for the Client. However, if that day is not a Funding Day, then the funding notice will be transmitted on the next Funding Day. Funds in the amount specified in a funding notice must be received in the applicable Individual Client Funding Account on the Business Day following our transmission of the funding notice.
- c. Wire credit transfers. You may use wire credit transfers to transfer of funds to an Individual Client Funding Account from an account of the applicable Client with us or another financial institution. Provided that we have adequate address information about the Client on whose behalf the Individual Client Funding Account is maintained, Bank will transmit an automatic wire credit transfer funding notice, by e-mail and/or fax at your option, to Company and the Client on the same day that (i) we receive an Issue File for the Client, if you are using an Issue Funding Basis for the Client, or (ii) one or more items related to the Client are presented against the Disbursement Account, if you are using a Presentment Funding Basis for the Client. However, if that day is not a Funding Day, then the funding notice will be transmitted on the next Funding Day. Funds in the amount specified in a funding notice must be received in the applicable Individual Client Funding Account on the same day we transmit the funding notice.
- d. **Drawdown wires.** You may use drawdown wires to debit the Debit Account. If you use this funding method, prior to sending an Issue File for a particular Client, you will ensure that the corresponding Client Profile contains adequate information about that Client's Debit Account to enable us to generate a drawdown wire from the Debit Account. Provided that we have adequate information about the Debit Account, we will cause a drawdown wire to be automatically initiated and transmitted to the designated depository financial institution through the applicable channel on the same day that (i) we receive an Issue File for a particular Client, if you are using an Issue Funding Basis for the Client, or (ii) one or more items related to the Client are presented against the Disbursement Account, if you are using a Presentment Funding Basis for the Client. However, if such day is not a Funding Day, then the drawdown wire will be initiated on the next Funding Day. You authorize us to create and transmit each drawdown wire, and represent and warrant to us that each drawdown wire created using information you provide to us in a Client Profile and/or an Issue File is properly authorized by the owner of the account to be debited. Funds in the amount of the drawdown wire must be received in the applicable Individual Client Funding Account on the same day we initiate the drawdown wire.

- e. Internal book transfers. You may use internal book transfers to debit the Debit Account, so long as the Debit Account is maintained with us. If you use this funding method, then prior to sending an Issue File for a particular Client, you will ensure that the corresponding Client Profile contains adequate information about such Client's Debit Account to enable us to generate an internal book transfer from the Debit Account. Provided that we have adequate information about the Debit Account, we will cause an internal book transfer to be initiated from the Debit Account on the same day that (i) we receive an Issue File for a particular Client, if you are using an Issue Funding Basis for the Client, or (ii) one or more items related to the Client are presented against the Disbursement Account, if Company is using a Presentment Funding Basis for the Client. However, that if that day is not a Funding Day, then the internal book transfer will be initiated on the next Funding Day. You authorize us to initiate and execute each such internal book transfer, and represent and warrant to us that each internal book transfer initiated using information you provide to us in a Client Profile and/or an Issue File is properly authorized by the owner of the account to be debited. Funds in the amount of the internal book transfer must be received in the applicable Individual Client Funding Account on the same day we initiate the internal book transfer.
- 15. **Funding Frequency.** You will fund each Individual Client Funding Account according to one of the funding frequency options set forth in this section 15. Each day on which funding is to occur under a particular funding frequency option is hereinafter referred to as a "Funding Day."
  - a. **Daily funding.** Under the "Daily Funding Frequency Option", funding will occur (i) each day that we receive an Issue File for a particular Client, if you are using an Issue Funding Basis for the Client, or (ii) each day on which one or more items related to the Client are presented against the Disbursement Account, if you are using a Presentment Funding Basis for the Client.
  - b. **Weekly funding.** Under the "Weekly Funding Frequency Option", funding will occur once a week, on the same day of the week as you select.
  - c. **Monthly funding.** Under the "Monthly Funding Frequency Option", funding will occur one day each month, on either (i) the same numeric day of the month, or (ii) the first or last day of the month, as you select.
  - d. **Semi-monthly selected date funding.** Under the "Semi-Monthly Funding Frequency Option", funding will occur twice each month, on the same two numeric days, as selected by you.
  - e. **P.A.L. funding.** The "P.A.L. Funding Frequency Option" is only available for accounts you are funding on an Issue Funding Basis. Under this option, funding will occur each time an aggregate dollar amount of items accumulates within one or more Issue Files, with a dollar limit you specify.
  - f. **Threshold funding.** The "Threshold Funding Frequency Option" is only available for accounts you are funding on a Presentment Funding Basis. Under this option, funding will occur each time an aggregate dollar amount of items is presented for payment in relation to a particular Client, with a dollar limit you specify.
- 16. **Supplemental funding days.** You may, at your option, establish one or more additional Funding Days that supplement the funding frequency options chosen for a particular Client under section 15 above. Each additional funding day may be designated as either a "Clean-up Date" or "End-of-Contract Date", depending on the purpose of the supplemental funding. Funding on each supplemental Funding Day will take place according to the Funding Basis and Funding Method previously selected for the applicable Client.
- 17. **Right of setoff.** In the event that any negative balance is maintained in an Individual Client Funding Account or the Default Account, whether created by action of you or us, we may at any time, and without prior notice to you, set off the amount of such negative balance against funds on deposit in any Recovery Account or any other deposit account you maintain with us; provided, however, that we may not set off against any other Individual Client Funding Account.

- 18. Security interest in Recovery Accounts. As security for the Obligations, you grant us a security interest in and lien on the Recovery Accounts, and all amounts from time to time on deposit in, or withdrawable from, the Recovery Accounts (the "Collateral"). Our receipt at any time of any kind of security, including cash, will not be a waiver of any of our rights or powers under any agreement between us. Upon our request, you will sign and deliver to us, any security, control or other agreements and documents as we determine are necessary or desirable (in our sole opinion) to grant us or perfect our security interest in the Collateral. At the time any Obligation becomes due and payable, we may apply or dispose of any and all Collateral, received or to be received, at any time or place, for any price and upon terms and conditions as we determine. We may apply the amounts on deposit or net proceeds of the sale or other disposition (together with any sums credited by or due from us to you), to the payment of the Obligations, all without prejudice to our rights with respect to any portion of the Obligations which remain unpaid. You expressly waive any right to require us to make any presentment or demand, or give any notices of any kind, including, but not limited to, any notice of nonpayment or nonperformance, protest, notice of protest, notice of dishonor, notice of intent to accelerate or notice of acceleration. If we are required by Applicable Law to give you reasonable notice before the sale or other disposition of Collateral, that requirement is met if notice is given at least 5 calendar days before the date any sale, application or other disposition will be made. Our rights and remedies under any agreements between us or instruments signed by you in our favor are in addition to, and not exclusive of, any other rights or remedies we have under Applicable Law.
- 19. **Account closure or debit block**. We reserve the right to either close or place a debit block on any Individual Client Funding Account which, in our sole judgment, is subject to repeated overdrafts or overdrafts of an excessive amount, or in the event that the Client associated with such Account is subject to a bankruptcy proceeding or makes a general assignment for the benefit of creditors.
- 20. **Business Associate Agreement.** If you are an organization that performs any function or activity involving the use, transmission, or disclosure of individually identifiable health information, you and we must enter into a Business Associate Agreement (addressing certain requirements of Subtitle F of the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996 and its implementing regulations) in form and substance satisfactory to us.
- 21. **Compliance with Applicable Laws.** You represent, warrant, and covenant to us that you will at all times comply with all Applicable Laws governing the receipt, holding, management and/or disbursement of funds in any Beneficial Owner Account.
- 22. **Indemnification.** You agree to indemnify, defend, and hold us harmless from and against any and all Losses which we suffer or incur as a result of or in connection with (i) your failure to have proper authorization to act on behalf of any Client, (ii) any Client Set-up Form or related information you provide to us which is incomplete or erroneous, and (iii) your failure to comply with Applicable Laws governing the receipt, holding, management and/or disbursement of funds for the benefit of Clients.
- 23. **Ownership dispute.** In the event that any Client asserts ownership rights to an Account held for the benefit of such Client, or any of the funds therein, then absent the mutual written consent of both you and the Client to dispose of the Account and related funds, we reserve the right, in its sole discretion, to suspend all activity on that Account and to interplead the funds into court.

- 24. **Termination.** Unless terminated sooner in accordance with the terms of the Master Agreement or this Service Description, this Service Description and the Service will continue in effect until terminated by either party upon ninety (90) days prior written notice to the other party. We may terminate the Service following notice to you (i) if you breach any material provision of the Master Agreement or this Service Description and fail to cure the breach within fifteen (15) days after we give notice of the breach, or (ii) notwithstanding the foregoing, if you fail at any time to maintain the minimum balance in the Recovery Accounts required under section 12 of this Service Description. Termination of the Service will not affect your or our rights with respect to transactions which occurred before termination.
- 25. Survival. Sections 4, 10, 12, 14, 17-19, 22-24 will survive termination of the Services.

### **Payable Through Draft Service**

- 1. **Description of Service.** With this Service, we provide you with information about payable-through Drafts that are purportedly drawn on you and received by us so that you can determine if you will pay, edit or dishonor each Draft.
- 2. **Requirements for Draft stock.** You will ensure each Draft contains:
  - a. The legend "PAYABLE THROUGH WELLS FARGO BANK, N.A."; and
  - b. Our routing number on the MICR line of the Draft. You will also comply with all other requirements we communicate to you. You will not issue any Draft until we notify you that your Draft stock meets our specifications.
- 3. **Electronic presentment.** Each Business Day, we will present to you each Draft we receive before the Cutoff Time. We will electronically present you with a report or transmission ("Activity Report") containing the serial number and amount of each Draft available to you through your chosen information reporting service. No physical delivery of a Draft or of a substitute check or a purported substitute check in lieu of a Draft will occur.
- 4. **Images of Drafts; identifying Unauthorized Drafts.** We will make an electronic image of each Draft available to you through our *CEO*® portal. If for any reason we cannot make an electronic image of a Draft available to you, you remain solely responsible for determining whether a Draft described in each Activity Report is an Unauthorized Draft.
- 5. **Funding.** You will maintain immediately available funds in your Account sufficient to cover the full amount of Drafts you issue. We have no obligation to honor any Draft if you do not have immediately available funds in your Account sufficient to cover the full amount of the Draft. If an arbitrator or a court determines a Draft has been paid under circumstances that we incur any liablility for the Draft under Applicable Law or any agreement having the force of law, you will pay us on demand for the amount of the Draft.
- 6. **Decisioning.** You must notify us of any presented Draft that is to be edited (section 8 [Edits to Drafts]) or dishonored (section 9 [Drafts to be dishonored]) by the Cutoff Time on the next Business Day following the Business Day on which we made the Activity Report available to you ("Decision Deadline"). You will notify us through our *CEO* portal as set forth in the Reverse Positive Pay Service Description or, in the case of dishonor instructions only, through a means acceptable to us. If we do not receive your edit requests or dishonor instructions by the applicable Decision Deadline, you will be deemed to have instructed us to pay each Draft described in the Activity Report(s) for that Business Day, and you will be obligated to pay the amount of each Draft.

- 7. **Provisional payment of Drafts.** Any payment or other settlement for a Draft, except a Draft cashed in accordance with section 10, will be provisional and subject to revocation by:
  - a. You, if you direct us to dishonor a Draft before the applicable Decision Deadline, or
  - b. Us at any time before midnight of the day we presented the Draft to you.
- 8. **Edits to Drafts.** You may request edits of the serial number and/or amount of any Draft described on the Activity Report(s) for any current Business Day. You will notify us of each edit request by means acceptable to us. We may deny your edit request based on our evaluation.

# 9. Drafts to be dishonored.

- a. **General.** We are subject to requirements regarding the return of Drafts under Applicable Law, including the requirement to provide notice of a dishonored Drafts. We may be liable for the amount of the Draft and other damages if we do not meet these requirements. You are solely responsible for dishonoring any Draft including any Unauthorized Draft. If you decide to dishonor any Draft we present to you, you will notify us prior to the Decision Deadline in accordance with the Reverse Positive Pay Service Description.
- b. **Reimbursement obligation; revocation instructions.** You will promptly reimburse us for any Losses we suffer or incur as a result of our dishonor of a Draft in accordance with your notice to us. Any payment or other settlement of a Draft will be provisional and can be revoked by:
  - i. You, if you direct us to dishonor a Draft before the Decision Deadline, and
  - ii. Us, at any time before midnight of the first Business Day after the day we presented the Draft to you.

To be effective, we must receive your revocation instruction in a time and manner that gives us a reasonable opportunity to act on it before the payee deposits, cashes or otherwise negotiates the Draft.

- c. **Fraud.** If your reason for dishonoring a Draft is fraud, your return instruction alone will not constitute a claim for a fraudulent transaction. You must file a separate claim with us relating to the fraudulent transaction.
- 10. **Draft Cashing.** We offer a Draft Cashing Service (see our User Guide for more information). If you enroll in this Service, you waive any rights to dishonor or issue an edit request with respect to any Draft we cash at our teller line.

## 11. Liability and Indemnification.

- a. **Indemnification.** You will indemnify, defend, and hold us, and our Representatives harmless from and against all Losses arising out of or relating to:
  - i. (1) our failure to identify an Unauthorized Draft, (2) our refusal to cash a Draft, (3) our failure to meet any requirement to which section 9 (Drafts to be dishonored) of this Service Description refers, (4) our payment of an Unauthorized Draft, or (5) our exercise of our rights, or our performance of our obligations, in accordance with this Service Description,
  - ii. A breach of either the Image Quality Warranty or the No Double Debit Warranty (as defined below),
  - iii. Our obligation to indemnify and reimburse a depository bank that accepts the original paper check from which an electronic check is created, if the loss is due to the check having already been paid, and
  - iv. If we transfer or present an "electronically-created item" and receive settlement or other consideration for it, our obligation to indemnify and reimburse each transferee bank, any subsequent collecting bank, the paying bank, and any subsequent returning bank against Losses that result from the fact that:
    - 1. The electronic image or electronic information of the electronically-created item is not derived from a paper check,
    - 2. The person on whose account the electronically-created item is drawn did not authorize the issuance of the electronically-created item or to the payee stated on the item, and

3. A person receives a transfer, presentment, or return of, or otherwise is charged for an electronically-created item in such a way that the person is asked to make payment based on an item or check it has paid.

"Electronically-created item" means an electronic image that has all the attributes of an electronic check or electronic returned check but was created electronically and not derived from a paper check. "Image Quality Warranty" means our guarantee that the electronic image of the check accurately represents all of the information on the front of the check as of the time the original check is truncated, and the electronic information includes an accurate record of all MICR line information required for a substitute check and the amount of the check. "No Double Debit Warranty" means our guarantee that the warrantee will not receive a presentment of or otherwise be charged for an electronic check, an electronic returned check, the original check, a substitute check, or a paper or electronic representation of a paper substitute check, in a way that the warrantee will be asked to make payment on a check that it has already paid.

When we transfer an electronic check for collection or payment, we make the Image Quality Warranty and the No Double Debit Warranty to the transferee bank, any subsequent collecting bank, the paying bank, and the drawer. When we transfer an electronic returned check for return, we make the Image Quality Warranty and the No Double Debit Warranty to the transferee returning bank, the depository bank, and the owner. For purposes of this section 11.a, the term "check" and "electronically created item" includes a Draft.

- b. Unauthorized Draft. With respect to each Draft, we:
  - i. Will be deemed to be a collecting bank and not a drawee bank, and
  - ii. Disclaim all liability applicable to a payor bank under the Transfer and Presentment Warranties in Articles 3 and 4 of the UCC.

In the event any Draft paid by you is subsequently determined to be an Unauthorized Draft, we will take any action reasonably requested by you to enforce against prior parties (including prior collecting banks, endorsers and other holders) whatever rights you may have against those prior parties, but we will not be liable to you with respect to the Unauthorized Draft and will not be obligated to take any action with respect to the Unauthorized Draft unless you first indemnify us for all costs, expenses and liabilities, including reasonable attorneys' fees and legal expenses, which we may incur as a result of such action.

- c. Delayed Return. You are responsible to any party that incurs a loss in connection with a Draft, if:
  - i. The loss is due to a delay in the return of the Draft, and
  - ii. The delay is caused, in whole or in part, by any presentment-related problem resulting from:
    - 1. The failure of any Draft to meet our draft specifications (section 2), or
    - 2. Material appearing on the back of the Draft when it was issued by you including without limitation carbon blanks, blacked-out areas and printed or written text or numbers.
- 12. Survival. Sections 3, 4, 6, 9, 10, and 11 of this Service Description will survive termination of the Service.

### **Third Party Drafts Service**

- 1. **Description of Service.** You provide draft stock to your customers (each, a "third party") that issue third party drafts. With this Service, we will provide you with a controlled disbursement service for third party drafts. You will establish and maintain:
  - a. One or more demand deposit accounts with us (each, a "Funding Account"), and
  - b. One or more demand deposit accounts with us (each, a "Disbursement Account"), each of which is linked to a Funding Account and assigned to one of our controlled disbursement end points (each, an "End Point").

- 2. **Requirements for Draft stock.** You will ensure each Draft contains:
  - a. The legend "PAYABLE THROUGH WFB, N.A."; and
  - b. Our routing number on the MICR line of the Draft. You will also comply with all other requirements we communicate to you. You will not provide Draft stock to any third party until we notify you that your Draft stock meets our specifications.
- 3. **Electronic presentment.** Each Business Day, we will present to you each Draft we receive before the Cutoff Time. We will electronically present you with a report or transmission ("Activity Report") containing the serial number and amount of each Draft available to you through your chosen information reporting service. No physical delivery of a Draft or of a substitute check or a purported substitute check in lieu of a Draft will occur.
- 4. **Images of Drafts; identifying Unauthorized Drafts.** We will make an electronic image of each Draft available to you through our *CEO*® portal. If for any reason we cannot make an electronic image of a Draft available to you, you remain solely responsible for determining whether a Draft described in each Activity Report is an Unauthorized Draft.
- 5. **Funding.** You will maintain immediately available funds in your Account sufficient to cover the full amount of Drafts you issue. We have no obligation to honor any Draft if you do not have immediately available funds in your Account sufficient to cover the full amount of the Draft. If an arbitrator or a court determines a Draft has been paid under circumstances that we incur any liablility for the Draft under Applicable Law or any agreement having the force of law, you will pay us on demand for the amount of the Draft.
- 6. **Decisioning.** You must notify us of any presented Draft that is to be edited (section 8) or dishonored (section 9) by the Cutoff Time on the next Business Day following the Business Day on which we made the Activity Report available to you ("Decision Deadline"). You will notify us through our CEO portal as set forth in the Reverse Positive Pay Service Description or, in the case of dishonor instructions only, through a means acceptable to us. If we do not receive your edit requests or dishonor instructions by the applicable Decision Deadline, you will be deemed to have instructed us to pay each Draft described in the Activity Report(s) for that Business Day, and you will be obligated to pay the amount of each Draft that is not timely returned by us.
- 7. **Provisional payment of Drafts.** Any payment or other settlement for a Draft, except a Draft cashed in accordance with section 10 [Draft cashing], will be provisional and subject to revocation by:
  - a. You, if you direct us to dishonor a Draft before the applicable Decision Deadline, or
  - b. Us at any time before midnight of the day we presented the Draft to you.
- 8. **Edits to Drafts.** You may request edits of the serial number and/or amount of any Draft described on the Activity Report(s) for any current Business Day. You will notify us of each edit request by means acceptable to us. We may deny your edit request based on our evaluation.
- 9. Drafts to be dishonored.
  - a. **General.** We are subject to requirements regarding the return of Drafts under Applicable Law, including the requirement to provide notice of a dishonored Draft. We may be liable for the amount of the Draft and other damages if we do not meet these requirements. You are solely responsible for dishonoring any Draft including any Unauthorized Draft. If you decide to dishonor any Draft we present to you, you will notify us prior to the Decision Deadline in accordance with the Reverse Positive Pay Service Description.

- b. **Reimbursement obligation; revocation instructions.** You will promptly reimburse us for any Losses we suffer or incur as a result of our dishonor of a Draft in accordance with your notice to us. Any payment or other settlement of a Draft will be provisional and can be revoked by:
  - i. You, if you direct us to dishonor a Draft before the Decision Deadline, and
  - ii. Us at any time before midnight of the first Business Day after the day we presented the Draft to you.

To be effective, we must receive your revocation instruction in a time and manner that gives us a reasonable opportunity to act on it before the payee deposits, cashes or otherwise negotiates the Draft.

- c. **Fraud.** If your reason for dishonoring a Draft is fraud, your return instruction alone will not consitute a claim for a fraudulent transaction. You must file a separate claim with us relating to the fraudlent transaction.
- 10. **Draft cashing.** We, or an affiliate, will not cash any Draft presented for encashment at our teller line, except at our own discretion.

### 11. Liability and indemnification.

- a. **Indemnification.** You will indemnify, defend, and hold us, and our Representatives harmless from and against all Losses arising out of or relating to:
  - i. (1) our failure to identify an Unauthorized Draft, (2) our refusal to cash a Draft, (3) our failure to meet any requirement to which section 9 (Drafts to be dishonored) of this Service Description refers, (4) our payment of an Unauthorized Draft, or (5) our exercise of our rights, or our performance of our obligations, in accordance with this Service Description,
  - ii. A breach of either the Image Quality Warranty or the No Double Debit Warranty (as defined below),
  - iii. Our obligation to indemnify and reimburse a depository bank that accepts the original paper check from which an electronic check is created, if the loss is due to the check having already been paid, and
  - iv. If we transfer or present an "electronically-created item" and receive settlement or other consideration for it, our obligation to indemnify and reimburse each transferee bank, any subsequent collecting bank, the paying bank, and any subsequent returning bank against Losses that result from the fact that:
    - 1. The electronic image or electronic information of the electronically-created item is not derived from a paper check,
    - 2. The person on whose account the electronically-created item is drawn did not authorize the issuance of the electronically-created item or to the payee stated on the item, and
    - 3. A person receives a transfer, presentment, or return of, or otherwise is charged for an electronically-created item in such a way that the person is asked to make payment based on an item or check it has paid.

"Electronically-created item" means an electronic image that has all the attributes of an electronic check or electronic returned check but was created electronically and not derived from a paper check. "Image Quality Warranty" means our guarantee that the electronic image of the check accurately represents all of the information on the front of the check as of the time the original check is truncated, and the electronic information includes an accurate record of all MICR line information required for a substitute check and the amount of the check. "No Double Debit Warranty" means our guarantee that the warrantee will not receive a presentment of or otherwise be charged for an electronic check, an electronic returned check, the original check, a substitute check, or a paper or electronic representation of a paper substitute check, in a way that the warrantee will be asked to make payment on a check that it has already paid.

When we transfer an electronic check for collection or payment, we make the Image Quality Warranty and the No Double Debit Warranty to the transferee bank, any subsequent collecting bank, the paying

bank, and the drawer. When we transfer an electronic returned check for return, we make the Image Quality Warranty and the No Double Debit Warranty to the transferee returning bank, the depository bank, and the owner. For purposes of this section 11.a, the term "check" and "electronically created item" includes a Draft.

- b. Unauthorized Draft. With respect to each Draft, we:
  - i. Will be deemed to be a collecting bank and not a drawee bank, and
  - ii. Disclaim all liability applicable to a payor bank under the Transfer and Presentment Warranties in Articles 3 and 4 of the UCC.

In the event any Draft paid by you is subsequently determined to be an Unauthorized Draft, we will take any action reasonably requested by you to enforce against prior parties (including prior collecting banks, endorsers and other holders) whatever rights you may have against those prior parties, but we will not be liable to you with respect to the Unauthorized Draft and will not be obligated to take any action with respect to the Unauthorized Draft unless you first indemnify us for all costs, expenses and liabilities, including reasonable attorneys' fees and legal expenses, which we may incur as a result of such action.

- c. Delayed return. You are responsible to any party that incurs a loss in connection with a Draft, if:
  - i. The loss is due to a delay in the return of the Draft, and
  - ii. The delay is caused, in whole or in part, by any presentment-related problem resulting from:
    - 1. The failure of any Draft to meet our draft specifications (section 2), or
    - 2. Material appearing on the back of the Draft when it was issued by you including without limitation carbon banks, blacked-out areas and printed or written text or numbers.
- 12. Anti-money laundering and sanctions controls. While this Service Description is in effect, you will:
  - a. Be solely responsible for monitoring, interpreting and complying with all laws, regulations, judicial and administrative decisions, and executive orders that apply to you as a provider of accounts to your customers on which Drafts are issued, including the U.S. anti-money laundering and anti-terrorist financing ("AML") and sanctions laws and regulations;
  - b. Maintain policies and procedures to reasonably ensure compliance with applicable provisions of the U.S. AML laws and regulations, including but not limited to the USA PATRIOT Act ("PATRIOT Act"), and regulations promulgated by the Office of Foreign Assets Control ("OFAC") of the United States Department of the Treasury;
  - c. Where you qualify under section 314(b) of the PATRIOT Act, maintain an effective notice with FinCEN evidencing your intent to engage in information sharing pursuant to section 314(b) of the PATRIOT Act;
  - d. If subject to the PATRIOT Act, maintain policies and procedures that include a risk assessment of its products and services, designate a Board-approved AML Compliance Officer responsible for overseeing the components of the AML Program, and include processes for training, monitoring of Drafts, recordkeeping and reporting;
  - e. Provide copies of your policies, procedures and practices designed to comply with this section 12, as we may request from time to time; and (b) upon our request and sole expense, allow us, or our designee, to make such on-site visits to you as we deem necessary or appropriate to review your policies, procedures and practices designed to comply with this section 12; and
  - f. Work with us in good faith to minimize the number of on-site visits and to limit the impact of the on-site visits on your business.
- 13. Survival. Sections 3, 4, 6, 9, 10 and 11 of this Service Description will survive termination of the Service.

# Glossary

Account Agreement means the applicable account agreement governing your Account.

**Applicable Law** is defined in section 3 of the Master Agreement.

**Business Day** means every day except Saturday, Sunday and federal holidays. When used in connection with funds transfer Services, "Business Day" means each day on we are open for business related to that Service.

Check Issue Data means for any Check or Draft, the complete serial number and numeric amount. If you have elected the Payee Validation service option under the Positive Pay Service, Check Issue Data also includes the payee's name.

Cutoff Time means our cutoff time each Business Day that we separately disclose to you for the Service.

**Decision Deadline** means on any Business Day, (i) for the Positive Pay Service, the time we establish by which you must choose to pay or return each Exception Check, and (ii) for the Reverse Positive Pay Service, the time we establish by which you must choose to edit or return each Check on the Paid Items Report.

**Draft** means each payable-through draft or third party draft we present to you in accordance with this Service Description and includes an Unauthorized Draft.

**Item** has the meaning given in the Account Agreement.

**Losses** means all liabilities, losses, damages, claims, obligations, demands, charges, costs, or expenses (including reasonable fees, disbursements of legal counsel and court fees).

Master Agreement means the Master Agreement for Treasury Management Services.

Matching Check is a Check presented to us that matches the Check Issue Data you have provided to us.

**Obligations** means any and all advances, debts, loans, obligations and liabilities that you owe us and our affiliates pursuant to the terms of this Service Description, including any advances we make to the Funding Account pursuant to Section 3 of the Controlled Disbursements Service Description and any advances we make to the Disbursement Account pursuant to Section 4 of the Controlled Disbursements Service Description.

**Representatives** is defined in section 11(f) of the Master Agreement.

**Unauthorized Draft** means a counterfeit or altered Draft, a reproduction of a duly authorized Draft, a Draft with a forged or other unauthorized signature, or a forged, unauthorized, incorrect or illegible endorsement.

# EXHIBIT A – SCOPE OF SERVICES

# **COVER PAGE**

ATTACHMENT A10 - MASTER AGREEMENT FOR TREASURY MANAGEMENT SERVICES



# Master Agreement for Treasury Management Services

The Service Documentation contains the terms under which Wells Fargo Bank, N.A. and the banks, branches or subsidiaries listed in Appendix X (collectively, "Bank") provide you treasury management services (each a "Service"). "You," "your" or "yours" refer to the Bank customer identified on the Acceptance of Services that is signed when you enroll in a Service ("Acceptance"). The terms "we," "us," or "our" refer to the Bank. Other capitalized terms used in this Master Agreement for Treasury Management Services ("Agreement") are defined in this document.

## You and we agree:

- 1. Service documentation. The Service Documentation contains the terms governing each Service and includes:
  - a. The Service Description (which contains terms and conditions applicable to the specific Service),
  - b. The Acceptance (which indicates your acceptance of the Service Documentation),
  - c. This Agreement (which contains terms and conditions applicable to all Services),
  - d. The account agreement governing the account(s) (each, an "Account") you use in connection with the Service,
  - e. The Product Enrollment Form (which contains set-up information for each Service in which you are enrolling), and
  - f. User Guides (which include Terms of Use, software, software licenses, price schedules, specifications, instructions, and notices).

The documents and individual provisions of the Service Documentation are intended to be read together as one agreement between you and us. This Agreement and the Service Descriptions for Services you enroll in are posted at our Commercial Electronic Office® (CEO®) portal. If there is a conflict among the documents that are part of the Service Documentation, they will govern in the order listed above. Your use of a Service confirms your receipt of, and agreement to be bound by, this Agreement and all Service Documentation.

- Services. You and we will agree upon the Services to be provided and the start date for each Service. Each Service is subject to the approval by our applicable branch or subsidiary. We will notify you when you have completed all requirements for enrolling in the Service and the Service is ready for you to use.
- 3. Changes to services. We may change (or add to) the terms and fees in the Service Documentation at any time. If a change to a Service requires a change to the Service Documentation, we will post the document(s) with the change on the CEO portal. When required by Applicable Law, we will notify you of the change. If you continue to use a Service after a change takes effect, you will be bound by the change. As used in this Agreement, the term "Applicable Law" means all applicable laws (including common or customary laws), statutes, constitutions, policies, decrees, judgments, treaties, regulations, directives, by-laws, rulings, orders or operating circulars governing our activities and/ or any Transaction (see section 6-a) governed by this Agreement, including, but not limited to, the funds transfer system and clearing and settlement house rules.
- 4. Term and termination. Unless a Service is terminated in accordance with the Service Documentation, this Agreement and each Service will continue in effect until terminated by either party upon 30 days' prior written notice to the other party. When a Service is terminated for any reason, the Service Documentation governing the terminated Service is also terminated.

We may suspend or terminate any Service:

- a. After we notify you of a breach of any provision of the Service Documentation or any other agreement with us, and you fail to cure the breach (if it can be cured) within 15 days of the date of the notice; or
- b. Without prior notice to you if:
  - i. We reasonably suspect that an Account associated with a Service has been compromised or otherwise subject to irregular, unauthorized, fraudulent, or illegal activity,
  - ii. You become subject to any insolvency or bankruptcy proceeding, or any receivership, liquidation, reorganization, or other similar proceeding, or you enter into any agreement or proceeding for voluntary liquidation, dissolution, composition with or assignment for the benefit of creditors or other winding up,
  - iii. We determine in our sole discretion that continuing to provide a Service may place us at risk of financial loss or result in an unacceptable credit exposure,
  - iv. Any guaranty of your obligations to us ("Guaranty") is terminated, revoked, or its validity contested by the guarantor ("Guarantor"),
  - v. We determine in our sole discretion that a material adverse change has occurred in your ability to perform your obligations under the Service Documentation, or in the ability of a Guarantor to perform its obligations under a Guaranty, or
  - vi. The Account necessary to provide a Service is closed.

The termination of a Service will not affect your or our respective rights and obligations with respect to the Service(s) provided before the termination including without limitation Transactions. We will not be liable to you for any losses or damages you may incur as a result of any termination of any Service or termination or restriction of any CEO portal access rights under section 9(d) below.

- 5. Service fees. You will pay us the fees described in the Service Documentation and any taxes applicable to each Service, however designated, but excluding taxes based on our net income. We will send an invoice to you for any fees not covered by earning credits which you will promptly pay. We reserve the right to debit your Account for any fees not covered by earnings credits and any taxes that are due if you do not pay the invoice within 90 days of receipt. Our charges and fees are in the applicable fee schedule for Services used in connection with your Account.
- 6. Security procedures.
  - a. Unless otherwise agreed, you agree that "Security Procedure" is the applicable security procedure described in the Service Documentation for your Initiation Method for the Service, which we will use to verify the authenticity of a Transaction. The term "Initiation Method" refers to the method we offer in the product enrollment form ("Set-up Form") or other Service Documentation for delivering your Transaction instructions to us with respect to the applicable Service and includes any applicable transmission protocols. The term "Transaction" means (i) any funds transfer, payment order, or payment instruction (including any communication cancelling or amending an instruction), and (ii) any instruction, data or other information which we receive in your name with respect to a funds transfer. The purpose of the Security Procedure is to verify the authenticity of the Transaction. We will not use the Security Procedure to detect an erroneous or duplicate transaction. You will be responsible for any erroneous or duplicate transaction we receive in your name. You agree to be bound by each Transaction, whether or not authorized by you, issued in your name and accepted by us in compliance with the Security Procedure for the Service.
  - b. You agree that each Security Procedure for the Initiation Method in the Set-up Form or other Service Documentation for each of the Services (a) best meets your requirements with regard to the size, type and frequency of your Transactions, and (b) is commercially reasonable.
- 7. Confidential information. Unless otherwise stated in the Service Documentation, "Confidential Information" means all (a) User Guides and Terms of Use, and (b) Security Procedures, passwords, codes, security devices and related instructions. You will not acquire any ownership interest in or rights to Confidential Information as a result of your use of any Service.

# You will:

a. Maintain the confidentiality of the Confidential Information,

- b. Not disclose (or permit your employees or agents to disclose), copy, transfer, sublicense, or otherwise make any of it available to any person or entity, other than your employees who have a need to use the Confidential Information in connection with the applicable Service, and
- c. Not decompile, reverse engineer, disassemble, modify, or create derivative works of any Confidential Information.

You will notify us immediately if you know of or suspect any unauthorized disclosure, possession, use, or knowledge (each, an "Unauthorized Use") of any Confidential Information. If you (or your employees or agents) are responsible for the Unauthorized Use, you will, at your expense, promptly take all actions, including initiating court proceedings to recover possession and prevent further Unauthorized Use of the Confidential Information. You will also compensate us for any injury caused to us as a result of the Unauthorized Use.

8. Currency conversion. When your instructions require us to convert the amount of a Transaction from the currency in which the Account is denominated ("Account Currency") to another currency ("Foreign Currency"), we will do so using the Applicable Exchange Rate in effect at the time we execute your Transaction. "Applicable Exchange Rate" means the exchange rate we set and use for you when we convert one currency to another currency and includes a markup. The markup factors include costs incurred, market risks and our desired return. The exchange rate we provide to you may be different from the exchange rates you see elsewhere. Foreign exchange rates are dynamic, and rates fluctuate over time based on market conditions, liquidity, and risks.

If a financial institution designated to receive the funds does not pay the beneficiary specified in the Transaction, and the funds are returned to us, we will not be liable to you for a sum greater than the amount of the Transaction after we have converted it from the Foreign Currency to the Account Currency using the Applicable Exchange Rate in effect at the time the funds are returned to us. You accept the risks of any change in the Applicable Exchange Rate between the time you request a Transaction and the time the Transaction is either completed or is unwound due to a cancellation, an amendment, a rejection, or a return.

### 9. CEO portal.

- a. Description of the CEO portal. The CEO portal is our electronic banking portal that is accessed through the Internet. Your Authorized Agents (defined below) may use the CEO portal to access (i) Services in which you have separately enrolled and (ii) third-party sites we may make available through the CEO portal. We offer different channels through which you may access the CEO portal, including personal computers and mobile devices. We may add or eliminate channels at any time. A Service or third party site accessible through one channel may not be accessible through another channel.
- b. Access to the CEO portal. When you enroll in the CEO portal, and as we may determine is necessary after enrollment, we will provide Log-On Credentials (defined below) to the persons who are authorized to access the CEO portal on your behalf (each, an "Authorized Agent"). Log-On Credentials mean one or more secure methods we provide to access the Services and may include user IDs, passwords, token IDs, and other methods that we adopt from time to time. We have no obligation to separately verify or authenticate any communication we receive in your name through the CEO portal, whether or not it was actually from an Authorized Agent. You assume the entire risk of (i) unauthorized use of your Log-On Credentials and (ii) unencrypted electronic transmissions.
- c. Administration of the CEO portal. We offer two options for administering the CEO portal: (i) Administration and (ii) Bank administration.
  - i. Administration. If you enroll in the Administration option, there are three categories of Authorized Agents: Company Administrator, Administrator, or User. Unless you and we separately agree, we will provide Log-On Credentials only to your initial Company Administrator(s) who will (a) assign Log-On Credentials to other individuals and (b) designate those individuals as one of the following:
    - (1) A Company Administrator, who may perform all functions of your initial Company Administrator,
    - (2) An Administrator, who may perform all functions of an Administrator including designating other Administrator(s) and User(s), or
    - (3) A User, who may access the Services designated by a Company Administrator or an Administrator, as well as those Services in which we permit a User to self-enroll.

Each Company Administrator and Administrator has the authority to enroll you in additional Services. In addition to your use of Administration as described in this subsection, you may request that we assign Log-On Credentials to Users that you designate in writing to us. Your designation to us will specify the Services which the User is authorized to access in addition to those Services in which we permit a User to self-enroll.

ii. Bank administration. For the Bank administration option, there is one category of Authorized Agent: Users. We will assign Log-On Credentials to each User you designate.

You will promptly revoke the Log-On Credentials of any Authorized Agent or User when that individual is no longer authorized to access the CEO portal. If you notify us in writing to revoke the Log-On Credentials of an Authorized Agent or User, we will have a reasonable time after receiving your written notification to revoke the individual's access.

- d. Terminating access. We may terminate or restrict any Authorized Agent's access to any Service through the CEO portal if we determine such use:
  - i. Does not comply with any term applicable to the CEO portal,
  - ii. Is not permitted by Applicable Law,
  - iii. Is not authorized by you or any third party whose authorization we believe is necessary, or
  - iv. Should be denied for your or our protection (without us agreeing to or being required to make this determination in any circumstance).
- e. Financial information. Financial market data, quotes, news, research, and other financial information developed by third parties and transmitted to us ("Financial Information") may be available to you at the CEO portal. The posting of any Financial Information or any other information or data at the CEO portal is not a recommendation by us of any particular Service or transaction. We do not guarantee the accuracy or completeness of any Financial Information, nor are we responsible for (i) the actions or omissions of the third parties developing or transmitting Financial Information or (ii) any decision you make or action you take by relying on any Financial Information.
- f. Miscellaneous. For purposes of this section 9 only, "Service" includes each service and product we or any of our affiliates offer that you access through the CEO portal. This section 9 will survive the termination of any Service or this Agreement.

### 10. Alerts.

- a. Non-subscribed alerts. When you enroll in the CEO portal or other channels or Services, you consent to receiving by email or other delivery channels, servicing messages that we determine are important or urgent. You do not need to subscribe to receive such alerts and you do not pay additional service fees.
- b. Subscribed alerts. You may also enroll in fee-based alerts for applicable Services so that you can receive messages you subscribe to at the intervals and through delivery channels that you choose.

# 11. Liability and indemnification.

- a. We are not obligated to honor, in whole or in part, any Transaction or other instruction that:
  - i. Exceeds the available balance in the Account, unless otherwise provided in the Service Documentation,
  - ii. Does not comply with the Service Documentation or our applicable policies, procedures, or practices made available to you,
  - iii. We have reason to believe may not have been duly authorized, should not be honored for our or your protection, or involves funds subject to a hold, dispute, restriction, or legal process, or
  - iv. Would possibly result in us not complying with Applicable Law.
- b. Neither we nor our software vendors make any express or implied representations or warranties with respect to the Services or any software used in connection with the Services, including any warranty as to the merchantability or fitness for a particular purpose, other than those expressly set forth in the Service Documentation.
- c. Any claim, action, or proceeding against us for losses or damages arising from a Service, must be brought within one year from the date of the act or omission, except as otherwise stated in the account agreement governing the Account.

- d. We will have no liability for our failure to perform or delay in performing a Service if the failure or delay is due to circumstances beyond our reasonable control. If we determine that any funds transfer or communications network, Internet service provider, or other system used to provide a Service is unavailable, inaccessible, or otherwise unsuitable for use by you or us, we may, upon notice to you, suspend or discontinue the affected Service.
- e. We will only be liable to you for actual damages incurred as a direct result of our failure to exercise reasonable care in providing the Services. Reasonable care requires only that we follow standards that do not vary unreasonably from the general standards followed by similarly situated banks. Our policies and procedures are general internal guidelines for our use and do not establish a higher standard of care for us than otherwise established under Applicable Law. A mere clerical error or an honest mistake will not be considered a failure by us to perform any of our obligations. Our liability to you will be limited to an amount not greater than 10 times our fees incurred in the calendar month immediately before the calendar month in which the loss or damages were incurred (or, if no fees were incurred in that month, our fees incurred in the month in which the losses or damages were incurred).
- f. Except in the case of our negligence or intentional misconduct, to the extent not expressly prohibited by Nevada law, you will indemnify and hold us, our directors, officers, employees and agents ("Representatives") harmless from all losses or damages that arise out of:
  - i. The performance of a Service in compliance with the Service Documentation, including any warranty we are required to make to a third party in connection with a Service,
  - ii. An act or omission of any of your agents, couriers, or Authorized Agents, and
  - iii. If the Service includes a license or sublicense of any software, any use or distribution of the software by you or any person gaining access to the software through you that is inconsistent with the license or sublicense.

You will promptly provide us with written proof of loss, and notify us if you become aware of any third party claim related to a Service. You will cooperate fully (and at your own expense) with us in recovering a loss. If we reimburse you, we or our designee will be subrogated to all of your rights (i.e., we will be entitled to assert any legal rights you had relating to the claim).

- g. Except as expressly provided otherwise in the Service Documentation, neither party nor its Representatives will be liable to the other party for:
  - i. Any special, consequential, incidental (including court costs and attorneys' fees), indirect, or punitive losses or damages, or
  - ii. Business interruption, loss of profits, loss of business, loss of revenue, loss of goodwill, loss of opportunity, loss or injury to reputation, or loss of anticipated savings, whether any claim is based on contract or tort, or whether the likelihood of these losses or damages was known to the other party and regardless of the form of the claim or action.
- h. When you send payments on behalf of your third party customers, you agree you are solely liable to your customers for any and all losses those customers may suffer. We exclude all and any liability of whatever nature (including those losses detailed in subsection g above) arising out of your relationship with your customer.
- 12. Governing law. The Service Documentation will be governed by: (a) U.S. federal law and (b) the law of Nevada ("Governing Law").
- 13. Arbitration agreement. Upon demand by you or us, any dispute or claim arising out of or relating to this Agreement, or the breach thereof, must be submitted to arbitration administered by the American Arbitration Association ("AAA") under its Commercial Arbitration Rules, and must be heard before three arbitrators if the amount in dispute is U.S. \$5,000,000 or more or its equivalent in any other currency, and before one arbitrator for amounts in dispute of less than U.S. \$5,000,000 or its equivalent in any other currency. Arbitration will proceed in a location selected by AAA in the state of the applicable Governing Law, and if there is no such state, the place of arbitration must be New York, NY. The language of the arbitration must be English. Judgment on the award rendered by the arbitrator(s) may be entered in any court having jurisdiction thereof. This arbitration requirement does not limit the right of you or us to: (a)

exercise self-help remedies including setoff or (b) obtain provisional or ancillary remedies such as injunctive relief or attachment, before, during or after the pendency of any arbitration proceeding. This exclusion does not constitute a waiver of the right or obligation of you or us to submit any dispute to arbitration hereunder, including those arising from the exercise of the actions detailed in (a) and (b) of this section.

14. Jurisdiction. For any proceedings regarding this Agreement (not subject to arbitration as provided in this Agreement), you hereby irrevocably submit to the jurisdiction of the courts of Clark County, Nevada or the federal courts located there and irrevocably agree that all claims in relating to the proceeding may be heard or determined in those courts.

#### Miscellaneous.

- a. Severability. Any portion of the Service Documentation which is inconsistent with Applicable Law or Governing Law will be deemed modified and applied in a manner consistent therewith, and we will incur no liability to you as a result of the inconsistency or modification and application to any dispute regarding the Service Documentation. If any portion or provision of the Service Documentation is deemed unenforceable, it will not affect the enforceability or validity of the remaining Service Documentation nor the enforceability or validity of that portion or provision under the law of any other jurisdiction.
- b. Entire agreement. The Service Documentation (and any documents referred to therein):
  - i. Constitutes the entire agreement between you and us regarding the Services we provide for all Accounts opened with us, and
  - ii. Supersedes and extinguishes all prior agreements, understandings, representations and warranties of any nature (including requests for proposals and other sales material), whether oral or written, between you and us relating to any of our Services (including any other Master Agreement for Treasury Management Services, but excluding the current Commercial Account Agreement or Global Commercial Account Agreement, as applicable).
- c. Electronic agreement. To facilitate execution, the Service Documentation may be executed by a party in the form of an "Electronic Record" (as defined in the Electronic Signatures in Global and National Commerce Act at 15 U.S.C. §7001 et seq. ["ESIGN Act"]). The Service Documentation may be executed in as many counterparts as may be required to reflect all parties' approval, and all counterparts will collectively constitute a single agreement. An "Electronic Signature" (as defined in the ESIGN Act) that can be authenticated will constitute an original and binding signature of a party. The fact that a document is in the form of an Electronic Record or is signed using an Electronic Signature will not, in and of itself, be grounds for invalidating such document.
- d. No waiver. Neither our failure nor any delay by us in exercising any right or remedy will be deemed to be a waiver of the right or remedy. No course of dealing or waiver of any right on one occasion will constitute a modification of the Service Documentation or be a waiver of that right on a subsequent occasion.
- e. Third party beneficiaries. Except as otherwise provided in the Service Documentation, no person or entity other than the parties to this Agreement will be deemed to be a third party beneficiary under the Service Documentation.
- f. Financial condition. You will provide us promptly upon our request any existing financial statements or other information pertaining to your financial condition or any previously unprepared financial statements which we may require you to prepare and/or to be audited or reviewed by independent certified public accountants acceptable to us.
- g. Your representations and warranties. You represent and warrant that: (i) you will not use any Service in a manner that would violate any Applicable Law by you or us; (ii) if you employ an agent in connection with its use of any Service, you represent and warrant to us that: (1) your governing body has duly authorized the agent; (2) you will exercise appropriate controls to ensure each authorized agent does not exceed the authority granted to it; and (3) you will preserve the confidentiality of the Log-On Credentials and immediately notify us if you become aware or suspect that any Log-On Credential may have been compromised.
- h. Use of names. You and we will not use each other's name or refer to our relationship in any solicitation, marketing material, advertisement, news release, or other written, online or oral communication without specific prior written consent for each such use or release, except that we may use your name as a reference in service proposals if we obtain your prior written approval for such use.

- Notices and communications. Either party may provide notice to the other party by mail, personal delivery, or electronic transmission.
  - You will notify us promptly in writing of any change in your name, Address, legal status, or any other changes relevant to the conduct of the Account or affecting your business relationship with us.
  - The term "Address" as used in this Agreement refers to a mailing or electronic address.
  - iii. You will use the Address where your relationship manager or other manager is located and will address any notice to the attention of the manager.
  - iv. Each party will have a reasonable time after receipt of any notice to act on it.
  - v. Any communication or notice to us from your agent about your use of a Service will be deemed to be a communication from you, and you authorize us to communicate with your agent about any such communication or Service.
  - vi. We are entitled to rely on any communication or notice from you that we believe in good faith was authorized by your authorized representative or Authorized Agent and, we will have no obligation to verify or authenticate an identity of a sender or signature on any notice or communication, except as expressly provided in the Service Documentation.
- 16. Survival. Sections 7, 9, 11 15 will survive termination of the Services or this Agreement.

# Appendix X

Applicable Branches or Subsidiaries of Bank

- 1. Wells Fargo Bank, N.A., UK Branch
- 2. Wells Fargo Bank, N.A., Canadian Branch
- 3. Wells Fargo Bank, National Association, Shanghai Branch
- 4. Wells Fargo Bank, National Association, Hong Kong Branch

# EXHIBIT B – PRICING TERMS SCHEDULE

**COVER PAGE** 



# Treasury Management Proposal

Charge Basis  Account Account Transaction filtered  Item accessed T ACH company ID Company ID Subscription Transaction Addenda record Return Return Return Return C Return C Return C Return Return Return Batch/file Batch/file	5.00000 5.00000 5.00000 2.50000  0.02000 15.00000 15.00000 0.02000 0.01000 0.05000 0.01000 0.05000 0.01000 5.00000 2.00000	Monthly Volume   8 12 3  289 15 11 4 7,304 12 38 14 11 1 9 1 10 2	Activity Charges  40.00 60.00 7.50  107.50  5.78 150.00 165.00 60.00 146.08 0.24 0.38 0.70 0.11 0.05 0.09 0.05 50.00
Account Account Transaction filtered  Item accessed T ACH company ID Company ID Subscription Transaction Addenda record Return Return Return Return C Return C Return C Return C Return C Return Return C Return	5.00000 5.00000 2.50000 10.00000 15.00000 15.00000 0.02000 0.01000 0.05000 0.01000 0.05000 0.01000 5.00000 2.00000	8 12 3 3 289 15 11 4 7,304 12 38 14 11 1 9 1	40.00 60.00 7.50 <b>107.50</b> 5.78 150.00 165.00 60.00 146.08 0.24 0.38 0.70 0.11 0.05 0.09
Account Transaction filtered  Item accessed T ACH company ID Company ID Subscription Transaction Addenda record Return Return Return Return C Return C Return C Return Return Return C Return Return Return C Return Return C Return Return C Return C Return Return C Return	5.00000 2.50000  0.02000 10.00000 15.00000 0.02000 0.02000 0.01000 0.05000 0.01000 0.05000 0.01000 0.05000 5.00000 2.00000	289 15 11 4 7,304 12 38 14 11 1 9 1	5.78 150.00 165.00 60.00 146.08 0.24 0.38 0.70 0.11 0.05 0.09
Account Transaction filtered  Item accessed T ACH company ID Company ID Subscription Transaction Addenda record Return Return Return Return C Return C Return C Return Return Return C Return Return Return C Return Return C Return Return C Return C Return Return C Return	5.00000 2.50000  0.02000 10.00000 15.00000 0.02000 0.02000 0.01000 0.05000 0.01000 0.05000 0.01000 0.05000 5.00000 2.00000	289 15 11 4 7,304 12 38 14 11 1 9 1	5.78 150.00 165.00 60.00 146.08 0.24 0.38 0.70 0.11 0.05 0.09
Account Transaction filtered  Item accessed T ACH company ID Company ID Subscription Transaction Addenda record Return Return Return Return C Return C Return C Return Return Return C Return Return Return C Return Return C Return Return C Return C Return Return C Return	5.00000 2.50000  0.02000 10.00000 15.00000 0.02000 0.02000 0.01000 0.05000 0.01000 0.05000 0.01000 0.05000 5.00000 2.00000	289 15 11 4 7,304 12 38 14 11 1 9 1	5.78 150.00 165.00 60.00 146.08 0.24 0.38 0.70 0.11 0.05 0.09
Item accessed T ACH company ID Company ID Subscription Transaction Addenda record Return	0.02000 10.00000 15.00000 15.00000 0.02000 0.02000 0.01000 0.05000 0.01000 0.05000 0.01000 0.05000 5.00000	289 15 11 4 7,304 12 38 14 11 1 9 1	7.50 107.50 5.78 150.00 165.00 60.00 146.08 0.24 0.38 0.70 0.11 0.05 0.09 0.05
Item accessed T ACH company ID Company ID Subscription Transaction Addenda record Return Return Return Return Return C Return C Return C Return Return C Return C Return Return C Return	0.02000 10.00000 15.00000 15.00000 0.02000 0.01000 0.05000 0.01000 0.05000 0.01000 5.00000	289 15 11 4 7,304 12 38 14 11 1 9 1	5.78 150.00 165.00 60.00 146.08 0.24 0.38 0.70 0.11 0.05 0.09
Company ID Company ID Subscription Transaction Addendarecord Return Return Return Return Control Return	10.00000 15.00000 0.02000 0.02000 0.01000 0.05000 0.01000 0.05000 0.01000 0.05000 5.00000	15 11 4 7,304 12 38 14 11 1 9 1	5.78 150.00 165.00 60.00 146.08 0.24 0.38 0.70 0.11 0.05 0.09
Company ID Company ID Subscription Transaction Addendarecord Return Return Return Return Control Return Return	10.00000 15.00000 0.02000 0.02000 0.01000 0.05000 0.01000 0.05000 0.01000 0.05000 5.00000	15 11 4 7,304 12 38 14 11 1 9 1	150.00 165.00 60.00 146.08 0.24 0.38 0.70 0.11 0.05 0.09
Company ID Company ID Subscription Transaction Addendarecord Return Return Return Return Control Return Return	10.00000 15.00000 0.02000 0.02000 0.01000 0.05000 0.01000 0.05000 0.01000 0.05000 5.00000	15 11 4 7,304 12 38 14 11 1 9 1	150.00 165.00 60.00 146.08 0.24 0.38 0.70 0.11 0.05 0.09
Company ID Subscription Transaction Addenda record Return Return Return Return Return C Return C Return C Return Return Return C Return Return Return C Return Return Return Return	15.00000 15.00000 0.02000 0.02000 0.01000 0.05000 0.01000 0.05000 0.01000 5.00000	15 11 4 7,304 12 38 14 11 1 9 1	165.00 60.00 146.08 0.24 0.38 0.70 0.11 0.05 0.09
Subscription Transaction Addendarecord Return Return Return Return C Return C Return C Return	15.00000 0.02000 0.02000 0.01000 0.05000 0.05000 0.01000 0.05000 5.00000 2.00000	11 4 7,304 12 38 14 11 1 9 1	165.00 60.00 146.08 0.24 0.38 0.70 0.11 0.05 0.09
Subscription Transaction Addendarecord Return Return Return Return C Return C Return C Return	0.02000 0.02000 0.01000 0.05000 0.01000 0.05000 0.01000 0.05000 5.00000	7,304 12 38 14 11 1 9 1	146.08 0.24 0.38 0.70 0.11 0.05 0.09
Addenda record Return Batch/file	0.02000 0.01000 0.05000 0.01000 0.05000 0.01000 0.05000 5.00000	12 38 14 11 1 9 1	0.24 0.38 0.70 0.11 0.05 0.09
Return Return Return Return Return Return Return Return Return Batch/file	0.01000 0.05000 0.01000 0.05000 0.01000 0.05000 5.00000	38 14 11 1 9 1	0.38 0.70 0.11 0.05 0.09 0.05
Return Return Return C Return C Return Return Return Batch/file	0.05000 0.01000 0.05000 0.01000 0.05000 5.00000	14 11 1 9 1	0.70 0.11 0.05 0.09 0.05
Return Return CReturn CReturn Return Return Batch/file	0.01000 0.05000 0.01000 0.05000 5.00000 2.00000	11 1 9 1 10	0.11 0.05 0.09 0.05
Return CReturn CReturn Return Batch/file	0.05000 0.01000 0.05000 5.00000 2.00000	1 9 1 10	0.05 0.09 0.05
C Return C Return E Return Batch/file	0.01000 0.05000 5.00000 2.00000	9 1 10	0.09 0.05
Return Return Batch/file	0.05000 5.00000 2.00000	1 10	0.05
Return Batch/file	5.00000 2.00000	10	
Batch/file	2.00000		50.00
		2	
Batch/file			4.00
	2.00000	174	348.00
Batch/file	7.50000	1	7.50
Company ID	25.00000	1	25.00
Transaction	0.10000	8	0.80
Batch/file	25.00000	1	25.00
Transaction	0.10000	4	0.40
Inquiry	0.00000	121	0.00
Transaction	0.01000	3,927	39.27
			1,028.45
Addenda record	0.00000	604	0.00
Transaction			21.43
			21.43
Check issued	0.02000	8	0.16
			0.16
			12.92
			40.00
			32.00
•			4.00
			48.00
			4.45
.co oporcod	0.02000	., .	142.09
	Transaction Inquiry Transaction	Transaction 0.10000 Inquiry 0.00000 Transaction 0.01000  Addenda record 0.00000 Transaction 0.02500  Check issued 0.02000 Record 0.00600 Check issued 0.02000 Account 10.00000 Report 8.00000 Transmission 4.00000 Account 12.00000	Transaction 0.10000 4 Inquiry 0.00000 121 Transaction 0.01000 3,927  Addendarecord 0.00000 604 Transaction 0.02500 857  Check issued 0.02000 8 Record 0.00600 93 Check issued 0.02000 646 Account 10.00000 4 Report 8.00000 4 Transmission 4.00000 1 Account 12.00000 4

WF				Monthly	Activity
Code	Service Description	Charge Basis	Price	Volume	Charges
01/101	Branch Services	Dallas	0.00005	40.000	41.51
CK161	CASH DEPOSITED IN WF BRANCH	Dollar	0.00085	48,836	
CK197	CASH ORDER FEE IN A WF BRANCH	Transaction	8.00000	7	56.00
CK131	ROLLED COIN FURNISHED BY WF BRANCH CURRENCY FURNISHED BY WF BRANCH	Coin roll	0.50000	2	1.00
CK141	WF CHK CASHED FOR NONACCT HOLDER	Dollar	0.00075	2,619	1.96 0.00
22810		Check cashed	0.00000	1 19	9.50
08052	BRANCH DEPOSIT  Subtotal	Deposit	0.50000	19	9.50 <b>109.97</b>
	Cash Vault				
08173	CASH VAULT DEPOSIT	Deposit	0.20000	245	49.00
08290	CASH VAULT CURRENCY/COIN DEPOSITED	Dollar	0.00050	120,294	60.15
	Subtotal			·	109.15
	Controlled Disbursement				
34210	CEO CONT DISB SUBSCRIPTION BASE	Account	25.00000	1	25.00
14070	CONT DISB ACCT MAINT W/CXSTR	Account	8.00000	1	8.00
14225	CONT DISB CHECKS PAID	Check paid	0.03500	153	5.36
14110	CONT DISB CREDITS POSTED	Credit	0.30000	24	7.20
	Subtotal				45.56
	Desktop Deposit/Electronic Check				
15017	DESKTOP DEPOSIT MONTHLY BASE	Account	20.00000	2	40.00
15007	DESKTOP DEPOSIT-DEPOSIT CREDITED	Credit	0.30000	106	31.80
706	DESKTOP DEPOSIT-DEPOSITED ITEM	Check deposited	0.02500	888	22.20
	Subtotal				94.00
	E-BOX				
ED515	E-BOX PAYMENT RETURN	Return	0.35000	1	0.35
ED516	E-BOX PAYMENT REVERSED	Transaction	0.25000	3	0.75
ED500	E-BOX MONTHLY MAINT (W/CROSS REF)	Setup	125.00000	1	125.00
ED470	E-BOX PAYMENT	Transaction	0.07000	5,350	374.50
ED524	E-BOX REVERSAL REPORTING MTHLY BASE	Setup	10.00000	1	10.00
28047	E-BOX SUSPENDED PAYMENT PER ITEM	Transaction	0.20000	5	1.00
28042	E-BOX VALIDATION FILE BASE	Setup	55.00000	1	55.00
28315	E-BOX PER TRANSMISSION FEE	Transmission	15.00000	64	960.00
	Subtotal				1,526.60
	Gen Acct Services Recoupment				
IAMTH	RECOUPMENT MONTHLY	Deposit assessment	0.12750	36,119	4,605.17
	Subtotal				4,605.17
	General Account Services				
22051	ACCT MAINTENANCE	Account	10.00000	19	190.00
22051	ACCT MAINTENANCE	Account	35.00000	4	140.00
CK021	DEBITS POSTED	Debit	0.03500	417	14.60
CK018	ELECTRONIC CREDITS POSTED	Credit	0.02500	1,450	36.25
08025	MISCELLANEOUS CREDITS POSTED  Subtotal	Transaction	0.30000	70	21.00 <b>401.85</b>
2222	General Disbursement Services	C	4.00000		
22030	STOP PAYMENT - AUTO RENEWAL	Stop payment	4.00000	3	12.00
22225	CHECK CASHING THRESHOLD MO BASE	Account	0.00000	9	0.00
22245	CHECKS PAY TO INDIV BLOCK MO BASE	Account	0.00000	15	0.00

Color   Service Description	WF				Monthly	Activity
22225		Service Description	Charge Basis	Price		
MOD91			J			<i>y</i>
MICHORAL   PAMERIAL PLANSE   Account   Stop payment   75,000   2   15,00   22020   DA CHECKES PAID   Check paid   0,02000   525   15,00   225,50   15,00   225,50   15,00   225,50   15,00   225,50   15,00   225,50   15,00   225,50   15,00   225,50   15,00   225,50   15,00   225,50   15,00   225,50   15,00   225,50   15,00   225,50   15,00   225,50   15,00   225,50   15,00   225,50   15,00   15,	22235	OTC DEBIT BLOCK MONTHLY BASE	Account	0.00000	15	0.00
12670   DAX CHECKS PAID   Check paid   0.02000   525   10.50   226550   10.50   1	MD091	PYMT AUTH MAX CHECK MTHLY BASE	Account	0.60000	15	9.00
Cload Check Clearing	MD091	PYMT AUTH MAX CHECK MTHLY BASE	Account	60.00000	3	180.00
Color   Check Clearing	12670	STOP PAYMENT - ONLINE	Stop payment	7.50000	2	15.00
IL152   DROSSITED FLOK CNICMADDIMISANK   Subtotal   S.00000   6   30.00   30	22202	DDA CHECKS PAID	Check paid	0.02000	525	10.50
IL152		Subtotal				226.50
Subtotal   Image Delivery		Global Check Clearing				
	IL152	DEPOSITED CHECK ON CANADIAN BANK	Check deposited	5.00000	6	30.00
12812   CEO IMMGE VIEW - 90 DAYS - ITEM		Subtotal				30.00
12812   CEO IMAGE VERW - 30 DAYS - ITEM		Image Delivery				
Transfer   2.50000	27707	CEO SEARCH	Inquiry	0.50000	89	44.50
Subtotal	12812	CEO IMAGE VIEW < 90 DAYS - ITEM	Image retrieved	0.05000	41	
Incoming Wire Transfers	12815		Image retrieved	2.50000	6	
ES030		Subtotal				61.55
Subtotal   CeO ALERTS SERVICE - EMAIL   Email   0.25000   545   136.25		Incoming Wire Transfers				
Information Reporting	ES030	WIRE IN TO USA ACCT-USA DOMESTIC	Transfer	2.50000	5	
34123   CEO ALERTS SERVICE - EMAIL		Subtotal				12.50
34121   CEO INTRADAY REPORTING ITEMS RPTD   Item reported   0.02000   346   6.92   34120   CEO INTRADAY REPORTING SUBSCRIPTION   Account   23.00000   13   299.00   34115   CEO PREV DAY REPORTING SUBSCRIPTION   Account   23.00000   20   460.00   CEO PREV DAY REPORTING SUBSCRIPTION   Account   23.00000   20   460.00   CS502   BAI MONTHLY BASE   Account   23.00000   6   138.00   CS504   BAI TRANSACTIONS REPORTED   Item reported   0.02000   1,107   22.14   Subtotal		Information Reporting				
34120   CEO INTRADAY REPORTING SUBSCRIPTION   Account   23,00000   13   299,00	34123	CEO ALERTS SERVICE - EMAIL	Email	0.25000	545	136.25
34115	34121	CEO INTRADAY REPORTING ITEMS RPTD	Item reported	0.02000	346	6.92
34100   CEO PREV DAY REPORTING SUBSCRIPTION   Account   23.00000   20   460.00		CEO INTRADAY REPORTING SUBSCRIPTION	Account	23.00000		
CS502   BAI MONTHLY BASE   Account   23,00000   6   138,00						
CS504   BAI TRANSACTIONS REPORTED   Item reported   0.02000   1,107   22.14   3.0000   1,107   1,119.57   1,						
NSC-TM						
MSC-TM	CS504		item reported	0.02000	1,107	
Account		Subtotal				1,119.57
Number   N						
1912   PMT GATEWAY CREDIT CARD TRANS   Transaction   0.05000   29,139   1,456.95	03303		\$ pass through	1.00000	42	
1912   PMT GATEWAY CREDIT CARD TRANS   Transaction   0.05000   29,139   1,456.95						
A1913	44.04.0	<del>-</del>	T	0.05000	00.400	4.450.05
A1910						
Account   15.00000   18   270.00   2,385.95   2,385.9						
Paper Checks Deposited						
Note	11010		Account	10.00000	10	
Note						
Subtotal   Positive Pay   Payte VALIDATION STANDARD-ITEM   Check paid   0.01000   153   1.53   1.53   34336   POSITIVE PAY EXCEPTION - CEO IMAGE   Image retrieved   0.20000   2   0.40   14327   CONT DISB PERFECT PRESNT CHK RTN   Check returned   7.50000   1   7.50   12908   POS PAY CHECKS WITH NO ISSUE RECORD   Check   0.50000   1   0.50   12907   POSITIVE PAY MONTHLY BASE   Account   10.00000   3   30.00   14080   CONT DISB PERFECT PRESNT BASE   Account   0.00000   1   0.00000   1   0.00000   1   0.000000   1   0.000000   1   0.0000000000	211		Chock danceit - d	0.00500	7.240	400.50
DS191         PAYEE VALIDATION STANDARD-ITEM         Check paid         0.01000         153         1.53           34336         POSITIVE PAY EXCEPTION - CEO IMAGE         Image retrieved         0.20000         2         0.40           14327         CONT DISB PERFECT PRESNT CHK RTN         Check returned         7.50000         1         7.50           12908         POS PAY CHECKS WITH NO ISSUE RECORD         Check         0.50000         1         0.50           12907         POSITIVE PAY MONTHLY BASE         Account         10.00000         3         30.00           14080         CONT DISB PERFECT PRESNT BASE         Account         0.00000         1         0.00	311		спеск deposited	0.02500	7,340	
DS191         PAYEE VALIDATION STANDARD-ITEM         Check paid         0.01000         153         1.53           34336         POSITIVE PAY EXCEPTION - CEO IMAGE         Image retrieved         0.20000         2         0.40           14327         CONT DISB PERFECT PRESNT CHK RTN         Check returned         7.50000         1         7.50           12908         POS PAY CHECKS WITH NO ISSUE RECORD         Check         0.50000         1         0.50           12907         POSITIVE PAY MONTHLY BASE         Account         10.00000         3         30.00           14080         CONT DISB PERFECT PRESNT BASE         Account         0.00000         1         0.00						
34336         POSITIVE PAY EXCEPTION - CEO IMAGE         Image retrieved         0.20000         2         0.40           14327         CONT DISB PERFECT PRESNT CHK RTN         Check returned         7.50000         1         7.50           12908         POS PAY CHECKS WITH NO ISSUE RECORD         Check         0.50000         1         0.50           12907         POSITIVE PAY MONTHLY BASE         Account         10.00000         3         30.00           14080         CONT DISB PERFECT PRESNT BASE         Account         0.00000         1         0.00	D\$191	•	Check paid	0.01000	152	1 52
14327         CONT DISB PERFECT PRESNT CHK RTN         Check returned         7.50000         1         7.50           12908         POS PAY CHECKS WITH NO ISSUE RECORD         Check         0.50000         1         0.50           12907         POSITIVE PAY MONTHLY BASE         Account         10.00000         3         30.00           14080         CONT DISB PERFECT PRESNT BASE         Account         0.00000         1         0.00			•			
12908         POS PAY CHECKS WITH NO ISSUE RECORD         Check         0.50000         1         0.50           12907         POSITIVE PAY MONTHLY BASE         Account         10.00000         3         30.00           14080         CONT DISB PERFECT PRESNT BASE         Account         0.00000         1         0.00			•			
12907         POSITIVE PAY MONTHLY BASE         Account         10.00000         3         30.00           14080         CONT DISB PERFECT PRESNT BASE         Account         0.00000         1         0.00						
14080 CONT DISB PERFECT PRESNT BASE Account 0.00000 1 0.000		POSITIVE PAY MONTHLY BASE			3	
14804 CONT DISB PERFECT PRESNT EXCEP Exception 2.50000 4 10.00	14080	CONT DISB PERFECT PRESNT BASE	Account	0.00000	1	0.00
	14804	CONT DISB PERFECT PRESNT EXCEP	Exception	2.50000	4	10.00

WF Code	Service Description	Charge Basis	Price	Monthly Volume	Activity Charges
	Subtotal				49.93
	oubtotal				10.00
	Receivables Manager				
28006	REC MGR OR E-BOX TRANSMISSION	Transmission	7.50000	23	172.50
28019	RECEIVABLES MANAGER MONTHLY BASE  Subtotal	Setup	60.00000	1	60.00 <b>232.50</b>
CK064	Returned Items CEO RETURN ITEM SERVICE MTHLY BASE	Customer ID	0.00000	2	0.00
CK061	RETURN ITEM - CHARGEBACK	Transaction	2.50000	12	30.00
CK075	RETURN ITEM REDEPOSITED	Transaction	1.50000	4	6.00
	Subtotal				36.00
	Wells Tax				
32066	WELLSTAX CEO PAYMENT	Transaction	2.50000	2	5.00
32068	WELLSTAX CEO SUBSCRIPTION	Access code	5.00000	1	5.00
32052	WELLSTAX RECEIPT	Receipt	2.50000	2	5.00
	Subtotal				15.00
	Wholesale Lockbox				
03302	LBX TRANSMISSION BASE	Lockbox	75.00000	2	150.00
36707	LBX ONLINE DECISION BASE	Lockbox	75.00000	1	75.00
36709	LBX WHOLESALE BASE	Lockbox	75.00000	1	75.00
03211	LBX MULTIPLE PAYEE 10-39	Remittance	0.30000	2,709	812.70
03611	LBX REMIT PROCESSED EXPRESS MAIL	Remittance	1.50000	399	598.50
36731	LBX CORRESPONDENCE OR REJECTS	Envelope	0.15000	75	11.25
36755	LBX STANDARD CHECK PROCESSED	Remittance	0.22000	680	149.60
03041	LBX ROUGH SORT 5 OR LESS	Remittance	0.00000	680	0.00
36713	LBX ONLINE DECISION EXCEPTIONS	Occurrence	0.10000	204	20.40
36714 03905	LBX ONLINE DECISION REJECT LBX DOCUMENT SCANNED	Reject Remittance	2.00000 0.02000	27 18,504	54.00 370.08
36791	LBX 7 YEAR IMAGE ARCHIVE	Image archived	0.02000	18,504	370.08
36745	LBX VALUE ADDED KEYING	Keystroke	0.00600	89,353	536.12
48200	LBX WHOLETAIL BASE	Lockbox	75.00000	1	75.00
48210	LBX WT CHECKS	Check	0.00000	4,637	0.00
48220	LBX WT TOTAL PAYMENTS PROCESSED	Coupon	0.20000	6,204	1,240.80
48307	LBX WT STD ITEM PROCESSED NON SCAN	Check	0.30000	2,029	608.70
48221	LBX WT MULTI PAYMENT	Coupon	0.10000	1,711	171.10
48222	LBX WT PARTIAL PAYMENT	Coupon	0.04000	2,784	111.36
48501	LBX WT TRANSMISSION PER ITEM	Remittance	0.00000	8,233	0.00
	Subtotal				5,429.69
	Wires Origination and Reporting				
ES073	WIRE BASE -VOICE	Account	5.00000	3	15.00
ES167	WIRE PIN BASE	Account	1.50000	6	9.00
ES139	WIRE OUT DOMESTIC CEO/API	Transfer	2.50000	23	57.50
	Subtotal				81.50
	Zero Balance Account (ZBA)				
DS510	ZERO BALANCE MASTER ACCOUNT MAINT	Account	10.00000	2	20.00
DS510	ZERO BALANCE MASTER ACCOUNT MAINT	Account	50.00000	1	50.00
DS001	ZERO BALANCE MONTHLY BASE	Account	40.00000	3	120.00
DS001	ZERO BALANCE MONTHLY BASE	Account	10.00000	15	150.00
	Subtotal				340.00

WF				Monthly	Activity
Code	Service Description	Charge Basis	Price	Volume	Charges

# **Total Monthly Activity Charges**

18,437.95

	Setup Charges				
18325	WIRE ACCOUNT ADD CEO/API	Account	30.00000	2	60.00
	Total Setup Charges				60.00



### Disclosures

We created this proposal for you based on our understanding of your requirements and the services in which you expressed interest. This proposal confirms the deposit and treasury management services and the pricing we plan to provide you based on certain assumptions including projected volumes and other relevant information you provided.

This document is confidential. Please do not share it without first obtaining our written permission. The services and pricing contained in this proposal are valid for 90 days. The pricing is subject to change if the actual volume or scope of services differs from the assumptions upon which we based the pricing.

Please let us know if you believe this proposal does not accurately represent the prices or services we discussed with you. If you have questions about the services in this proposal, please contact your Treasury Management Sales Consultant or visit: www.wellsfargo.com/accountanalysis for additional information about the services.

### Regarding your services

### Alerts Service

Charges are assessed against the volume of Alerts per user, per company, per month basis. Users are only charged for the first 80 events/alerts per month, per delivery mechanism (email or text). There is no per company cap for billing.

### Wire Book Transfer

A CEO Wire book transfer is between two accounts initiated via CEO Wires Book Transfer workflow. A Payment Manager Book transfer is charged when the debit and credit accounts are setup in a single CEO Company id and entitled to Book Transfer.

### Services with No Volumes

Services listed with zero volume are not included in the estimated monthly analysis fee but are included in the event the service is used in the future.



This message may contain confidential and/or privileged information. If you are not the addressee or authorized to receive this for the addressee, you must not use, copy, disclose, or take any action based on this message or any information herein. If you have received this message in error, please advise the sender immediately by reply email and delete this message. Thank you for your cooperation.

© 2022 Wells Fargo Bank, N.A. All rights reserved. Not intended for public distribution.

## **EXHIBIT C – DISCLOSURE OF OWNERSHIP/PRINCIPALS**

#### Purpose of the Form

The purpose of the Disclosure of Ownership/Principals Form is to gather ownership information pertaining to the business entity for use by the Board of County Commissioners ("BCC") in determining whether members of the BCC should exclude themselves from voting on agenda items where they have, or may be perceived as having a conflict of interest, and to determine compliance with Nevada Revised Statute 281A.430, contracts in which a public officer or employee has interest is prohibited. General Instructions

Completion and submission of this Form is a condition of approval or renewal of a contract or lease and/or release of monetary funding between the disclosing entity and the appropriate Clark County government entity. Failure to submit the requested information may result in a refusal by the BCC to enter into an agreement/contract and/or release monetary funding to such disclosing entity.

#### **Detailed Instructions**

All sections of the Disclosure of Ownership form must be completed. If not applicable, write in N/A.

Business Entity Type – Indicate if the entity is an Individual, Partnership, Limited Liability Company, Corporation, Trust, Non-profit Organization, or Other. When selecting 'Other', provide a description of the legal entity.

Non-Profit Organization (NPO) - Any non-profit corporation, group, association, or corporation duly filed and registered as required by state law.

**Business Designation Group** – Indicate if the entity is a Minority Owned Business Enterprise (MBE), Women-Owned Business Enterprise (WBE), Small Business Enterprise (SBE), Physically-Challenged Business Enterprise (PBE), Veteran Owned Business (VET), Disabled Veteran Owned Business (DVET), or Emerging Small Business (ESB). This is needed in order to provide utilization statistics to the Legislative Council Bureau, and will be used only for such purpose.

- Minority Owned Business Enterprise (MBE): An independent and continuing business for profit which performs a commercially useful function and is at least 51% owned and controlled by one or more minority persons of Black American, Hispanic American, Asian-Pacific American or Native American ethnicity.
- Women Owned Business Enterprise (WBE): An independent and continuing business for profit which performs a commercially useful function and is at least 51% owned and controlled by one or more women.
- Physically-Challenged Business Enterprise (PBE): An independent and continuing business for profit which performs a commercially useful function and is at least 51% owned and controlled by one or more disabled individuals pursuant to the federal Americans with Disabilities Act.
- Small Business Enterprise (SBE): An independent and continuing business for profit which performs a commercially useful function, is not owned and controlled by individuals designated as minority, women, or physically-challenged, and where gross annual sales does not exceed \$2,000,000.
- Veteran Owned Business Enterprise (VET): An independent and continuing Nevada business for profit which performs a commercially useful function and is at least 51 percent owned and controlled by one or more U.S. Veterans.
- Disabled Veteran Owned Business Enterprise (DVET): A Nevada business at least 51 percent owned/controlled by a disabled veteran.
- Emerging Small Business (ESB): Certified by the Nevada Governor's Office of Economic Development effective January, 2014. Approved into Nevada law during the 77th Legislative session as a result of AB294.

Business Name (include d.b.a., if applicable) - Enter the legal name of the business entity and enter the "Doing Business As" (d.b.a.) name, if applicable.

Corporate/Business Address, Business Telephone, Business Fax, and Email - Enter the street address, telephone and fax numbers, and email of the named business entity.

Nevada Local Business Address, Local Business Telephone, Local Business Fax, and Email — If business entity is out-of-state, but operates the business from a location in Nevada, enter the Nevada street address, telephone and fax numbers, point of contact and email of the local office. Please note that the local address must be an address from which the business is operating from that location. Please do not include a P.O. Box number, unless required by the U.S. Postal Service, or a business license hanging address.

Number of Clark County Nevada Residents employed by this firm. (Do not leave blank. If none or zero, put the number 0 in the space provided.)

List of Owners/Officers – Include the full name, title and percentage of ownership of each person who has ownership or financial interest in the business entity. If the business is a publicly-traded corporation or non-profit organization, list all Corporate Officers and Directors only.

#### For All Contracts – (Not required for publicly-traded corporations)

- Indicate if any individual members, partners, owners or principals involved in the business entity are a Clark County full-time employee(s), or appointed/elected official(s). If yes, the following paragraph applies.
  - In accordance with NRS 281A.430.1, a public officer or employee shall not bid on or enter into a contract between a government agency and any private business in which he has a significant financial interest, except as provided for in subsections 2, 3, and 4.
- 2) Indicate if any individual members, partners, owners or principals involved in the business entity have a second degree of consanguinity or affinity relation to a Clark County full-time employee(s), or appointed/elected official(s) (reference form on Page 2 for definition). If YES, complete the Disclosure of Relationship Form. Clark County is comprised of the following government entities: Clark County, Department of Aviation (McCarran Airport), and Clark County Water Reclamation District. Note: The Department of Aviation includes all of the General Aviation Airports (Henderson, North Las Vegas, and Jean). This will also include Clark County Detention Center.

A professional service is defined as a business entity that offers business/financial consulting, legal, physician, architect, engineer or other professional services.

Signature and Print Name - Requires signature of an authorized representative and the date signed.

**Disclosure of Relationship Form** – If any individual members, partners, owners or principals of the business entity is presently a Clark County employee, public officer or official, or has a second degree of consanguinity or affinity relationship to a Clark County employee, public officer or official, this section must be completed in its entirety.

#### **EXHIBIT C – DISCLOSURE OF OWNERSHIP/PRINCIPALS FORM Business Entity Type (Please select one)** ☐ Sole ☐ Limited Liability ■ Non-Profit Partnership □ Corporation ☐ Trust ☐ Other Proprietorship Company Organization Business Designation Group (Please select all that apply) ☐ MBE □ WBE □ SBF □ PBE □ VET **□**DVET □ ESB Minority Business Women-Owned **Small Business** Physically Challenged Veteran Owned Disabled Veteran **Emerging Small** Business Enterprise Enterprise **Business Enterprise** Enterprise Busines Owned Busines Number of Clark County Nevada Residents Employed: 3800 Corporate/Business Entity Name: Wells Fargo Bank, N.A. (Include d.b.a., if applicable) 6325 S. Rainbow Blvd., Suite 210 Website: Wellsfargo.com Street Address: Las Vegas, NV 89118 POC Name: Patrick G. Foley City. State and Zip Code: Email: Patrick.foley@wellsfargo.com Telephone No: 702-247-5613 Fax No: 702-247-5630 **Nevada Local Street Address:** Website: (If different from above) City, State and Zip Code: Local Fax No: Local POC Name: Local Telephone No: Email: All entities, with the exception of publicly-traded and non-profit organizations, must list the names of individuals holding more than five percent (5%) ownership or financial interest in the business entity appearing before the Board. Publicly-traded entities and non-profit organizations shall list all Corporate Officers and Directors in lieu of disclosing the names of individuals with ownership or financial interest. The disclosure requirement, as applied to land-use applications, extends to the applicant and the landowner(s). Entities include all business associations organized under or governed by Title 7 of the Nevada Revised Statutes, including but not limited to private corporations, close corporations, foreign corporations, limited liability companies, partnerships, limited partnerships, and professional corporations. Full Name Title % Owned (Not required for Publicly Traded Corporations/Non-profit organizations) See Attached П № This section is not required for publicly-traded corporations. Are you a publicly-traded corporation? ☑ Yes Are any individual members, partners, owners or principals, involved in the business entity, a Clark County, Department of Aviation, Clark County Detention Center or Clark County Water Reclamation District full-time employee(s), or appointed/elected official(s)? ☐ Yes ☐ No (If yes, please note that County employee(s), or appointed/elected official(s) may not perform any work on professional service contracts, or other contracts, which are not subject to competitive bid.) Do any individual members, partners, owners or principals have a spouse, registered domestic partner, child, parent, in-law or brother/sister, half-brother/halfsister, grandchild, grandparent, related to a Clark County, Department of Aviation, Clark County Detention Center or Clark County Water Reclamation District full-time employee(s), or appointed/elected official(s)? (If yes, please complete the Disclosure of Relationship form on Page 2. If no, please print N/A on Page 2.) I certify under penalty of perjury, that all of the information provided herein is current, complete, and accurate. I also understand that the Board will not take action on land-use approvals, contract approvals, land sales, leases or exchanges without the completed disclosure form. <u>Patrick Foley</u> Director/Relationship Manager 12-15-2022 Date Title

# EXHIBIT C - DISCLOSURE OF OWNERSHIP/PRINCIPALS FORM

List any disclosures below: (Mark N/A, if not applicable.)

Print Name

Authorized Department Representative

NAME OF BUSINESS OWNER/PRINCIPAL	NAME OF COUNTY* EMPLOYEE/OFFICIAL AND JOB TITLE	RELATIONSHIP TO COUNTY* EMPLOYEE/OFFICIAL	COUNTY* EMPLOYEE'S/OFFICIAL'S DEPARTMENT		
NA					
	nip by blood. "Affinity" is a rela		e of blood relatives as follows:		
Spouse – Registered	Domestic Partners – Children	<ul> <li>Parents – In-laws (first degr</li> </ul>	ree)		
Brothers/Sisters – Ha	lf-Brothers/Half-Sisters – Gran	dchildren – Grandparents – Ir	-laws (second degree)		
or County Use Only:					
any Disclosure of Relationship is no	oted above, please complete the follow	ving:			
Yes No Is the County empl	oyee(s) noted above involved in the o	ontracting/selection process for this p	articular agenda item?		
Yes No Is the County empl	oyee(s) noted above involved in any v	vay with the business in performance	of the contract?		
Notes/Comments:					
Signature					
Ŭ					

About Wells Fargo

Who We Are

Leadership and Governance

## Leadership and Governance



Our board and management are committed to sound and effective corporate governance practices.

#### Senior leadership team

View the profiles of our senior leadership team.

- Muneera S. Carr, EVP, Chief Accounting Officer, and Controller
- William M. Daley, Vice Chairman of Public Affairs
- Derek A. Flowers, Senior EVP, Chief Risk Officer
- Kyle G. Hranicky, Senior EVP, CEO of Commercial Banking
- Bei Ling, Senior EVP, Head of Human Resources
- Mary T. Mack, Senior EVP, CEO of Consumer & Small Business Banking
- Lester J. Owens, Senior EVP, Head of Operations
- Ellen R. Patterson, Senior EVP, General Counsel
- Scott E. Powell, Senior EVP, Chief Operating Officer
- Paul Ricci, Senior EVP, Chief Auditor, Internal Audit
- Michael P. Santomassimo, Senior EVP, Chief Financial Officer
- Kleber R. Santos, Senior EVP, CEO of Consumer Lending and Head of Diverse Segments, Representation & Inclusion
- Charles W. Scharf, Chief Executive Officer and President
- Barry Sommers, Senior EVP, CEO of Wealth & Investment Management
- Saul Van Beurden, Senior EVP, Head of Technology
- Jonathan G. Weiss, Senior EVP, CEO of Corporate & Investment Banking
- Ather Williams III, Senior EVP, Head of Strategy, Digital, and Innovation

#### **Board of Directors**

View the profiles of our Wells Fargo Board of Directors. If you would like to get in touch with a board member, read <u>How to Contact the Board of Directors</u>.

- Steven D. Black, Chairman, Wells Fargo & Company
- Mark A. Chancy, Retired Vice Chairman and Co-Chief Operating Officer, SunTrust Banks, Inc.
- <u>Celeste A. Clark</u>, Principal, Abraham Clark Consulting, LLC, and Retired Senior Vice President, Global Public Policy and External Relations and Chief Sustainability Officer, Kellogg Company
- Theodore F. Craver, Jr., Retired Chairman, President and CEO, Edison International
- Richard K. Davis, President and CEO, Make-A-Wish America
- Wayne M. Hewett, Senior Advisor, Permira, and Chairman, DiversiTech Corporation

#### More resources

Investor Relations
Newsroom

- <u>CeCelia "CeCe" G. Morken</u>, Retired CEO and President, Headspace, Inc.
- Maria R. Morris, Retired Executive Vice President and Head of Global Employee Benefits business, MetLife,
   Inc.
- <u>Felicia F. Norwood</u>, Executive Vice President and President, Government Business Division, Elevance Health, Inc.
- Richard B. Payne, Jr., Retired Vice Chairman, Wholesale Banking, U.S. Bancorp
- Juan A. Pujadas, Retired Principal, PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP, and former Vice Chairman, Global Advisory Services, PwC International
- Ronald L. Sargent, Retired Chairman and CEO, Staples, Inc.
- . Charles W. Scharf, Chief Executive Officer and President
- <u>Suzanne M. Vautrinot</u>, President, Kilovolt Consulting, Inc. and Major General and Commander, United States Air Force (retired)

#### Code of Ethics

Wells Fargo's reputation as one of the world's great companies for integrity and principled performance depends on our doing the right thing, in the right way, and complying with the laws, rules and regulations that govern our business. We earn trust by behaving ethically and holding all team members and directors accountable for the decisions we make and the actions we take. The <u>Code of Ethics and Business Conduct (PDF)</u> serves to guide the actions and decisions of our team members, including executive officers, and directors.

#### Governance documents

View our governance policies and documents.

By-Laws (PDF)

Governance Guidelines (PDF)

Related Person Transaction Policy and Procedures (PDF)

#### Related documents

Independent Study and Report: Public Benefit Corporations (PDF)

#### Committees of the Wells Fargo Board

Learn more about the committees of the Wells Fargo Board of Directors.

#### Chair of the Board

Steven D. Black

#### **Audit Committee**

- Theodore F. Craver, Jr. (Chair)
- Mark A. Chancy
- CeCelia "CeCe" G. Morken
- Ronald L. Sargent

Audit Committee Charter (PDF)

#### **Corporate Responsibility Committee**

- Celeste A. Clark (Chair)
- Wayne M. Hewett
- CeCelia "CeCe" G. Morken
- Suzanne M. Vautrinot

Corporate Responsibility Committee Charter (PDF)

#### **Finance Committee**

■ Steven D. Black (Chair)

- Mark A. Chancy
- Theodore F. Craver, Jr.
- Juan A. Pujadas

#### Finance Committee Charter (PDF)

#### **Governance and Nominating Committee**

- Wayne M. Hewett (Chair)
- Celeste A. Clark
- Theodore F. Craver, Jr.
- Ronald L. Sargent

## Governance and Nominating Committee Charter (PDF)

#### **Human Resources Committee**

- Ronald L. Sargent (Chair)
- Steven D. Black
- Wayne M. Hewett
- Maria R. Morris

#### Human Resources Committee Charter (PDF)

#### **Risk Committee**

- Maria R. Morris (Chair)
- Richard K. Davis
- Wayne M. Hewett
- Felicia F. Norwood
- Richard B. Payne, Jr.
- Juan A. Pujadas
- Suzanne M. Vautrinot

Risk Committee Charter (PDF)

QSR-1022-03364

LRC-0522

TO ENSURE COMPLIANCE WITH THE AGREEMENT DOCUMENT, PROVIDER SHOULD FORWARD THE FOLLOWING INSURANCE CLAUSE AND SAMPLE INSURANCE FORM TO THEIR INSURANCE AGENT PRIOR TO PROPOSAL SUBMITTAL.

#### 1.0 FORMAT / TIME:

1.1 PROVIDER shall provide DISTRICT with Certificates of Insurance, per the sample format (EXHIBIT D, page 23), for coverages as listed below, and endorsements affecting coverage required by this AGREEMENT within ten (10) calendar days after the award by DISTRICT. All policy certificates and endorsements shall be signed by a person authorized by that insurer and who is licensed by the State of Nevada in accordance with NRS 680A.300.

#### 2.0 BEST KEY RATING:

2.1 DISTRICT requires insurance carriers to maintain during AGREEMENT term, an AM Best Rating of A- or higher, which shall be fully disclosed and entered on the certificate of insurance.

#### 3.0 **DISTRICT COVERAGE:**

3.1 DISTRICT, its officers and employees must be expressly covered as additional insured on general liability and automobile liability insurance coverage's. PROVIDER's insurance shall be primary as respects DISTRICT, its officers and employees.

#### 4.0 <u>ENDORSEMENT / CANCELLATION:</u>

4.1 PROVIDER's commercial general liability, automobile liability insurance policy shall be endorsed to recognize specifically PROVIDER's AGREEMENT obligation of additional insured to DISTRICT. All policies must note that DISTRICT will be given thirty (30) calendar days advance notice by certified mail "return receipt requested" of any cancellations.

#### 5.0 RESERVED:

#### 6.0 AGGREGATE LIMITS:

6.1 If aggregate limits are imposed on bodily injury and property damage, then the amount of such limits must not be less than \$2,000,000.

#### 7.0 COMMERCIAL GENERAL LIABILITY:

7.1 Subject to paragraph 6 of this attachment, PROVIDER shall maintain limits of no less than \$1,000,000 combined single limit per occurrence for bodily injury (including death), personal injury and property damages. Commercial General Liability coverage shall be provided either on a Commercial General Liability or a Broad Form Comprehensive General Liability (including a Broad Form CGL endorsement) insurance form.

#### 8.0 AUTOMOBILE LIABILITY:

8.1 Subject to paragraph 6 of this attachment, PROVIDER shall maintain limits of no less than \$1,000,000 combined single limit per occurrence for bodily injury and property damage, to include, but not be limited to, coverage against all insurance claims for injuries to persons or damages to property which may arise from services rendered by PROVIDER and <a href="mailto:any auto">any auto</a> used for the performance of services under AGREEMENT.

#### 9.0 RESERVED:

9.1 Reserved

#### 10.0 WORKERS' COMPENSATION:

10.1 PROVIDER shall obtain and maintain for the duration of AGREEMENT, a work certificate and/or a certificate issued by an insurer qualified to underwrite workers' compensation insurance in the State of Nevada, in accordance with Nevada Revised Statutes Chapters 616A-616D.

#### 11.0 FAILURE TO MAINTAIN COVERAGE:

11.1 If PROVIDER fails to maintain any of the insurance coverages required herein, DISTRICT may withhold payment, order PROVIDER to stop the work, declare PROVIDER in breach, suspend or terminate AGREEMENT, assess liquidated damages as defined herein, or may purchase replacement insurance or pay premiums due on existing policies. DISTRICT may collect any replacement insurance costs or premium payments made from PROVIDER or deduct the amount paid from any sums due PROVIDER under AGREEMENT.

#### 12.0 ADDITIONAL INSURANCE:

PROVIDER is encouraged to purchase any such additional insurance as it deems necessary.

#### 13.0 DAMAGES:

PROVIDER is required to remedy all injuries to persons and damage or loss to any property of DISTRICT, caused in whole or in part by PROVIDER or anyone employed, directed, or supervised by PROVIDER.

#### 14.0 COST:

14.1 PROVIDER shall pay all associated costs for the specified insurance. The cost shall be included in the Proposal price(s).

#### 15.0 <u>INSURANCE SUBMITTAL ADDRESS:</u>

15.1 All Insurance Certificates requested shall be sent to the Clark County Water Reclamation District Procurement Solutions Section.

#### 16.0 INSURANCE FORM INSTRUCTIONS:

- 16.1 The following information must be filled in by PROVIDER Insurance Company representative:
- 16.1.1 Insurance Broker's name, complete address, contact name, phone and fax numbers.
- 16.1.2 PROVIDER's name, complete address, phone and fax numbers.
- 16.1.3 Insurance Company's Best Key Rating

#### 16.1.4 Commercial General Liability (Per Occurrence)

- 16.1.4.1 Policy Number
- 16.1.4.2 Policy Effective Date
- 16.1.4.3 Policy Expiration Date
- 16.1.4.4 General Aggregate (\$2,000,000)
- 16.1.4.5 Products Completed Operations Aggregate (\$2,000,000)

- 16.1.4.6 Personal & Advertising Injury (\$1,000,000)
- 16.1.4.7 Each Occurrence (\$1,000,000)
- 16.1.4.8 Fire Damage (\$50,000)
- 16.1.4.9 Medical Expenses (\$5,000)

#### 16.1.5 Automobile Liability (Any Auto)

- 16.1.5.1 Policy Number
- 16.1.5.2 Policy Effective Date
- 16.1.5.3 Policy Expiration Date
- 16.1.5.4 Combined Single Limit (\$1,000,000)

#### 16.1.6 Worker's Compensation

- 16.1.6.1 Policy Number
- 16.1.6.2 Policy Effective Date
- 16.1.6.3 Policy Expiration Date
- 16.1.6.4 General Aggregate Limit
- 16.1.6.5 Each Occurrence Limit

#### 16.1.7 Reserved

- 16.1.7.1 Reserved
- 16.1.7.2 Reserved
- 16.1.7.3 Reserved
- 16.1.7.4 Reserved
- 16.1.8 Description: CBE No. 230016-1 for Treasury Management Services (must be identified on the initial insurance form and each renewal form).
- 16.1.9 Certificate Holder
- 16.1.9.1 Clark County Water Reclamation District c/o Procurement Solutions Section 5857 East Flamingo Road Las Vegas, Nevada 89122
- 16.1.10 Appointed Agent Signature to include license number and issuing state.

ACORD	

#### **CERTIFICATE OF LIABILITY INSURANCE**

DATE (MM/DD/YYYY)

1. THIS CERTIFICATE IS ISSUED AS A MATTER OF INFORMATION ONLY AND CONFERS NO RIGHTS UPON THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER. THIS CERTIFICATE DOES NOT AFFIRMATIVELY OR NEGATIVELY AMEND, EXTEND OR ALTER THE COVERAGE AFFORDED BY THE POLICIES BELOW. THIS CERTIFICATE OF INSURANCE DOES NOT CONSTITUTE A CONTRACT BETWEEN THE ISSUING INSURER(S), AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE OR PRODUCER, AND THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER.

2. IMPORTANT: **If the certificate holder is an ADDITIONAL INSURED, the policy(ies) must be endorsed.** If SUBROGATION IS WAIVED, subject to the terms and conditions of the policy, certain policies may require an endorsement. A statement on this certificate does not confer rights to the certificate holder in lieu of such endorsement(s).

PRODUCER		3. CONTACT 4. NAME:							
1.	INSURANCE BROKER'S NAME ADDRESS		BROKER'S PHONE NUMBER	OKER'S FAX NUMBER					
		E-MAIL ADDRESS:	BROKER'S EMAIL ADDRESS						
			INSURER(S) AFFORDING COVERAGE		NAIC#				
INSURED		INSURER A:			3. CARRIER'S				
	PROVIDER'S NAME ADDRESS PHONE & FAX NUMBERS	INSURER B:			BEST KEY				
		INSURER C:			RATING				
		INSURER D:							
		INSURER E:							
		INSURER F:							

#### COVERAGES CERTIFICATE NUMBER: REVISION NUMBER:

5. THIS IS TO CERTIFY THAT THE POLICIES OF INSURANCE LISTED BELOW HAVE BEEN ISSUED TO THE INSURED NAMED ABOVE FOR THE POLICY PERIOD INDICATED, NOTWITHSTANDING ANY REQUIREMENT, TERM OR CONDITION OF ANY CONTRACT OR OTHER DOCUMENT WITH RESPECT TO WHICH THIS CERTIFICATE MAY BE ISSUED OR MAY PERTAIN, THE INSURANCE AFFORDED BY THE POLICIES DESCRIBED HEREIN IS SUBJECT TO ALL THE TERMS, EXCLUSIONS AND CONDITIONS OF SUCH POLICIES. LIMITS SHOWN MAY HAVE BEEN REDUCED BY PAID CLAIMS.

INSR LTR	TYPE OF INSURANCE	ADD'L INSR	SUBR WVD	POLICY NUMBER	POLICY EFF (MM/DD/YY)	POLICY EXP (MM/DD/YY)	LIMITS				
4.	GENERAL LIABILITY			(A)	(B)	(C)	EACH OCCURRENCE	\$(D)	1,000,000		
	X COMMERCIAL GENERAL LIABILITY						DAMAGE TO RENTED PREMISES (Ea occurrence)	\$	50,000		
	CLAIMS-MADE X OCCUR.						MED EXP (Any one person)	\$(E)	5,000		
	x		(				PERSONAL & ADV INJURY	\$(F)	1,000,000		
							GENERAL AGGREGATE	\$(G)	2,000,000		
	GEN'L AGGREGATE LIMIT APPLIES PER:						PRODUCTS - COMP/OP AGG	\$(H)	2,000,000		
	POLICY X PROJECT LOC						DEDUCTIBLE MAXIMUM	\$	25,000		
5.	AUTOMOBILE LIABILITY			(1)	(J)	(K)	COMBINED SINGLE LIMIT (Ea accident)	\$(L)	1,000,000		
	X ANY AUTO						BODILY INJURY (Per person)	\$			
	ALL OWNED AUTOS	X					BODILY INJURY (Per accident)	\$			
	SCHEDULED AUTOS						PROPERTY DAMAGE (Per accident)	\$			
	HIRED AUTOS									\$	
	NON-OWNED AUTOS						DEDUCTIBLE MAXIMUM	\$	25,000		
6.	WORKER'S COMPENSATION AND EMPLOYERS' LIABILITY  Y/N						WC STATU- TORY LIMITS OTHER	\$			
	ANY PROPRIETOR/PARTNER/EXECUTIVE OFFICER/MEMBER EXCLUDED?	- □   <sub>N/A</sub>	<sub>V/A</sub>				E.L. EACH ACCIDENT	\$			
	(Mandatory in NH)  describe under						E.L. DISEASE – E.A. EMPLOYEE	\$			
	DESCRIPTION OF OPERATIONS below						E.L. DISEASE - POLICY LIMIT	\$			
7.	PROFESSIONAL LIABILITY	N/A		(N)	(O)	(P)	AGGREGATE	\$	1,000,000		

DESCRIPTION OF OPERATIONS / LOCATIONS | VEHICLES (Attach ACORD 101, Additional Remarks Schedule, if more space is required)

8. CBE 230016-1 for Treasury Management Services

### 9. CERTIFICATE HOLDER

#### CANCELLATION

CLARK COUNTY WATER RECLAMATION DISTRICT C/O PROCUREMENT SOLUTIONS SERVICE CENTER 5857 E. FLAMINGO RD LAS VEGAS, NV 89122 SHOULD ANY OF THE ABOVE DESCRIBED POLICIES BE CANCELED BEFORE THE EXPIRATION DATE THEREOF, NOTICE WILL BE DELIVERED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE POLICY PROVISIONS.

10. AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE

POLICY NUMBER:	COMMERCIAL GENERAL AND AUTOMOBILE LIABILITY
NUMBER AND NAME:	

# THIS ENDORSEMENT CHANGED THE POLICY. PLEASE READ IT CAREFULLY ADDITIONAL INSURED – DESIGNATED PERSON OR ORGANIZATION

This endorsement modifies insurance provided under the following:

COMMERCIAL GENERAL LIABILITY AND AUTOMOBILE LIABILITY COVERAGE PART.

#### **SCHEDULE**

#### Name of Person or Organization:

CLARK COUNTY WATER RECLAMATION DISTRICT C/O PROCUREMENT SOLUTIONS SECTION 5857 EAST FLAMINGO ROAD LAS VEGAS, NEVADA 89122

(If no entry appears above, information required to complete this endorsement will be shown in the Declarations as applicable to this endorsement.)

WHO IS AN INSURED (Section II) is amended to include as an insured the person or organization shown in the Schedule as an insured but only with respect to liability arising out of your operations or premises owned by or rented to you.

CLARK COUNTY, NEVADA, ITS OFFICERS, EMPLOYEES AND VOLUNTEERS ARE INSUREDS WITH RESPECT TO LIABILITY ARISING OUT OF THE ACTIVITIES BY OR ON BEHALF OF THE NAMED INSURED IN CONNECTION WITH THIS PROJECT.

## EXHIBIT D-1 – AFFIDAVIT (ONLY REQUIRED FOR SOLE PROPRIETOR)

Ι, _	, on b	ehalf of my company,	being
_	(Name of Sole Proprietor)	ehalf of my company,(Legal Na	ame of Company)
duly	sworn, depose and declare:		
1.0	I am a Sole Proprietor;		
2.0	I will not use the services of any employ entitled Treasury Management Services	yees in the performance of AGREEMENT, ions;	dentified as CBE No. 230016-1
3.0	I have elected to not be included in the and	terms, conditions, and provisions of NRS (	Chapters 616A-616D, inclusive
4.0	I am otherwise in compliance with the to	erms, conditions, and provisions of NRS Ch	apters 616A-616D, inclusive.
		ct from all liability associated with claims madelate to compliance with NRS Chapters 616	
Sign	ed thisday of	,,	
Sign	ature		
State	e of Nevada )		
Coui	)ss. nty of Clark )		
Sign	ed and sworn to (or affirmed) before me on	this day of	,,
by _		(name of person making stateme	nt).
		Notary Ciaratura	
		Notary Signature	
		STAMP AND SEA	AL .

## **END OF AGREEMENT**